

Number 1 Volume 15 Year 2023 ijvst.um.ac.ir

Iranian Journal of Veterinary Science and Technology



ISSN (Print): 2008-465X ISSN (Online): 2423-6306 Serial number: 30

Ferdowsi Univerity of Mashhad

Iranian Journal *of* Veterinary Science and Technology

EDITOR-IN-CHIEF

Mehrdad Mohri

Professorof, Department of Clinical Sciences, and Center of Excellence in Ruminant Abortion and Neonatal Mortality, Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, Ferdowsi University of Mashhad. Mashhad, Iran.

EDITORIAL BOARD

Mehrdad Ameri

Professor, Department of Clinical Pathology, GlaxoSmithKline, King of Prussia, PA, USA

Javad Ashrafi Helan

Professor, Department of Pathobiology, Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, University of Tabriz, Tabriz, Iran

Mohammad Reza Aslani

Professor, Department of Clinical Sciences, Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, University of Shahrekord, Shahrekord, Iran

Mohammad Mehdi Dehghan

Professor, Department of Surgery & Radiology, Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, University of Tehran, Tehran, Iran

Hesam Dehghani

Professor, Department of Basic Sciences, Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, and The Research Institute of Biotechnology, Ferdowsi University of Mashhad, Mashhad, Iran

Farhid Hemmatzadeh

Associate Professor, School of Animal and Veterinary Sciences, University of Adelaide, Roseworthy, Australia

Mohammad Khalili

Professor, Department of Pathobiology, Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, Shahid Bahonar University of Kerman, Kerman, Iran

Pezhman Mirshokraei

Associate Professor, Department of Clinical Sciences, Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, Ferdowsi University of Mashhad, Mashhad, Iran

Mehrdad Mohri

Professor, Department of Clinical Sciences, Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, Ferdowsi University of Mashhad, Mashhad, Iran

Abolghasem Nabipour

Professor, Department of Basic Sciences, Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, Ferdowsi University of Mashhad, Mashhad, Iran

Amin Nematollahi

Associate Professor, Department of Food Hygiene and Quality Control, Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, University of Shahrekord, Shahrekord, Iran

Abbas Parham

Associate Professor, Department of Basic Sciences, Faculty of Veterinary medicine, Ferdowsi University of Mashhad, Mashhad, Iran

Gholam Reza Razmi

Professor, Department of Pathobiology, Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, Ferdowsi University Of Mashhad, Mashhad, Iran

Astrid B. M. Rijkenhuizen

Professor, Veterinary Clinic Duurstede, Wijk bij Duurstede, The Netherlands University of Veterinary Medicine, Vienna, Austria

Ali Asghar Sarchahi

Professor, Department of Clinical Sciences, Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, Ferdowsi University of Mashhad, Mashhad, Iran

Hesam A. Seifi

Professor, Department of Clinical Sciences, Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, Ferdowsi University of Mashhad, Mashhad, Iran

Fakhri Shahidi

Professor, Department of Food Science Industry, Faculty of Agriculture, Ferdowsi University of Mashhad, Mashhad, Iran

Kamran Sharifi

Associate Professor, Department of Clinical Sciences, Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, Ferdowsi University of Mashhad, Mashhad, Iran

Alfonso Zecconi

Professor, Department of Veterinary Sciences and Public Health, University of Milan, Milan, Italy

Editorial Office:

Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, Ferdowsi University of Mashhad, Azadi Square, Mashhad, IRAN P.O. Box: 1793; Postal Code: 9177948974

FERDOWSI UNIVERSITY OF MASHHAD PRESS

GENERAL INFORMATION

ISSN Print Edition: 2008-465X ISSN Online Edition: 2423-6306

Journal Homepage:

ijvst.um.ac.ir

Copyright:

@ 2023 Ferdowsi University of Mashhad (Iran). All rights reserved. For Open Access articles published by IJVST on its homepage, Creative Commons license conditions apply. Please see the journal homepage for license conditions. This publication, the website, and the website content are the property of the Ferdowsi University of Mashhad. No part of the content of this publication or the website may be translated into other languages, reproduced or utilized in any form or by any means, electronic or mechanical, including photocopying, recording, microcopying, or by any information storage and retrieval system, without permission in writing from the publisher or, in the case -of photocopying, direct payment of a specified fee to the Copyright Clearance Center.

Disclaimer:

The statements, opinions, and data contained in IJVST issues are solely those of the individual authors and contributors and not of the publisher and the editor(s). The appearance of advertisements in the IJVST journal and on the website is not a warranty, endorsement, or approval of the products or services advertised or of their effectiveness, quality, or safety.

The publisher and the editor(s) disclaim responsibility for any injury to persons or property resulting from any ideas, methods, instructions, or products referred to in the content or advertisements..

Abstracting and Indexing:

Scopus, ISI Master Journal List, Zoological Record; EMBASE, EBSCO, MIAR, Scientific Information Database (SID); Islamic World Science Citation Database (ISC); Magiran; Google Scholar; Centre for Agriculture and Biosciences International (CABI), DOAJ.

This journal has achieved the rating of:

- "Scientific-Research", by Commission of Evaluation of Iranian Scientific Journals, the Ministry of Science, Research and Technology, from Vol.7, No. 1, July 2015 onward.
- "International", by Commission of Evaluation of Iranian Scientific Journals, the Ministry of Science, Research and Technology, from Vol.13, No. 2, 2021 onward.

Publication Date:

Iranian Journal of Veterinary Science and Technology (IJVST) is published 4 times a year. Volume 15 with 4 issues appear in 2023.

Managing Director:

Abolghassem Naghibi, DVM, PhD

Editorial Officer: Monir Taheri

Logo Design and Illustration: Dr. Behrooz Fathi, Taraneh Ebnalnassir

Language Editor: Negar Karimi

SCOPE

Iranian Journal of Veterinary Science and Technology (IJVST) publishes important research advances in veterinary medicine and subject areas relevant to veterinary medicine including anatomy, physiology, pharmacology, bacteriology, biochemistry, biotechnology, food hygiene, public health, immunology, molecular biology, parasitology, pathology, virology, large and small animal medicine, poultry diseases, diseases of equine species, and aquaculture. Articles can comprise research findings in basic sciences, as well as applied veterinary findings and experimental studies and their impact on diagnosis, treatment, and prevention of diseases. IJVST publishes four kinds of manuscripts: Research Article, Review Article, Short Communication, and Case Report.

ON THE COVER

Posterior spiracles of *Oestrus ovis*; the third instar larva is up to 20 mm long and yellow in colour when young, changing to light brown later and in the maturing stage it shows broad transverse blackish bands dorsally. The second segment is provided dorsally with a variable number of small denticles, the following segments are bare, but provided with a rough leather-like skin pattern, distinct only on the darkened parts. Ventrally the segments bear rows of strong spines. Posterior spiracles in instar III are D shape with a central button without distinct suture; *see page 7*.

Editorial Office:

Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, Ferdowsi University of Mashhad, Azadi Square, Mashhad, IRAN P.O. Box: 1793; Postal Code: 9177948974

 Tel: +98 51 3880 3742
 Fax: +98 51 3876 3852

 Web: ijvst.um.ac.ir
 Email: ijvst@um.ac.ir

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Sepideh Rajabi, Mousa Tavassoli, Bijan Esmaeilnejad

Morphometric and genetic characterization of Oestrus ovis in sheep in different climatic regions of Iran

Rwida Tomeh, Mahdi Askari Badouei, Gholamreza Hashemi Tabar, Hamideh Kalateh Rahmani

Distribution of antimicrobial resistance and some widespread extended-spectrum beta-lactamase genes in different phylogroups of Shiga toxin-producing Escherichia coli (STEC) isolates of ruminant origin 11

Pourya Kamfar, Siamak Alizadeh, Mohammad Reza Hosseinchi

Radiographic and histological evaluations of the effects of meloxicam and flunixin meglumine on the repair of radial bone defects in a rabbit model 20

Nur Ducha, Dyah Hariani, Widowati Budijastuti, Trinil Susilawati, Aulanni'am, Sri Wahyuningsih

Effects of Adding α-tocopherol to Brahman Bull Chilled Semen on Sperm Quality, Lipid Peroxidation, Membrane Integrity, and DNA Integrity 31

Rahele Javaheri , Ahmad Reza Raji, Amir Moghaddam Jafari, Hossein Nourani

Effects of Oral Exposure to Titanium Dioxide Nanoparticles on the Liver, Small Intestine, and Kidney of Rats assessed by light microscopy and Transmission Electron Microscopy 41

Mohamadhadi Zarei, Saeid Hosseinzadeh, Hadi Mohebalian, Mohammad Azizzadeh, Kiana Irandoosti, Babak Khoramian

Phenotypic and Genotypic Characterization of Colistin Resistance in Escherichia coli Isolated from Bovine Mastitis 49

Mirjalal Seyedrasouli, Yaser Nozohour, Daryoush Mohajeri, Monireh Khordadmehr, Alicia Rojas, Alireza Sazmand

Ectopic migration of Fasciola sp. in the lung of a water buffalo (Bubalus bubalis) 58

IRANIAN JOURNAL OF VETERINARY SCIENCE AND TECHNOLOGY

1

Editorial Office:

Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, Ferdowsi University of Mashhad, Azadi Square, Mashhad, IRAN P.O. Box: 1793; Postal Code: 9177948974

 Tel:
 +98 51 3880 3742
 Fax:
 +98 51 3876 3852

 Web:
 ijvst.um.ac.ir
 Email:
 ijvst@um.ac.ir

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Samaneh Ghasemi , Mohammad Reza Emami , Ali Mirshahi, Pouria Khanzadeh, Sina Yal Beyranvand, Mohammad Mahdi Zarezadeh

Uterine Horn Intussusception in a Chihuahua Bitch	62
Persian Abstracts	67
Author index	72
Guide for authors	73

IRANIAN JOURNAL OF VETERINARY SCIENCE AND TECHNOLOGY

Editorial Office: Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, Ferdowsi University of Mashhad, Azadi Square, Mashhad, IRAN P.O. Box: 1793; Postal Code: 9177948974

Tel: +98 51 3880 3742 Fax: +98 51 3876 3852 Web: ijvst.um.ac.ir Email: ijvst@um.ac.ir



Editor- in- Cheif Lecture

Editor- in- Cheif Lecture

I have many thanks to the merciful God for publishing the first issue of the Iranian Journal of Veterinary Science and Technology under the new Editor-in-Chief in 2023. For this reason, I will share a few lines with the audience of the Journal.

First, I would like to express my gratitude to the scientific community of veterinary medicine in and out of Iran, who have helped the editors of the journal to provide better service with their scientific support. It is also a great opportunity for all the management members of the journal to express their gratitude to the previous Editors-in-Chief, especially Dr. Hesam Dehghani. During his astonishing seven-year management from 2017 to 2023, the journal reached a prestigious position at the international level and got the Scopus index as well as other databases. Moreover, IJVST was approved and recognized as the journal of the highest ranking by the Ministry of Science, Research, and Technology of Iran in 2020. The page layout of articles was improved to the level of international standards, and the issues were published on time. The publication timeline of the journal was changed from "Semiannual" to "Quarterly" and the journal possesses a logo by his attempts.

Now, I have the great honor of being the Editor-in-Chief and accept the challenges and responsibilities of developing IJVST. Moreover, it is my great honor to work with an exceptional team of editorial board members who generously devote their time and expertise to the journal.

From the very beginning, I considered it necessary to improve the previous achievements of the journal and keep pace with the progress of veterinary science around the globe. My goals as the new Editor-in-Chief are recruiting additional editors and adjusting the expertise of the editorial board as the journal grows. We would also like to take this opportunity to invite researchers worldwide to submit their enlightening research output as research papers and reviews to this journal. We wish to improve the quality of the published papers, acquire the WOS index and other reliable scientific databases, and maintain the speed of review and publication, which has been suitable, except for the recent issue which had a delay due to the changes in management.

I will welcome and value greatly your suggestions and ideas for making the journal highly impactful. Together, with your support, we can build a journal of excellence to serve the research community.

Mehrdad Mohri, DVM, DVSc. Editor-in-Chief IJVST

IRANIAN JOURNAL OF VETERINARY SCIENCE AND TECHNOLOGY

Editorial Office: Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, Ferdowsi University of Mashhad, Azadi Square, Mashhad, IRAN P.O. Box: 1793; Postal Code: 9177948974



Iranian Journal of Veterinary Science and Technology

Received: 2022- Jun-26 Accepted after revision: 2022- Oct-14 Published online: 2022-Nov- 19

RESEARCH ARTICLE

DOI: 10.22067/ijvst.2022.77084.1153

Morphometric and genetic characterization of *Oestrus ovis* in sheep in different climatic regions of Iran

Sepideh Rajabi, Mousa Tavassoli, Bijan Esmaeilnejad

Department of Pathobiology, Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, Urmia University, Urmia, Iran.

ABSTRACT

Oestrosis is nasal myiasis, which results from infestation with the larvae of flies that belong to the genus *Oestrus*. Nasal discharge and sneezing are the most common clinical signs in infected animals. Myiasis larvae were collected from sheep in different climatic regions of Iran. Morphological identification of the larvae was made based on the diagnostic keys. The species was confirmed by PCR amplifying the partial fragment (610 bp) of the mtCO1 gene. Genetic distance was assessed in CO1 sequences, and a phylogenetic tree was drawn. Sequencing showed no difference in the partial CO1 gene among the Iranian isolates, and this gene had a high similarity with the sequences of *O. ovis* isolates from Iraq, Bosnia and Herzegovina, and Croatia. The present study provided the first molecular dataset for *O. ovis* species, which is crucial for the phylogenetic relationships assessment and the molecular identification of these parasites.

Keywords

Oestrus ovis, Sheep, CO1, PCR, Phylogeny, Sequence

Abbreviations

CO1: Cytochrome oxidase I PCR: Polymerase chain reaction mtCO1: mitochondrial cytochrome oxidase subunit I MBST: Molecular Biological System Transfer

	Number of Figures:	6
	Number of Tables:	1
	Number of References::	35
ļ	Number of Pages:	10

Introduction

estrosis is nasal myiasis, resulting from infestation with the larvae of flies belonging to the genus Oestrus (Diptera: Oestridae). It is regarded as a severe parasitosis in goats and sheep and sometimes in other animal species [1]. Nasal discharge and sneezing are the most common clinical signs in animals [2]. Parasitic larvae seriously affect the host's well-being and cause the loss of milk, meat, and wool [3]. The sheep bot fly (Oestrus ovis L.) causes severe cavitary myiasis in all areas worldwide where goats and sheep are reared [4]. O. ovis can be diagnosed by the morphological characterization of the larvae (e.g., the slits of the posterior spiracles located on the posterior spiracular plates), clinical presentation, and infrequent adult fly identification [5]. A few years ago, molecular techniques were extensively used to achieve insights into the systematics and taxonomy of various insects. Particularly, hypervariable regions within ribosomal and mitochondrial DNA are robust genetic markers to tackle taxonomic diagnostic issues for some flies that cause myiasis and belong to the Oestridae family [6,8]. The mtCO1 gene was chosen to characterize the Oestridae larval relationships. It has previously been revealed to be necessary for various molecular phylogenetic targets due to its comparatively enormous size and the inclusion of both highly conserved and variable regions with different mutational rates [9]. The CO1 658 bp region is a standard and broadly considered animal taxa universal marker [10]. Over the past decade, the barcoding of DNA has provided an effective instrument for phylogenetic characterization using CO1 sequences and molecular identification of various insect species comprising the Oestridae family [11,14]. Therefore, the current study aimed to utilize PCR and partial mtCO1 gene sequencing as a diagnostic tool to identify and demonstrate the phylogenies of larvae in different climatic regions of Iran. The molecular detection of O. ovis is substantial to address its epidemiology and control.

Results

Morphological identification

The identification of the mature larvae of O. ovis was based on morphological characteristics. The third instar larva is up to 20 mm long, yellowishwhite, and tapering anteriorly. Every fragment has an obscure lateral band on the dorsal side. They have a big black oral hook linked to the internal cephalopharyngeal skeleton. The ventral surface is lined with small spines. The results corresponded with what is mentioned in the identification key [15].

PCR amplification and sequencing of mtCOI gene

Figure 1 shows that the isolates in this study had a similar sequence alignment and they all are placed in the same consensus modification group. The 610 bp fragment of mtCO1 from all isolates was successfully amplified (Figure 1). The 610 bp CO1 region covered by the consensus sequences from all reads was effectively acquired with high-quality chromatogram scores. The sequence of the amplified fragments revealed a genome arrangement typical of the O. ovis sequence in GenBank. Phylogenetic tree elucidated phylogenetic relationships between other members of the family Oestridae published in GenBank and O. ovis larvae amplicons as shown in Figure 3. The mean reported interspecific similarity value of CO1s in the Oestrinae subfamily was 86.7% [16]. However, the sequence indicated a 99% identity using the CO1 sequences of O. ovis available at GenBank and < 91% identity using the CO1 sequences of other Oestrus species (Oestrus sp.) [17]. Furthermore, this sequence identity using the CO1 sequences of other Oestrid species was < 90%. These findings established that the examined larvae belonged to O. ovis.

Sequencing results of Iranian O. ovis isolates from six sheep sinuses in this study showed no difference in partial CO1 genes among six Iranian isolates, and they had identical gene sequences (Figure 3). The CO1 gene sequences from the other mitochondrial genomes available in GenBank were chosen and aligned. The obtained sequences in this study (MZ972997 - MZ973002) were compared with Gen-Bank sequences.

Figure 2 demonstrates the comparison of the isolated sequences in this study with sequences in the gene bank, which shows the differences and similarities in the alignment process. Based on multiple nucleotide sequence alignments (Figure 2) and sequence identity matrix algorithms, the percent identities among O. ovis isolates in this study were 100% with O. ovis from Iraq (MW555828), Bosnia and Herzegovina (MG755264), and Croatia (MN845130), and 99% with O. ovis from Iran (KX268655), Spain (MW145179), and Brazil (KR820703). The nucleotide differences with other isolates are exhibited in Figure 3. As a result, a phylogenetic tree was inferred with CO1 gene sequences from this study and previously published correlated species of mitochondrial sequences. The phylogenetic reconstruction showed two main branches (A and B) and a sub-branch (A1) that contained our isolate (MZ972997 - MZ973002) and homolog sequences with high similarity from Iraq, Bosnia and Herzegovina, and Croatia (Figure 3).

About 100% similarity of Iranian sheep isolates with isolates from Iraq, Bosnia and Herzegovina, and



Figure 1.

Nucleotide alignment of the Oestrus ovis partial COI sequences of Iranian isolates

Croatia, shows a very close relationship, and homology between the nucleotide sequences of O. ovis isolates from sheep sinuses mtCO1 gene in these geographical areas. Figure 4 shows the alignment process between the isolates of this study and the isolates of the same genus and species identified from the GenBank.

Discussion

This study analyzed the genetic diversity of O. ovis based on mtCO1 gene nucleotide sequences isolated from the sinuses of Iranian sheep. The mtDNA provides more accurate identifications of the species to which larvae belong, and even closely related species can have different developmental characteristics [18, 19]. Phylogenetic analysis demonstrated that none of the sheep sequences obtained in this study had intraspecific variations and high similarity with the sequences of O. ovis isolates from sheep mtCO1 gene

Morphometric and genetic characterization of Oestrus ovis

from Iraq, Bosnia and Herzegovina, Croatia, Brazil, and Spain (Figure 3).

The results of the nucleotide alignment of MZ972997 - MZ973002 with other sequences revealed that variation in the A chain of the phylogenetic tree between O. ovis sequences was in position 258 (T > C) for KR820703, MW145179, KX268655, and MT124626, 372 (G > A) for MT124626, 435 (T > A) for MW555828, 456 (C > A) for MT124626, and 459 (T > C) for MW145179, MN845130, MG755264, and MT124626 (Figure 4). The genes encoding proteins in the mtDNA are more diverse than the ribosomal genes [20]. Based on molecular alignment and phylogenetic tree analysis in this study, the close relationship of Iranian isolates with Iraq, Bosnia and Herzegovina, and Croatia from the same hosts was maybe correlated with the same geographical conditions and the high rate of trade between countries [21, 22]. Furthermore, the results of this study showed that all

IRANIAN JOURNAL OF VETERINARY SCIENCE AND TECHNOLOGY

RESEARCH ARTICLE



Figure 2.

Nucleotide alignment of the Oestrus ovis partial CO1 sequences of Iranian isolates and GenBank



O. ovis obtained in this research and from GenBank were grouped into a monophyletic group according to the results of the previous work [23, 25]. Molecular studies are being used to investigate taxonomy and perform substantial status for identifying Oestridae larvae that lead to obligate myiasis [26].

The physical traits of the larvae and morphological identification are unreliable [27]. Therefore, the molecular identification of myiasis-causing fly species may be considered a credible substitutional to morphological identification as it is challenging to recognize larvae to the genus level [27, 29]. In this study, the high similarity between the isolates from Iran and other countries isolated from the same host and interestingly between other species from other hosts were observed. The results revealed that the genetic variability of O. ovis isolated from different geographical areas of Iran was not clear based on a 610 bp fragment of the mtCO1 gene. Although a low rate of intraspecific variation existed in O. ovis, especially in different hosts, more O. ovis isolates should be collected for further investigations, and complete gene sequences from isolates would be required. The differences between O. ovis isolates may result from variations in the animal breed, geographical area, and climate [22, 24, 25, 31, 32].

Bosly, in 2018, reported a molecular identification of O. ovis larvae, which was recognized as a reliable replacement for morphological identification [25]. This research gives the initial molecular depiction data on O. ovis larvae in sheep in Iran using the barcode CO1 sequences. Our results showed a close association between O. ovis from different countries, even though limited sequences were included in the dataset. The barcode CO1 sequence successfully analyses the species of the subfamilies in Oestriade, and this result shows the usefulness of the CO1 as a suitable diagnostic molecular marker for identifying and characterizing bot fly species.

Materials & Methods

Collection and identification of larvae

O. ovis larvae were collected from the sinuses of infected sheep in the slaughterhouse of three climatic regions of Iran, including the coastal areas of the Caspian Sea, mountain plateau areas, and flat plains around the Persian Gulf. Two provinces were selected from each region, and ten samples were collected from each of these provinces. Collected larvae were conserved in 70% C2H5OH for morphometric identification and molecular survey. The larvae were identified based on their morphological traits and the three slits at the posterior larvae's spiracle (Figure 5) [15, 33].



Figure 4.

Nucleotide alignment of the Oestrus ovis partial CO1 sequences of Iranian isolates and Oestrus ovis partial CO1 of GenBank

Morphological identification and microscopic examination

The mature larvae of O. ovis were identified based on the morphological characteristics of the larval stages (Figure 6). The third instar larva is 20 mm long and yellow when young, changing to light brown later, and in the maturing stage finally, bands are appear on the dorsal of the third-stage larva. It shows wide transverse blackish bands dorsally. The second segment has a variable number of small teeth on the dorsal side with the rest of the segments being bare. Ventrally, the segments bear rows of strong spines (Figures 6A and B). The findings corresponded with what was mentioned in the identification key [15].

DNA extraction

DNA was extracted from larvae using a DNA isolation kit (MBST, Tehran, Iran) according to the manufacturer's instructions.

Morphometric and genetic characterization of Oestrus ovis



Figure 5. Posterior spiracles of Oestrus ovis



Figure 6. Mature third instar larva of the sheep bot fly Oestrus ovis; A: Dorsal and B: Ventral view

Rajabi et al., IJVST 2023; **Vol.**15, No.1 DOI:10.22067/ijvst.2022.77084.1153

PCR procedures and sequencing

Extracted DNA from each sample was used for amplifying a 610 bp fragment of the mtCOI gene barcoding region using the FFCOI forward (5'-GGAGCATTAATYG-GRGAYG-3') (34) and R-HCO reverse (5'- TAAACTTCAGGGTGACCAAAAAT-CA-3') primers (35). The PCR reaction was a total of 25 µl containing 1 µl of DNA template, 0.25 mM dNTPs, 1x enzyme buffer, 0.25 mM MgCl2, 2.5 µM primers (FFCOI / R-HCO), and 0.5 U of Taq DNA polymerase. The PCR conditions were 40 cycles of initial denaturation at 94°C for 30 sec, followed by denaturation at 94°C for 30 sec, annealing at 52°C for 30 sec, and extension at 72°C for 30 sec. At the final extension step, the reac-

tion terminated at 72°C for 10 min. During PCR, control reactions were performed without adding DNA to the reaction to exclude contamination. To assess the amplified fragment, the amplicons from the PCR were electrophoresed on 1.5% agarose gel and were compared with a marker of standard molecular weight. All amplicons were sequenced using an ABI-3730XL capillary machine (Macrogen Inc., South Korea). O. ovis COI nucleotide sequences were trimmed for any error in nucleotides and the primer sequences were removed using DNA SISMax 3.0 software and then, were submitted to GenBank (Table 1). Based on nucleotide sequences, Bioedit 7.0 software was used for multiple sequence alignments with the Clustal W method. Using the Neighbor-Joining method, phylogenetic trees, and statistical analyses were conducted. Moreover, the evolutionary distances were computed utilizing the p-distance method with the MEGA X software. The analysis involved 36 nucleotide sequences with several 1000 bootstrap replications. Sequences were compared with the identities of isolates confirmed using the NCBI BLAST database (https://blast.ncbi. nlm.nih.gov/Blast.cgi). The nucleotide sequences were retrieved from GenBank and were utilized to paradigm a phylogenetic tree.

Authors' Contributions

M.T. designed the study. B.E. helped for designing the study and writing of manuscript. S.R. sampling and laboratory examination. All authors reviewed the manuscript.

Acknowledgements

The authors acknowledge the financial support provided by the Vice-Chancellor for Research and Technology, Urmia University. We are also very grateful to Dr. Mohammad Ali Bayatzadeh and Dr. Awat Samiei for their technical assistance.

Conflict of interest

The authors declare that they have no competing interests.

Table 1.

Oestrus ovis partial CO1 sequences originated within different geographical regions used in this study

Isolate	Country-Provenience	Host	Nucleotide accession number
A-CO1	Iran- Rasht	Sheep	MZ972997
B-CO1	Iran-Urmia	Sheep	MZ972998
C-CO1	Iran-Shiraz	Sheep	MZ972999
D-CO1	Iran-Kermanshah	Sheep	MZ973000
E-CO1	Iran-Sari	Sheep	MZ973001
F-CO1	Iran-Ahvaz	Sheep	MZ973002

References

- Horak I. Parasites of domestic and wild animals in South Africa. XLVI 1-Oestrid fly larvae of sheep, goats, springbok, and black wildebeest in the Eastern Cape Province. Onderstepoort J Vet Res. 2005; 72(4): 315–20. Doi:10.4102/ojvr.v72i4.188.
- Hanan BA. Seasonal prevalence of Oestrus ovis L.(Diptera: Oestridae) larvae in infested sheep in Jazan Region, Saudi Arabia. J Parasitol Vector Biol. 2013; 5(5): 66-71. Doi: 10.5897/JPVB2013.0112.
- Angulo-Valadez CE, Scholl PJ, Cepeda-Palacios R, Jacquiet P, Dorchies P. Nasal bots a fascinating world! Vet Parasitol. 2010; 174(1-2): 19–25. Doi:10.1016/j.vetpar.2010.08.011.
- Dorchies PH, Tabouret G, Hoste H, Jacquiet PH. Oestrinae host-parasite interactions. In: Colwell DD, Hall MJR, Scholl PJ. (éd.): The Oestrid flies: biology, host-parasite relationships, impact and management, CABI, UK. 2006; 191-200. Doi: 10.1016/j.vetpar.2010.08.011.
- Ogo NI, Onovoh E, Okubanjo OO, Galindo RC, Lastra JMP. Molecular identification of Cordylobia anthropophaga Blanchard (Diptera: Calliphoridae) larvae collected from dogs (Canis familiaris) in Jos South, Plateau State, Nigeria. Onderstepoort Vet Res. 2012; 79(1):1-4. Doi:10.4102/ojvr. v79i1.349.
- Otranto D, Traversa D. Molecular evidence indicating that Przhevalskiana silenus, Przhevalskiana aegagri, and Przhevalskiana crossii (Diptera, Oestridae) are one species. Acta Parasitol. 2004; 2(49): 173–6.
- Otranto D, Colwell DD, Traversa D, Stevens JR. Species identification of Hypoderma (Diptera, Oestridae) affecting domestic and wild ruminants by Scanning Electron Microscopy (SEM) and molecular characterization of the cytochrome oxidase I (COI) gene. Med Vet Entomol. 2003; 17: 316–25. Doi:10.1046/j.1365-2915.2003.00446.x.
- Otranto D, Traversa D, Colwell DD, Guan G, Giangaspero A, Boulard C, Yin H. A third species of Hypoderma (Diptera, Oestridae) affecting cattle and yaks in China: molecular and morphological evidence. J Parasitol. 2004; 90(5): 958–65. Doi:10.1645/GE-232R.

Rajabi et al., IJVST 2023; **Vol.**15, No.1 DOI:10.22067/ijvst.2022.77084.1153

- Lunt DH, Zhang DX, Szymura JM, Hewitt GM. The insect cytochrome oxidase I gene: evolutionary patterns and conserved primers for phylogenetic studies. Insect Mol Biol. 1996; 5(3): 153–65. Doi:10.1111/j.1365-2583.1996.tb00049.x.
- Hebert PD, Stoeckle MY, Zemlak TS, Francis CM. Identification of birds through DNA Barcodes. PLoS Biol. 2004; 2(10):e312. Doi:10.1371/journal.pbio.0020312.
- Moreno V, Romero-Fernández I, Marchal JA, Beltrán M, Granados JE, Habela MA, Tamadon A, Rakhshandehroo E, Sarasa M, Pérez JM, Sánchez A. Molecular characterization of bot flies, Oestrus spp (Diptera, Oestridae), from domestic and wild Bovidae hosts. Vet Parasitol. 2015; 212(3-4): 473-7. Doi:10.1016/j.vetpar.2015.08.002.
- Cavallero S, Pombi M, Perrone V, Milardi GL, D'Amelio S, Giuliani C, Gabrielli S. Gasterophilus intestinalis (Diptera: Oestridae) in the diaphragmatic muscle: An unusual finding. Vet Parasitol. 2017; 237: 117-21. Doi:10.1016/j.vetpar.2015.08.002. Doi:10.1016/j.vetpar.2017.02.030.
- Rakhshandehroo E, Razavi SM, Farzaneh R, Esmailnejad A, Asadpour M, Shams S. Phylogenetic analysis of goat warble fly (Przhevalskiana silenus) based on mitochondrial COI gene. J Parasit Dis. 2019; 43(2): 304-7. Doi:10.1007/s12639-019-01093-8.
- Li XY, Pape T, Zhang D. Gasterophilus flavipes (Oestridae: Gasterophilinae) A horse stomach bot fly brought back from oblivion with morphological and molecular evidence. PLoS One. 2019;14(8):e0220820. Doi:10.1371/journal. pone.0220820.
- 15. Zumpt, F. Myiasis in Man and Animals in the Old World: A Textbook for Physicians, Veterinarians, and Zoologists; 1965.
- Otranto D, Milillo P, Traversa D, Colwell DD. Morphological variability and genetic identity in Rhinoestrus spp. Causing horse nasal myiasis. Med Vet Entomol. 2005; 19(1): 96–100. Doi:10.1111/j.0269-283X.2005.00553.x.
- 17. Moreno V, Romero-Fernández I, Marchal JA, Beltrán M, Granados JE, Habela MA, Tamadon A, Rakhshandehroo E, Sarasa M, Pérez JM, Sánchez A. Molecular characterization of bot flies, Oestrus spp., (Diptera, Oestridae) from domestic and wild Bovidae hosts. Vet Parsitol. 2015; 212(3-4): 473–77. Doi:10.1016/j.vetpar.2015.08.002.
- Pape T. Phylogeny of Oestridae (Insecta: Diptera). Syst Entomol. 2001; 26(2): 133-171.Doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-3113.2001.00143.x.
- Guo Y, Cai J, Chang Y, Li X, Liu Q, Wang X., Wang X, Zhong M, Wen J, Wang J. Identification of forensically important sarcophagid flies (Diptera: Sarcophagidae) in China, based on COI and 16S rDNA gene sequences. J Forensic Sci. 2011; 56(6): 1534-40. Doi:10.1111/j.1556-4029.2011.01882.x.
- 20. Tan X, Lu H, Sun Y, Chen X, Wang D, Jia F, Zhang K. Expanding the materials space of DNA via organic-phase ring-opening metathesis polymerization. Chem. 2019; 5(6): 1584-96.

IRANIAN JOURNAL OF VETERINARY SCIENCE AND TECHNOLOGY

Doi:10.1016/j.chempr.2019.03.023.

- Banafshi O, Hanafi-Bojd AA, Karimi M, Faghihi F, Beik-Mohammadi M, Gholami S, Javaherizadeh S, Edalat H, Vatandoost H, Telmadarraiy Z. Tick ectoparasites of animals in borderline of Iran-Iraq and their role on disease transmission. J Arthropod Borne Dis. 2018; 12(3): 252. Doi:10.18502/ jad.v12i3.77.
- 22. Kettle PR. A study on the sheep botfly, Oestrus ovis (Diptera: Oestridae) in New Zealand. N Z Entomol. 1973. 5(2): 185-191. Doi:10.1080/00779962.1973.9722998.
- 23. Metwally DM, Albasyouni SA, Barakat IAH, Al-Turaiki IM, Almuhanna AM, Bashir MA, Baghdadi HB, El-Khadragy MF, Alajmi RA. Prevalence Rate and Molecular Characteristics of Oestrus ovis L.(Diptera, Oestridae) in Sheep and goats from Riyadh, Saudi Arabia. Animals. 2021; 11(3): 689. Doi:10.3390/ani11030689.
- Negm-Eldin MM, Elmadawy RS, Hanan GM. Oestrus ovis larval infestation among sheep and goats of Green Mountain areas in Libya. J Adv Vet Anim Res. 2015; 2(4): 382-7. Doi:10.5455/javar.2015.b105.
- Bosly, AH. Molecular identification studies on Oestrus ovis L. (Diptera: Oestridae) larvae-infested sheep in Jazan region, Saudi Arabia. Indian J Anim Res. 2018; 52 (1): 105-10. Doi:10.18805/ijar.v0iOF.8487.
- Otranto D, Stevens JR. Molecular approaches to the study of myiasis-causing larvae. Int J Parasitol. 2002; 32(11): 1345-60. Doi:10.1016/S0020-7519(02)00095-4.
- Ogo, NI, Onovoh E, Okubanjo OO, Galindo RC, Lastra JMP. Molecular identification of Cordylobia anthropophaga Blanchard (Diptera: Calliphoridae) larvae collected from dogs (Canis familiaris) in Jos South, Plateau State, Nigeria. Onderstepoort J Vet Res. 2012; 79(1): 01-04. Doi:10.4102/ ojvr.v79i1.349
- 28. Ames C, Turner B, Daniel B. The use of mitochondrial cytochrome oxidase I gene (COI) to differentiate two UK blowfly species–Calliphora vicina and Calliphora vomitoria. Forensic Sci Int. 2006; 164(2): 179-82. Doi: 10.1016/j.forsciint.2006.01.005.
- 29. Hall M, Adams Z, Wyatt N, Testa J, Edge W, Nikolausz M, Farkas R, Ready P. Morphological and mitochondrial DNA characters for identification and phylogenetic analysis of the myiasis causing flesh fly Wohlfahrtia magnifica and its relatives, with a description of Wohlfahrtia monegrosensis sp. n. Wyatt & Hall. Med Vet Entomol. 2009; 23(s1): 59-71. Doi: 10.1016/j.forsciint.2006.01.005.
- 31. Wang Y, Liu GH, Li JY, Xu MJ, Ye YG, Zhou DH, Song HQ, Lin RQ, Zhu XQ. Genetic variability among Trichuris ovis isolates from different hosts in Guangdong Province, China revealed by sequences of three mitochondrial genes. mtDNA. 2013; 24(1): 50-54. Doi: 10.3109/19401736.2012.710210.
- 32. Aleix-Mata G, Peréz JM, Sánchez A. The complete mitochon-

drial genome of Oestrus ovis (Linnaeus, 1758)(Diptera: Oestridae). MitDNA Part B. 2021; 6(7):1847-48. Doi:10.1080/23 802359.2021.1934174.

- Hall MJ, Smith KG. Diptera causing myiasis in man. Medical insects and arachnids, Springer. 1993; 429-69. Doi: 10.1007/978-94-011-1554-4_12.
- 34. Blacket MJ, Semeraro L, Malipatil MB. Barcoding Queensland

fruit flies (Bactrocera tryoni): impediments and improvements. Mol Ecol Resour. 2012; 12(3): 428-36. Doi: 10.1111/j.1755-0998.2012.03124.x.

35. Folmer O, Black M, Hoeh W, Lutz R, Vrijenhoek R. DNA primers for amplification of mitochondrial cytochrome c oxidase Subunit 1 from diverse metazoan invertebrates. Mol Marine Biol Biotechnol. 1994; 3(5): 294-9. PMID: 7881515.

COPYRIGHTS

©2023 The author(s). This is an open access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution (CC BY 4.0), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, as long as the original authors and source are cited. No permission is required from the authors or the publishers.



How to cite this article

Rajabi S, Tavassoli M, Esmaeilnejad J. Morphometric and Genetic Characterization of *Oestrus ovis* in Sheep in Different Climatic Regions of Iran. Iran J Vet Sci Technol.2023; 15(1): 1-10. DOI: https://doi.org/10.22067/ijvst.2022.77084.1153 URL: https://ijvst.um.ac.ir/article_43110.html



Iranian Journal of Veterinary Science and Technology

Received: 2022- Oct-12 Accepted after revision: 2022- Dec-14 Published online: 2022- Dec-22

RESEARCH ARTICLE

DOI: 10.22067/ijvst.2022.79046.1197

Distribution of antimicrobial resistance and some widespread extended-spectrum beta-lactamase genes in different phylogroups of Shiga toxin-producing *Escherichia coli* (STEC) isolates of ruminant origin

Rwida Tomeh, Mahdi Askari Badouei, Gholamreza Hashemi Tabar, Hamideh Kalateh Rahmani

Department of Pathobiology, Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, Ferdowsi University of Mashhad, Mashhad, Iran.

ABSTRACT

Limited data is available on the prevalence of ESBL genes in the STEC isolates of ruminant origin. This study investigated the molecular prevalence of ESBL-encoding genes ($bla_{\text{CTX-M}}$, bla_{TEM} , bla_{SHV} and bla_{OXA}) and AMR of 58 STEC isolates recovered from cattle (n = 32), sheep and goats (n = 26). In the current study, ESBL genes were identified by the molecular technique. Moreover phenotypic AMR was tested by disc diffusion method against six antibiotics, namely amoxicillin-clavulanic acid, tetracycline, neomycin, florfenicol, enrofloxacin, and sulfamethoxazole-trimethoprim. Phylogenetic groups were also determined by a PCR scheme. Isolates were categorized into five phylogroups of (A, B1, C, D, and E), with B1 being the most prevalent phylogenetic group (43; 74.1%). Statistical analysis revealed a significant association between phylogroup D and small ruminants (sheep and goats, p = 0.014). Moreover, the highest rates of antimicrobial resistance were related to tetracycline (25.9%) and neomycin (22.4%). Isolates resistant to tetracycline (p = 0.001), trimethoprim-sulfamethoxazole (p = 0.013) and neomycin (p = 0.00) were significantly prevalent among strains recovered from cattle. In addition, the majority of multidrug-resistant strains also had a significant distribution among cattle isolates (p = 0.001). In the current study, the prevalence of ESBL positive STEC was 12.06% (7/58). Genes bla_{CTX-M} and bla_{TEM} were detected separately and in combination in bovine isolates. However, only one STEC strain of small ruminants harbored bla_{TEM} . In conclusion, it seems that cattle isolates are notable sources of different AMR traits which could be a threat to veterinary sections, public health and food hygiene, in particular.

Keywords

E. coli, STEC, antimicrobial resistance (AMR), ESBL, bla_{CTX-M}, bla_{TEM}, Phylogroup.

Abbreviations

ESBL: extended-spectrum beta-lactamase STEC: Shiga toxin-producing Escherichia coli AMR: antimicrobial-resistance Number of Figures:1Number of Tables:5Number of References::44Number of Pages:9

HC: hemorrhagic colitis HUS: hemolytic uremic syndrome

Introduction

Human disease caused by STEC range from mild diarrhea to HC and potentially life-threatening HUS [1]. The STEC was the third most prevalent foodborne pathogens in the European Union which increased during the last decade [2]. Ruminants, particularly cattle, have been identified as the most major STEC reservoir. Furthermore, sheep and goats also play a key role in the spread of STECs into the food chain [3]. The STEC has also been isolated from wild animals, and has been reported as a safety risk in the production of fresh fruits and vegetables [4].

Antimicrobial misuse in animal production systems has sent a warning signal to the world's public health. This event resulted in the evolution of antibiotic-resistant strains, and it was with estimated that AMR caused disease mortality to rise from 700,000 in 2014 to 10 million by 2050 [5]. The AMR is regarded as a severe problem in healthcare settings because its mobile genetic elements can alter antibiotic resistance patterns in pathogenic and commensal E. coli, as well as the intestinal microbiota of animals and humans [6]. In contrast, little is known about AMR in STEC, particularly when it comes to broad-spectrum beta-lactamases, such as ESBLs from the bla_{CTX-M}, bla_{TEM} , bla_{OXA} , and bla_{SHV} families of ESBL variations [7]. Another issue with resistant-STEC is the spread of these ESBL-coding genes across other Enterobac*terales*, endowing them with antibiotic resistance [8]. Although the use of antibiotics to treat STEC infections is still controversial, antibiotics given early in the course of the infection may help to avoid HUS according to some studies [9]. In this scenario, the frequency of resistant-STEC strains is concern since disease progression continues unabated. The STEC has a high level of genomic plasticity, with mobile genetic components including plasmids, bacteriophages, and genomic islands playing a key role in the transmission of genes, particularly those involved in virulence [10].

The role of genetic background in antibiotic resistance has also been widely investigated in *E. coli*, but to the best of our knowledge has not been studied in ESBL genes among STEC. Based on some previous research, certain members of phylogenetic groups A and D are prone to acquire resistance against third-generation cephalosporins, while B2 strains are more vulnerable [11]. A multi-

Table 1.

Distribution of STEC isolates in five phylogenetic groups.

Source (n)	Phylogenetic groups							
Source (II)	A	B1	С	D	Е			
Cattle (32)	4 (6.9%)	26 (44.8%)	1 (1.7%)	0	1 (1.7%)			
Sheep / Goats (26)	2 (3.4%)	17 (29.3%)	2 (3.4%)	5 (8.6%)	0			
Total (58)	6 (10.3%)	43 (74.1%)	3 (5.2%)	5 (8.6%)	1 (1.7%)			
p-value	0.681	0.231	0.582	0.014*	1.000			

a. *significant difference (p < 0.05).

plex PCR, which can classify *E. coli* isolates into eight phylogenetic groups, is the most practical approach for identifying phylogroups A, B1, C, E, D, F, B2, and E. Clades. *E. coli* strains are not randomly dispersed among bacterial populations. Therefore, phylotyping is a useful tool in different genotyping studies. Pathogenicity, niche, and resistance features of the members of the same group tend to be similar [12]. In the present study, we evaluated the STEC isolates of ruminant origin (sheep, goats, and cattle) to build a clear picture of status of AMR, and some important resistance genes in 58 STEC isolates recovered in recent years. Results would help combat AMR in both veterinary and public health sections.

Results

Phylogenetic groups

We classified 58 STEC isolates into five phylogroups (A, B1, C, D, and E) according to Clermont's phylogrouping method. Members of groups A, B1, and C were identified among all the sources, while group D was only related to sheep and goats (5/26) and E was only detected in cattle (1/32). Moreover, group B1 was the most prevalent phylogenetic group in all sources (sheep and goats: 17/27, 29.3%; cattle: 26/32, 44.8%) and overall (43/58; 74.1%). Statistical analysis revealed a significant association between phylogroup D and small ruminants (p = 0.014). No other notable relations were observed. The results are represented in details in table 1.

Antibiotic resistance

Phenotypic resistance:

A total of 58 isolates were investigated for phenotypic resistance to six different antibiotics, including: tetracycline (TET), trimethoprim-sulfamethoxazole (SXT), amoxicillin-clavulanic acid (AMC), neomycin (NEO), florfenicol (FLO) and enrofloxacin (ENFX), by disk diffusion method. The highest rates of antimi-

Table 2.

Frequency of phenotypic antimicrobial resistance and ESBL genes of STEC isolates (n, %).

	Antibiotics							ESBL genes	
Source (n)	TET	SXT	AMC	NEO	FLO	ENFX	- MDR	bla _{стх-м}	bla _{тем}
Cattle (32)	14 (24.1%)	7 (12.1%)	3 (5.2%)	13 (22.4%)	3 (5.2%)	0	13 (22.4%)	5 (8.6%)	2 (3.4%)
Sheep/Goats (26)	1 (1.7%)	0	3 (5.2%)	0	0	1 (1.7%)	1 (1.7%)	0	1 (1.7%)
Total (58)	15 (25.9%)	7 (12.1%)	6 (10.3%)	13 (22.4%)	3 (5.2%)	1 (1.7%)	14 (24.1%)	5 (8.6%)	3 (5.2%)
<i>p</i> -value	0.001*	0.013*	1.000	0.000*	0.245	0.448	0.001*	0.058	1.000

a.*significant difference (p < 0.05)

crobial resistance were related to tetracycline (25.9%) and neomycin (22.4%). Moreover, resistant isolates to tetracycline (p = 0.001), trimethoprim-sulfamethoxazole (p = 0.013), and neomycin (p = 0) were significantly prevalent among strains recovered from cattle. In addition, the majority of MDR strains also had a significant distribution among cattle isolates (p = 0.001). Table 2, represents the results in details.

ESBL/β-Lactamase genes:

Isolates were screened for four widespread ESBL/ β -Lactamase genes, namely bla_{CTX-M} , bla_{TEM} , bla_{SHV} and bla_{OXA} gene families. The genes bla_{SHV} and bla_{OXA} were absent among the STEC isolates. Moreover, only seven isolates (12.06%) possessed ESBL genes. Among them, one isolate harbored bla_{CTX-M} and bla_{TEM} simultaneously, while the remaining six strains carried only one gene. Furthermore, the gene bla_{CTX-M} was only present in cattle isolates. Figure 1 and table 2, represent the results in details.

Correlations:

Correlations between AMR, ESBL genes, and MDR were measured and presented in details in table

3. Notable strong correlations were observed between tetracycline and neomycin with each other, and MDR.

Distribution of antibiotic- resistant isolates among phylogenetic groups:

The majority of the isolates resistant to five antibiotics (all the antibiotics except enrofloxacin) and MDR were observed in group B1 as it was the most frequent phylogroup. Interestingly, all the bla_{CTX-M} + and 66.6% of bla_{TEM} + (2/3) strains also belonged to the isolates in phylogroup B1. The rest of the resistant isolates were scattered among groups A, D and E. Group C did not show any phenotypic resistance, while one of the bla_{TEM} + strains was a member of group C. Statistical analysis revealed no significant difference in the distribution of antibiotic resistant isolates between phylogenetic groups; except for enrofloxacin, an important quinolone, which was significantly related to phylogenetic group D. However, based on the scarcity of the group D in our study such a difference cannot be conclusive. The results are represented in details in table 4.

Table 3.	
Correlations between AMR, ESBL genes,	and MDR

rho p-value	TET	SXT	AMC	NEO	FLO	ENFX	bla _{CTX-M}	bla _{TEM}	MDR
TET	-	0.627*	0.187	0.910*	0.395*	-0.078	0.239	0.218	0.955*
SXT	0.000	-	-0.126	0.689*	0.630*	-0.049	0.075	-0.087	0.657*
AMC	0.159	0.347	-	0.089	-0.079	-0.045	0.097	0.432*	0.205
NEO	0.000	0.000	0.507	-	0.435*	-0.071	0.277*	0.248	0.953*
FLO	0.002	0.000	0.554	0.001	-	-0.031	0.206	-0.055	0.414*
ENFX	0.559	0.715	0.737	0.595	0.818	-	-0.041	-0.031	-0.075
bla _{стх-м}	0.070	0.577	0.467	0.035	0.121	0.762	-	0.206	0.257
bla _{TEM}	0.101	0.518	0.001	0.061	0.684	0.818	0.121	-	0.232
MDR	0.000	0.000	0.122	0.000	0.001	0.577	0.051	0.080	-

a. The table simultaneously represents *p*-values (numbers on the left side of the table diameter) and Spearman's correlation coefficients (numbers on the right side of the table diameter); Colored cells: strong correlations (rho > 0.8); *: Correlation is significant (p < 0.05)



Figure 1.

AMR patterns for 22 resistant STEC isolates. Black = having resistance genes/not susceptible; White = no gene/susceptible; Gray = MDR; * = ESBL +

 Table 4.

 Distribution of phenotypic antimicrobial resistance and ESBL genes in STEC belonging to different phylogroups (n, %)

			Antibiotics				MDD	ESBL genes	
Phylogroups (n)	TET	SXT	AMC	NEO	FLO	ENFX	- MDR	bla _{стх-м}	bla _{тем}
A (6)	2 (33.3%)	0	1 (16.7%)	1 (16.7%)	0	0	1 (16.7%)	0	0
B1 (43)	12 (27.9%)	7 (16.3%)	5 (11.6%)	11 (25.6%)	3 (7%)	0	12 (27.9%)	5 (11.6%)	2 (4.7%)
C (3)	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1 (33.3%)
D (5)	0	0	0	0	0	1 (20%)	0	0	0
E (1)	1 (100%)	0	0	1 (100%)	0	0	1 (100%)	0	0
Total	15	7	6	13	3	1	14	5	3
p-value	0.205	0.596	0.849	0.189	0.894	0.029*	0.184	0.753	0.237

a.*significant difference (p < 0.05)

Discussion

Today, it is well established that livestock is an important reservoir of pathogenic *E. coli* with public health significance [13]. The presence of STEC strains which are responsible for a wide range of clinical manifestations from mild diarrhea to HC and HUS in humans, has been shown in food-producing animals, especially cattle [14,15]. Emerging AMR in the STEC strains of animal and food sources is a public health threat, as the possibility of resistant genes acquisition by other bacteria is increased [16]. Among different AMR, ESBL has gained a lot of attention during the last decade and ESBL-producing E. coli strains have been isolated from livestock as well [17,18]. However, there is a lack of knowledge on the occurrence of ESBL among STEC strains in cattle, sheep and goats as they are one of the main suppliers of milk and meat in most parts of the world. From this perspective, the current study has been conducted to evaluate the prevalence

of ESBL-encoding genes among the STEC isolates of ruminant origin.

In the present study, the prevalence of ESBL positive STEC was 12.06% (7/58) which is higher than the reports of Ewers et al., (2/149; 1.34%) and Elmonir et al., (7/100; 7%) [19, 20]. In fact, there is a lack of literature relevant to ESBL in STEC for comparison, as most studies on ESBL-producing E. coli have been performed in the non-STEC isolates of ruminants. Furthermore, bovine is the main subject in such studies, whereas ovine and caprine are mostly neglected. In other words, although livestock is known as STEC reservoirs, only a few studies have addressed the ES-BL-producing STEC in cattle, sheep, and goats [21-25]. Moreover, some of the mentioned studies have focused on food hygiene aspects [21,24,26], while attention to gut-isolated pathogens is also valuable, because the intestinal tract is a 'melting pot' and one of the suitable milieu for gene exchange among bacterial species [27].

To date, several types and subtypes of ESBL-encoding genes have been detected in meat, milk and stool samples of ruminants. For example, ESBL genes such as $bla_{_{\rm CMY}}$ [24,28], $bla_{_{\rm TEM}}$ [18,23,24,26,29], $bla_{_{\rm SHV}}$ [18,23,24,26], and ampC [22,24] have been reported in cattle as well as sheep and goats samples, while bla-_{OXA} has been only reported from bovine *E. coli* strains [18]. Moreover, combination of $bla_{CTX-M} + bla_{TEM}$ seems to be more common in E. coli with animal origin [24,30]. It seems that $bla_{\text{CTX-M}}$ is the most prevalent ESBL-encoding gene in both bovine and small ruminant E. coli strains [18,21-24,26,28,29]. in the present study, $bla_{\text{CTX-M}}$ and bla_{TEM} were detected separately and in combination in bovine isolates, whereas only $bla_{\rm TEM}$ was identified in one strain of STEC of small ruminants. Our finding are in line with the mentioned reports.

In the present study, most of the ESBL-producing strains which were recovered from cattle belonged to group B1 (6/7; 85.71%). It has been shown that the ESBL positive *E. coli* strains of livestock are mostly related to phylogenetic groups A and B1 and a lesser extent are related to B2 and D which is similar to our results [23, 26, 28, 30, 31]. However, one of our isolates (1/7; 14.28%) which was recovered from small ruminants belonged to phylogenetic group C. As shown by Atlaw *et al.*, (2021), the ESBL positive strains of sheep and goats could be rarely scattered among non-commensal groups such as C and E [31].

Although antibiotic therapy in infections caused by STEC is now contraindicated due to the elevated risk of HUS in some cases, research on using antibiotics that inhibits transcription or translation, such as rifamycins (alone or in combination with fluoroquinolones), showed promising results. This, may lead to changes in the treatment regimen using antibiotics in future [32,33]. Currently, the importance of the emergence and spread of AMR in STEC is getting clear. The more resistant traits STEC has, the poorer the response to therapeutic strategies will be. One of the well-known factors in the emergence of AMR in STEC is the extensive use of antibiotics in clinical and agricultural environments. Today, the occurrence and increase of AMR in the STEC of various populations (human, livestock, companion animals, and the environment) have been documented [34,35]. In our research, resistance to tetracycline (25.9%), neomycin (22.4%), trimethoprim-sulfamethoxazole (12.1%) and amoxicillin-clavulanic acid (10.3%) was observed which is in line with other studies that have noted resistance to tetracycline, aminoglycosides, sulfonamides and β -lactams as the most horizontally acquired AMR in STEC [34,35].

Occurrence a positive strong correlation of resis-

tance to tetracycline with MDR is one of the notable observation in the current study. This, can be partially confirmed by the results recorded by Bourely *et al.* (2019), which proposed the resistance to tetracycline and amoxicillin as an indicator for MDR in *E. coli* recovered from animals [36]. We indicated a strong correlation between neomycin resistance and MDR as well. However, there is a lack in literature relevant to this finding to be compared with.

In conclusion, ESBL-encoding STEC strains were detected in cattle, sheep, and goats in the present study. Moreover, bovine strains showed higher AMR in both ESBL positive and ESBL negative STEC isolates which could be due to the extensive application of antibiotics in the cattle industry for therapeutic and non-therapeutic purposes, such as growth promotion [36,37]. As antibiotic use can lead to a pressure for the emergence and spread of AMR, it seems that more caution should be taken in the veterinary field for antibiotic application especially in sections related to cattle.

Materials & Methods

E. coli Isolates

A panel of 58 non-duplicate archived STEC *E.coli* isolates was chosen from the bacterial collection (Ferdowsi University of Mashhad, Iran), including 32 isolates from cattle, and 26 isolates from sheep and goats. These bacteria were isolated during 2010 - 2018 in the context of different previous studies and surveyed for the presence of *stx* genes. In brief, the original sampling procedure included collecting fecal samples using sterile cotton swabs from the rectum of animals. In cases with a sample transfer time of more than 24 h, Amies (Oxoid, UK) transfer medium was used. The samples were cultured on MacConkey agar (Merck, Germany) and a pure isolate from each sample was confirmed as *E. coli* using standard biochemical tests [38]. All mentioned isolates were cryopreserved as stocks at -70 °C and recovered on Brain Heart Infusion broth (Merck, Germany) with the subsequent additional streak on MacConkey agar to confirm the purity.

To confirm the identity of the STEC isolates, a PCR protocol proposed by Lin *et al.*, (1993) was applied based on the recognition of a common sequence of different stx types or subtypes. Each PCR reaction was performed in a volume of 20 μ l containing: 10 μ l Taq DNA Polymerase Master Mix RED 2x (Amplicon, Denmark) containing 1.5 mM MgCl₂, 1 μ l of each primers (Macrogen, Seoul, South Korea), ultrapure water and 300 ng of template DNA. Primer characteristics and thermal conditions are shown in Table 5. Finally, PCR products were analyzed by electrophoresis using 1.5% (w/v) agarose gel and Green Viewer safe stain (0.01 v/v) [39].

DNA Extraction

The crude DNA was extracted using a boiling method as described before [40]. In brief, a suspension of three colonies from an overnight culture (18-20 h) was selected and prepared in sterile tubes containing 300 μ l of sterile distilled water. The tubes were boiled in a boiling water bath for 10 min and after cooling on ice buckets centrifuged at 800×g for 5 min. The supernatant was used as a DNA template in the PCR.

Determination of phylogenetic groups

Phylogenetic groups of the isolates were investigated using

the updated method developed by Clermont *et al.*, (2013). The method enables an *E. coli* isolate to be assigned to one of the eight phylogroups (A, B1, B2, C, D, E, F, Clade I) and also allows isolates that are the members of other cryptic clades (II - V) of *Escherichia* to be identified. However, some isolates which cannot be categorized as mentioned groups, are known as 'unknown'. The method consists of a primary quadruplex PCR reaction and additional PCR reactions, when necessary [12].

Each PCR reactions was performed in a volume of 20 μ l containing: 10 μ l Taq DNA Polymerase Master Mix RED 2x (Amplicon, Denmark) containing 1.5 mM MgCl₂, various concentrations of each primers (Macrogen, Seoul, South Korea), ultrapure water, and 300 ng of template DNA. Thermal conditions and primer characteristics are shown in Table 5. Finally, PCR products were analyzed by electrophoresis using 1.5% (w/v) agarose gel and Green Viewer safe stain (0.01 v/v).

Antimicrobial resistance

Phenotypic resistance:

Antimicrobial susceptibility was conducted according to the CLSI recommendations using the disc diffusion method [41]. The antibiotics (Padtan Teb, Tehran, Iran) were chosen from six families of widely used antibiotics in humans and/or animals including: amoxicillin-clavulanic acid (AMC, 20/10 μ g), tetracycline (TET, 30 μ g), and neomycin (NEO, 30 μ g), florfenicol (FLO, 30 μ g), enrofloxacin (ENFX, 5 μ g), sulfamethoxazole-trimethoprim (SXT, 1.25/23.75 μ g). The isolates that showed resistance against

three or more families of antimicrobials were designated as MDR. **ESBL genes:**

Molecular detection of ESBL-producing *E. coli* was carried out using using a triplex PCR reaction for bla_{TEM} , bla_{SHV} and bla_{OXA} and a uniplex PCR for $bla_{\text{CTX-M}}$. Each PCR reaction was performed in a volume of 20 µl containing: 10 µl Taq DNA Polymerase Master Mix RED 2x (Amplicon, Denmark) containing 1.5 mM MgCl₂, various concentrations of each primers (Macrogen, Seoul, South Korea), ultrapure water and 300 ng of template DNA. Primer characteristics and thermal conditions are shown in Table 5. Finally, PCR products were analyzed by electrophoresis using 1.5% (w/v) agarose gel and Green Viewer safe stain (0.01 v/v).

Statistical analysis

In addition to the descriptive analysis of the results, possible relationships of genetic criteria (phylogenetic groups and ESBL genes) with phenotypic AMR were assessed by the chi-squared test and Fisher's exact test. Correlation among AMR, ESBL genes and MDR were also measured and represented using Spearman rank-order correlation coefficient (*rho*). For all the analysis, *p* < 0.05 was considered significant. Moreover, correlations with *rho* > 0.8 were categorized as "*strong correlation*". In the present study, the data were analyzed by SPSS version 16.0 (SPSS Inc., Chicago, USA).

Table 5.

Primers used in the present study (STEC, Phylogenetic groups and ESBL genes)

Panel	Primer pair	Sequence	Annealing	Product size	Ref
T uner	T Timer pair	(5' to 3')	temp (°C)	(bp)	Kel.
STEC.	atu	F: GAACGAAATAATTTATATGT	- 42	000	[20]
SIEC	SIX	R: TTTGATTGTTACAGTCAT	- 43	900	[39]
Phylogenetic grouping	ng				
	7 4	F: ATGGTACCGGACGAACCAAC		200	
	сниА	R: TGCCGCCAGTACCAAAGACA	-	288	
		F: CAAACGTGAAGTGTCAGGAG	-	211	
0	ујаА	R: AATGCGTTCCTCAACCTGTG	- 50	211	
Quadruplex	TorrE4 C2	F: CACTATTCGTAAGGTCATCC	- 59	152	[12]
	IspE4.C2	R: AGTTTATCGCTGCGGGTCGC	_		
		F: AACGCTATTCGCCAGCTTGC	_	400	
	arpA	R: TCTCCCCATACCGTACGCTA	_		
Group E	ant 4	F: GATTCCATCTTGTCAAAATATGCC	- 57	210	
	arpA	R:GAAAAGAAAAAGAATTCCCAAGAG	- 57	219	
Group C	tut A	F: AGTTTTATGCCCAGTGCGAG	- 50	490	
	upA	R: TCTGCGCCGGTCACGCCC	- 39	409	
ESBL genes					
	1-1 -	F: CATTTCCGTGTCGCCCTTATTC		000	
	DIU _{TEM}	R: CGTTCATCCATAGTTGCCTGAC	_	800	
Triploy	bla	F: AGCCGCTTGAGCAAATTAAAC	- 57	712	[42]
Implex	DIU _{SHV}	R: ATCCCGCAGATAAATCACCAC	- 57	/13	[42]
	hla	F: GGCACCAGATTCAACTTTCAAG	_	564	
	DIU _{OXA}	R: GACCCCAAGTTTCCTGTAAGTG		504	
Uniplex	hla	F: ATGTGCAGYACCAGTAARGTKATGGC	61	502	[42]
	ola _{CTX-M}	R:TGGGTRAARTARGTSACCAGAAYCAGCGG	- 01	575	[43]

Tomeh et al., IJVST 2023; **Vol.**15, **No.1** DOI:10.22067/ijvst.2022.79046.1197

AMR and ESBL genes in STEC isolates of ruminant

Authors' Contributions

Conceptualization, G.H. and M.A.; Methodology, Rw.T. and H.K.R.; Software, H.K.R.; Supervision, G.H. and M.A.; Writing – original draft, R.T. and H.K.R.; Writing – review & editing, Rw.T., H.K.R., G.H., R.T. and M.A. All authors have read and agreed to the published version of the manuscript.

Acknowledgements

This study was funded by Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, Ferdowsi University of Mashhad under the grant number 48879.

Competing Interests

The authors declare that there is no conflict of interest.

References

- 1. E tcheverría AI, Padola NL. Shiga toxin-producing Escherichia coli: factors involved in virulence and cattle colonization. Virulence. 2013;4(5):366–72. Doi: 10.4161/viru.24642.
- EFS and ECDC (European Food Safety Authority and European Center for Disease Prevention and Control). The European Union One Health 2019 Zoonoses Report. EFSA J. 2021;19(2):6406, 286 pp. Doi: 10.2903/j.efsa.2021.6406.
- Menge C. The Role of Escherichia coli Shiga Toxins in STEC Colonization of Cattle. Toxins (Basel). 2020;12(9):607. Doi: 10.3390/toxins12090607.
- Topalcengiz Z, Jeamsripong S, Spanninger PM, Persad AK, Wang F, Buchanan RL, et al. Survival of Shiga Toxin-Producing Escherichia coli in Various Wild Animal Feces That May Contaminate Produce. J Food Prot. 2020;83(8):1420–9. Doi: 10.4315/JFP-20-046.
- de Kraker MEA, Stewardson AJ, Harbarth S. Will 10 Million People Die a Year due to Antimicrobial Resistance by 2050? PLoS Med. 2016 Nov;13(11):e1002184. Doi: 10.1371/journal. pmed.1002184.
- Djordjevic SP, Stokes HW, Roy Chowdhury P. Mobile elements, zoonotic pathogens and commensal bacteria: conduits for the delivery of resistance genes into humans, production animals and soil microbiota. Front Microbiol. 2013;4:86. Doi: 10.3389/fmicb.2013.00086.
- Pavez-Muñoz E, González C, Fernández-Sanhueza B, Sánchez F, Escobar B, Ramos R, et al. Antimicrobial Usage Factors and Resistance Profiles of Shiga Toxin-Producing Escherichia coli in Backyard Production Systems From Central Chile. Front Vet Sci. 2020;7:595149. Doi: 10.3389/fvets.2020.595149.
- Stadler T, Meinel D, Aguilar-Bultet L, Huisman JS, Schindler R, Egli A, et al. Transmission of ESBL-producing Enterobacteriaceae and their mobile genetic elements—identifi-

IRANIAN JOURNAL OF VETERINARY SCIENCE AND TECHNOLOGY

cation of sources by whole genome sequencing: study protocol for an observational study in Switzerland. BMJ Open. 2018;8(2):e021823. Doi: 10.1136/bmjopen-2018-021823.

- Davis TK, McKee R, Schnadower D, Tarr PI. Treatment of Shiga Toxin–Producing Escherichia coli Infections. Infect Dis Clin North Am. 2013;27(3):577–97. Doi: 10.1016/j. idc.2013.05.010.
- Cortimiglia C, Borney MF, Bassi D, Cocconcelli PS. Genomic Investigation of Virulence Potential in Shiga Toxin Escherichia coli (STEC) Strains From a Semi-Hard Raw Milk Cheese. Front Microbiol. 2020;11:629189. Doi: 10.3389/ fmicb.2020.629189.
- Tenaillon O, Skurnik D, Picard B, Denamur E. The Population Genetics of Comensal. Nat Rev Microbiol. 2010;8:207–17. Doi: 10.1038/nrmicro2298.
- 12. Clermont O, Christenson JK, Denamur E, Gordon DM. The Clermont Escherichia coli phylo-typing method revisited: improvement of specificity and detection of new phylo-groups. Environ Microbiol Rep. 2013;5(1):58–65. Doi: 10.1111/1758-2229.12019.
- Rwego IB, Gillespie TR, Isabirye-Basuta G, Goldberg TL. High Rates of Escherichia coli Transmission between Livestock and Humans in Rural Uganda. J Clin Microbiol. 2008;46(10):3187–91. Doi: 10.1128/JCM.00285-08.
- Venegas-Vargas C, Henderson S, Khare A, Mosci RE, Lehnert JD, Singh P, et al. Factors Associated with Shiga Toxin-Producing Escherichia coli Shedding by Dairy and Beef Cattle. Appl Environ Microbiol. 2016;82(16):5049–56. Doi: 10.1128/ AEM.00829-16.
- G.M. Gonzalez A, M.F. Cerqueira A. Shiga toxin-producing Escherichia coli in the animal reservoir and food in Brazil. J Appl Microbiol. 2020;128(6):1568–82. Doi: 10.1111/ jam.14500.
- Galarce N, Sánchez F, Fuenzalida V, Ramos R, Escobar B, Lapierre L, et al. Phenotypic and Genotypic Antimicrobial Resistance in Non-O157 Shiga Toxin-Producing Escherichia coli Isolated From Cattle and Swine in Chile. Front Vet Sci. 2020;7. Doi: 10.3389/fvets.2020.00367.
- Benavides JA, Salgado-Caxito M, Opazo-Capurro A, González Muñoz P, Piñeiro A, Otto Medina M, et al. ESBL-Producing Escherichia coli Carrying CTX-M Genes Circulating among Livestock, Dogs, and Wild Mammals in Small-Scale Farms of Central Chile. Antibiot (Basel, Switzerland). 2021;10(5). Doi: 10.3390/antibiotics10050510.
- Dahms C, Hübner N-O, Kossow A, Mellmann A, Dittmann K, Kramer A. Occurrence of ESBL-Producing Escherichia coli in Livestock and Farm Workers in Mecklenburg-Western Pomerania, Germany. PLoS One. 2015;10(11):e0143326. Doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0143326.
- Ewers C, Stamm I, Stolle I, Guenther S, Kopp PA, Fruth A, et al. Detection of Shiga toxin- and extended-spectrum β-lac-

tamase-producing Escherichia coli O145:NM and Ont:NM from calves with diarrhoea. J Antimicrob Chemother. 2014;69(7):2005–7. Doi: 10.1093/jac/dku042.

- 20. Elmonir W, Shalaan S, Tahoun A, Mahmoud SF, Remela EMA, Eissa R, et al. Prevalence, antimicrobial resistance, and genotyping of Shiga toxin-producing Escherichia coli in foods of cattle origin, diarrheic cattle, and diarrheic humans in Egypt. Gut Pathog. 2021;13(1):8. Doi: 10.1186/s13099-021-00402-y.
- 21. Dantas Palmeira J, Ferreira HMN. Extended-spectrum beta-lactamase (ESBL)-producing Enterobacteriaceae in cattle production a threat around the world. Heliyon. 2020;6(1):e03206. Doi: 10.1016/j.heliyon.2020.e03206.
- Schmid A, Hörmansdorfer S, Messelhäusser U, Käsbohrer A, Sauter-Louis C, Mansfeld R. Prevalence of extended-spectrum β-lactamase-producing Escherichia coli on Bavarian dairy and beef cattle farms. Appl Environ Microbiol. 2013;79(9):3027–32. Doi: 10.1128/AEM.00204-13.
- Ali T, ur Rahman S, Zhang L, Shahid M, Zhang S, Liu G, et al. ESBL-Producing Escherichia coli from Cows Suffering Mastitis in China Contain Clinical Class 1 Integrons with CTX-M Linked to ISCR1. Front Microbiol. 2016;7. Doi: 10.3389/ fmicb.2016.01931.
- 24. Obaidat MM, Gharaibeh WA. Sheep and goat milk in Jordan is a reservoir of multidrug resistant extended spectrum and AmpC beta-lactamases Escherichia coli. Int J Food Microbiol. 2022;377:109834.Doi: 10.1016/j.ijfoodmicro.2022.109834.
- 25. Xueliang Z, Haoyu Z, Zilian Z, Yongqiang M, Ruichao L, Baowei Y, et al. Characterization of Extended-Spectrum β-Lactamase-Producing Escherichia coli Isolates That Cause Diarrhea in Sheep in Northwest China. Microbiol Spectr. 2022;10(4):e01595-22. Doi: 10.1128/spectrum.01595-22.
- 26. Abdallah HM, Al Naiemi N, Elsohaby I, Mahmoud AFA, Salem GA, Vandenbroucke-Grauls CMJE. Prevalence of extended-spectrum β -lactamase-producing Enterobacterales in retail sheep meat from Zagazig city, Egypt. BMC Vet Res. 2022;18(1):191. Doi: 10.1186/s12917-022-03294-5.
- 27. Zeng X, Lin J. Factors influencing horizontal gene transfer in the intestine. Anim Heal Res Rev. 2017;18(2):153–9. 10.1017/ S1466252317000159.
- Lee S, Teng L, DiLorenzo N, Weppelmann TA, Jeong KC. Prevalence and Molecular Characteristics of Extended-Spectrum and AmpC β-Lactamase Producing Escherichia coli in Grazing Beef Cattle. Front Microbiol. 2020;10. Doi: 10.3389/ fmicb.2019.03076.
- 29. Y ang F, Zhang S, Shang X, Wang X, Wang L, Yan Z, et al. Prevalence and characteristics of extended spectrum β -lact-amase-producing Escherichia coli from bovine mastitis cases in China. J Integr Agric. 2018;17(6):1246–51. Doi: 10.1016/S2095-3119(17)61830-6.
- 30. Valentin L, Sharp H, Hille K, Seibt U, Fischer J, Pfeifer Y, et

al. Subgrouping of ESBL-producing Escherichia coli from animal and human sources: An approach to quantify the distribution of ESBL types between different reservoirs. Int J Med Microbiol. 2014;304(7):805–16. Doi: 10.1016/j. ijmm.2014.07.015.

- Atlaw NA, Keelara S, Correa M, Foster D, Gebreyes W, Aidara-Kane A, et al. Identification of CTX-M Type ESBL E. coli from Sheep and Their Abattoir Environment Using Whole-Genome Sequencing. Pathog (Basel, Switzerland). 2021;10(11). Doi: 10.3390/pathogens10111480.
- 32. Mühlen S, Dersch P. Treatment Strategies for Infections With Shiga Toxin-Producing Escherichia coli. Front Cell Infect Microbiol. 2020;10:169. Doi: 10.3389/fcimb.2020.00169.
- Puño-Sarmiento J, Anderson EM, Park AJ, Khursigara CM, Barnett Foster DE. Potentiation of Antibiotics by a Novel Antimicrobial Peptide against Shiga Toxin Producing E. coli O157:H7. Sci Rep. 2020;10(1):10029. Doi: 10.1038/s41598-020-66571-z.
- 34. Sanjana M, Blankenship HM, Rodrigues JA, Mosci RE, Rudrik JT, Manning SD. Antibiotic Susceptibility Profiles and Frequency of Resistance Genes in Clinical Shiga Toxin-Producing Escherichia coli Isolates from Michigan over a 14-Year Period. Antimicrob Agents Chemother. 2021;65(11):e01189-21. Doi: 10.1128/AAC.01189-21.
- Mir RA, Kudva IT. Antibiotic-resistant Shiga toxin-producing Escherichia coli: An overview of prevalence and intervention strategies. Zoonoses Public Health. 2019;66(1):1–13. Doi: 10.1111/zph.12533.
- 36. Bourély C, Cazeau G, Jarrige N, Jouy E, Haenni M, Lupo A, et al. Co-resistance to Amoxicillin and Tetracycline as an Indicator of Multidrug Resistance in Escherichia coli Isolates From Animals. Front Microbiol. 2019;10:2288. Doi: 10.3389/ fmicb.2019.02288.
- 37. Landers TF, Cohen B, Wittum TE, Larson EL. A review of antibiotic use in food animals: perspective, policy, and potential. Public Health Rep. 2012;127(1):4–22. Doi: 10.1177/003335491212700103.
- Zalewska M, Błażejewska A, Czapko A, Popowska M. Antibiotics and Antibiotic Resistance Genes in Animal Manure

 Consequences of Its Application in Agriculture. Front Microbiol. 2021;12:610656. Doi: 10.3389/fmicb.2021.610656.
- Markey B, Leonard F, Archambault M, Cullinane A, Maguire D. Clinical Veterinary Microbiology. 2nd ed. Edinburgh: MOSBY ELSEVIER; 2013. ISBN: 9780723432371.
- 40. Lin Z, Kurazono H, Yamasaki S, Takeda Y. Detection of various variant verotoxin genes in Escherichia coli by polymerase chain reaction. Microbiol Immunol. 1993;37(7):543–8. Doi:
- 41. Askari Badouei M, Joseph Blackall P, Koochakzadeh A, Haghbin Nazarpak H, Sepehri MA. Prevalence and clonal distribution of avian Escherichia coli isolates harboring increased serum survival (iss) gene. J Appl Poult Res. 2016;25(1):67–73.

Doi: 10.3382/japr/pfv064.

- 42. CLSI. Performance Standards for Antimicrobial Susceptibility Testing. 27th ed. CLSI supplement M100. 2017. ISBN: 1-56238-805-3.
- 43. Dallenne C, Da Costa A, Decré D, Favier C, Arlet G. Development of a set of multiplex PCR assays for the detection of genes encoding important beta-lactamases in Enterobac-

teriaceae. J Antimicrob Chemother. 2010;65(3):490–5.Doi: 10.1093/jac/dkp498.

 Monstein H-J, Ostholm-Balkhed A, Nilsson M V, Nilsson M, Dornbusch K, Nilsson LE. Multiplex PCR amplification assay for the detection of blaSHV, blaTEM and blaCTX-M genes in Enterobacteriaceae. APMIS. 2007;115(12):1400–8.Doi: 10.1111/j.1600-0463.2007.00722.x.

COPYRIGHTS

©2023 The author(s). This is an open access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution (CC BY 4.0), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, as long as the original authors and source are cited. No permission is required from the authors or the publishers.



How to cite this article

Tomeh R, Askari Badouei M, Hashemi Tabar Gh, Kalateh Rahmani H. Distribution of Antimicrobial Resistance and Extended-spectrum Beta-lactamase Genes (bla_{CTX-M} bla_{TEM} bla_{SHV} , and bla_{OXA}) in Different Phylogroups of Shiga Toxin-producing *Escherichia coli* (STEC) Isolates of Ruminant Origin. Iran J Vet Sci Technol.2023; 15(1): 11-19.

DOI: https://doi.org/10.22067/ijvst.2022.79046.1197 URL: https://ijvst.um.ac.ir/article_43328.html



Iranian Journal of Veterinary Science and Technology

Received: 2022- Oct- 16 Accepted after revision: 2023- Jan- 30 Published online: 2023- Jan-30

RESEARCH ARTICLE

DOI: 10.22067/ijvst.2023.79081.1199

Radiographic and histological evaluations of the effects of meloxicam and flunixin meglumine on the repair of radial bone defects in a rabbit model

Pourya Kamfar, Siamak Alizadeh, Mohammad Reza Hosseinchi

^a Graduate of Veterinary Medicine ,Faculty of veterinary medicine, Urmia Branch, Islamic Azad University, Urmia, Iran.

^b Department of Clinical Sciences, Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, Urmia Branch, Islamic Azad University, Urmia, Iran. ^c Department of Basic Sciences, Faculty of veterinary medicine, Urmia Branch, Islamic Azad University, Urmia, Iran.

ABSTRACT

The current study radiographically and histologically evaluated the effects of meloxicam and flunixin meglumine on the repair of radial bone defects in a rabbit model. Ninety New Zealand White rabbits (10-12 months, 1.5-2.6 kg) were randomly assigned into three groups. Following anesthesia, defects were created on the medial surface of the radius bone of the left forelimb with a diameter and depth of 3 mm. The animals were administrated meloxicam, flunixin meglumine, and physiological serum (positive control) subcutaneously each day for 10 days. Hematoxylin and Eosin and Goldner's trichrome stainings, along with radiograph images were prepared to investigate the effects of the administered agents. The results did not show callus formation in bone defects on days 3 and 7. Defects were filled in meloxicam and positive control groups on day 14, while they were filled on day 21 in the flunixin meglumine group. On days 14 and 21, the meloxicam group outperformed the flunixin meglumine group in terms of callus formation, but it was higher in the flunixin meglumine group on day 28. It could be concluded that the administration of meloxicam is less effective in delaying the bone healing process.

Keywords

Flunixin meglumine, Histopathological, Meloxicam, Rabbit, Radiographic

Abbreviations

NSAID: Non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drug COX-1: Cyclooxygenase-1 COX-2: Cyclooxygenase-2 PGE2: Prostaglandins E2

	Number of Figures:	2
	Number of Tables:	1
	Number of References::	24
ļ	Number of Pages:	11

Introduction

Bone fractures and segmental bone defects are major sources of patient morbidity and costs to the healthcare system [1]. Infection, tumor, trauma, surgery, and congenital aetiologies are major causes of bone defects [2]. The healing of bone defects is the main challenge for veterinarians and physical medicines [3]. Bone healing is a complex biological and biomechanical process and is characterized by three partially overlapping phases, namely the inflammatory phase, repair phase, and remodeling phase [4]. Inflammation plays a pivotal role in the bone healing process and immune-inflammatory modulation is a major challenge for treatment [5]. The NSAIDs, such as meloxicam and flunixin meglumine, are administrated for the management of pain and inflammation in humans and animals. Meloxicam is a selective blocker of COX-2 that is used for managing rheumatoid arthritis, acute exacerbations of osteoarthritis, ankylosing spondylitis, skeletomuscular pains, and juvenile idiopathic arthritis [6]. It mostly exhibits its effects via COX-2 rather than COX-1 [7] and prevents COX-2 which results in inhibiting the conversion of arachidonic acid into pro-inflammatory prostaglandins [8]. Flunixin meglumine is another NSAID agent that is administrated to treat pain and signs of endotoxemia via the inhibition of COX isoenzymes [9]. It also reduces PGE2 concentrations in tissues [10]. Studies have investigated the effects of NSAIDs on the treatment of fractures and reported that NSAIDs have negative effects on mesenchymal stem cells due to the prevention of cell proliferation[11]. Another study showed that the administration of NSAIDs modulated the expression of osteogenic and chondrogenic marker genes [12]. Studies have also shown that NSAIDs may hinder bone healing and increase the risk of other complications [13]. Moreover, it was reported that NSAIDs did not change the proliferation and differentiation of osteoblasts but reduced the activity of plasminogen activators, metalloproteinases, and cathepsin B [14]. Regarding to the effects of NSAIDs on the bone healing process, the effects of meloxicam and flunixin meglumine on the bone healing process have not been still elucidated.

This study was conducted to compare and evaluate the effects of meloxicam and flunixin meglumine on the repair of radial bone defects in a rabbit model using H&E and Goldner's trichrome staining and radiograph images.

Results

Age and weight differences between the meloxicam, flunixin meglumine, and positive control groups were not found to be statistically significant (p > 0.05). All the rabbits underwent anesthesia and surgery and survived until the end of the study.

Radiographic images

Figure 1 depicts the results of radiographic images. Our findings did not show significant differences on days 3 and 7. On the same days, no callus formation was observed. The filling of defects started on days 14 and 21 in the meloxicam and flunixin meglumine groups, respectively. Inflammation was similar between all the groups on the same days. Callus formation was significantly higher on day 28 compared to days 14 and 21 (p < 0.05). The findings indicated that the rabbits in the meloxicam group had more calli than those in the flunixin meglumine group on days 14 and 21. However, the score was significantly higher in the flunixin meglumine group on day 28 than in other groups. Furthermore, the scores were higher in the meloxicam group than in the flunixin meglumine group from day 28 until the end of study. There were significant differences between groups from day 42. Table 1 illustrates the scores for the bone healing process.

Histopathological results

Figure 2 shows histopathological results in different groups. The results of the first day in all groups revealed that the defect area was inflamed due to blood clot formation and increased growth of blood vessels. In the first week, blood clots were still visible in the defect area in all groups and collagen was gradually replacing blood clots. Blood clot and collagen ratios were 80% and 20% in the saline group, 85% and 15% in the flunixin meglumine group, and 95% and 5% in the meloxicam group, respectively. In the second week, clots were replaced with collagen and fibrotic tissue. The ratio of collagen to clot was 70% to 30%, 80% to 20%, and 90% to 10% in the positive control, flunixin meglumine, and meloxicam groups, respectively. In the third week, the clots were not seen in defects in control and meloxicam groups and they were also completely replaced with collagen. A small amount of clot (10%) was observed in the flunixin meglumine group. In the fourth week, the results showed that collagen was slightly replaced with cartilage in the control and flunixin meglumine groups, but no cartilage was observed in the meloxicam group. In the fifth week, the rabbits in the control groups had more cartilage. We observed that 30% of the samples had only collagen tissue, while collagen and cartilage tissue were equally apparent in 40% of the samples as the restoration process advanced. In addition, 30% of the samples had cartilaginous tissue, which was greater than their fibrous tissue. The difference between samples in NASID groups with collagen tissue and those who had progressed in their healing was 40%. In

Effects of meloxicam and flunixin on the repair of radial bone



Figure 1.

Radiograph images in different groups on days 7, 21, 35, 49, and 63

Table 1.

The scores for the bone healing process

the 6th week, fibrotic tissue was completely replaced with cartilage tissue in some positive control samples (20%). In the NSAID groups, fibrotic tissue was completely replaced with cartilage tissue in some samples (10%) and cartilage tissue was significantly higher in the meloxicam group. In the 7th week, defects were significantly filled with cartilage in more samples in the control group and fibrotic tissue was completely replaced with cartilage tissue in some samples (10%) and cartilage tissue was significantly higher in the meloxicam group. The results of week 8 indicated that blood clots were not observed in the defect area in all groups and a significant amount of cartilage had replaced the clots. Consequently, there was more progress in the repair. The samples in which the amount of cartilaginous tissue was more than fibrous tissue were measured to be 20%. In addition to cartilaginous tissue, the samples also contained bone tissue, albeit in smaller amounts. In the flunixin meglumine group, samples were counted as having 30% more cartilaginous tissue than fibrous tissue. Moreover, in certain samples (40% of the subjects), the fibrotic tissue had vanished and the defects were cartilaginous. There was less bone tissue than cartilage tissue in 30% of the cases. Samples from the meloxicam group were measured to have 30% more cartilaginous tissue than fibrous tissue. In the 8th week's samples, it was noted that the defect area was completely cartilaginous, and 30% of the fibrotic tissue had vanished. In this eighth week, there were samples that contained bone tissue. However, the amount of bone tissue was low compared to cartilage tissue. These samples made up 40% of the total. The results of week 9 revealed that in 20% of the control group samples, there was more cartilaginous tissue than fibrous tissue, while the remaining samples had an equal quantity of cartilage and bone tissue. We observed that 20% of the samples in the flunixin meglumine group only had cartilage tissue, 40% of the samples had less bone tissue than cartilage tissue, and the remaining samples showed an equal distribution of cartilage and bone tissue. In the meloxicam group, bone tissue was found in 50% of the subjects in lower amounts than cartilage tissue. In addition, bone and cartilage tissue were found in similar amounts in the remaining samples.

The sected for the bolic heating process									
Groups	0	7	14	21	28	35	42	49	63
Control	0.00 ± 0.00	0.00 ± 0.00	0.85 ± 0.24	0.92 ± 0.18	1.42 ± 0.44	2.00 ± 0.00	2.57 ± 0.34	2.71 ± 0.26	2.64 ± 0.24
Flunixin M	0.00 ± 0.00	0.00 ± 0.00	0.00 ± 0.00	0.64 ± 0.37	1.07 ± 0.18	1.14 ± 0.24	1.28 ± 0.26	1.42 ± 0.26	1.57 ± 0.34
Meloxicam	0.00 ± 0.00	0.00 ± 0.00	0.71 ± 0.39	0.78 ± 0.26	0.85 ± 0.24	1.28 ± 0.35	1.78 ± 0.26	1.88 ± 0.26	1.78 ± 0.26
P-values*	1.00	1.00	0.00	0.0231	0.012	0.0214	0.021	0.023	0.015

a.* Statistically significant (p < 0.05).

Effects of meloxicam and flunixin on the repair of radial bone

Kamfar et al., IJVST 2023; Vol.15, No.1 DOI: 10.22067/ijvst.2023.79081.1199





Effects of meloxicam and flunixin on the repair of radial bone

Kamfar et al., IJVST 2023; **Vol.**15, **No.1** DOI: 10.22067/ijvst.2023.79081.1199



Kamfar et al., IJVST 2023; **Vol.**15, **No.1** DOI:10.22067/ijvst.2023.79081.1199





Effects of meloxicam and flunixin on the repair of radial bone

Kamfar et al., IJVST 2023; **Vol.**15, **No.1** DOI: 10.22067/ijvst.2023.79081.1199



Figure 2.

A: Longitudinal section of the radius in rabbits in the third week and collagen is observable. Arrows show fibroblasts. B and C: Transversal section of the defect in the control group. B: There are similar ratios of fibrosis and cartilage tissues in the fifth week. Yellow and white arrows show cartilage and fibrotic tissues, respectively. C: Cartilage tissue is low and bone tissue is significantly found in the ninth week. Yellow and black arrows show cartilage and bone tissues. D-F: Transversal section of defects in the flunixin meglumine group. D: Fibrosis tissue is less and cartilage tissue is significantly observed in the seventh week. Yellow and white arrows show cartilage and fibrotic tissues, respectively. E & F: Cartilage tissue is much and bone tissue is slightly observed in the eighth and ninth weeks. Yellow and black arrows show cartilage and bone tissues, respectively. G-I: Transversal section of the defect in the meloxicam group. G: Fibrosis tissue (collagen) is observable in the fourth week. Arrows show fibroblasts. H: Cartilage tissue is much and fibrotic tissue is too low in the eighth week. I: There is a similar ratio of cartilage and bone in the ninth week. Yellow and black arrows show cartilage and bone tissues, respectively.

Discussion

This study aimed to evaluate radiographically and histologically the effects of meloxicam and flunixin meglumine on the repair of radial bone defects in a rabbit model. Results showed that NSAIDs significantly reduced the bone healing process compared to the control group. In the first week, the radiographic results did not show significant differences between groups (p = 1). On days 14 and 21, there were no significant differences between the meloxicam and the control groups. However, the bone healing process was significantly higher in the control group compared to other groups, indicating that meloxicam and flunixin meglumine did not cause any delay in the bone healing process in the first week compared to the control group. On the other hand, the administration of these agents delayed the bone healing process from the fourth week until the end of the study.

Our results are in line with previous studies that showed NASIDs retard the bone healing process [11-14]. A delay in the bone healing process could be attributed to the effects of NSAIDs on PGE2 because bone and collagen formation is dependent on PGE2 [10]. Prostaglandins have pivotal roles in the regeneration of pericytes in injured bones and stimulate bone maturation. The results showed that the effects of meloxicam on the bone healing process were weaker compared with flunixin meglumine. It means that meloxicam has fewer adverse effects on the bone healing process due to its mechanism of action. Meloxicam primarily demonstrates its effects via inhibiting COX-2 [7] and preventing the conversion of arachidonic acid into pro-inflammatory prostaglandins [8], while flunixin meglumine exerts effects via inhibiting COX isoenzymes [10] and reducing PGE2 concentrations in tissues [14]. Flunixin meglumine appears to involve more COX isoenzymes than meloxicam and to have more potent effects. Histopathological results showed the presence of inflammation in the defects. According to the histopathological findings, the defects had inflammation which is a protective response to tissue trauma and/or a stimulus for removing harmful stimuli and starting the healing process [15]. It is argued that chronic sustained inflammation delays the healing process [16, 17]. The bone healing process might not be accompanied by inflammatory responses and may last for several months [18, 19]. Inflammation is the first step in bone healing and its prevention can expedite the healing process [16, 17]. The NASIDs can reduce inflammation and accelerate the bone healing process. Our findings revealed that the administration of NSAIDs reduced inflammation. A reduction in inflammation may hasten the bone healing process, although NSAIDs inhibit it via other mechanisms. These agents inhibit the production

of PGE2 and bone regeneration via interaction with bone morphogenetic proteins [20, 21]. In addition to preventing DNA synthesis and reducing osteoblast proliferation, NSAIDs have no appreciable effects on bone mineralization [22]. Histopathological results indicated that the healing process slowed down in the second week and there was less fibrosis tissue formation in the NSAID groups than in the control group.

The results showed that the formation of cartilage and bone tissues was slower in the NASID groups. Their actions on COX-2 may be responsible for the reduction in bone and cartilage production [6]. It can be stated that inflammation is essential for the bone healing process but it should rapidly occur. The NASIDs inhibit inflammation and slow down bone healing. Our findings showed that NSAIDs inhibit the development of cartilage, collagen, and bone tissues and produce persistent clots over longer periods than in control groups.

It was concluded that NASIDs inhibit callus formation in the defects. Histopathological findings confirmed that NSAIDs prevent callus formation, fibrosis, and bone tissue formation in defects. Flunixin meglumine had greater effects than meloxicam. It is suggested to administer the NASIDs with lower side effects for decreasing pain during the bone fraction

Materials & Methods

Materials

Meloxicam (Boehringer-Ingelheim; Mobic, Germany), flunixin meglumine (Banamine injectable solution; Merck Animal Health, Madison, NJ, USA), ketamine (Alfasan; Woerden, Netherlands), and xylazine (Bayer; Leverkusen; Germany) were purchased.

Animals and surgery

Islamic Azad University, Urmia Branch approved all the procedures used in the current study for the care and treatment of animals (IR.IAU.URMIA.REC.1400.020). All the efforts were made to minimize pain. Ninety male New Zealand White rabbits (10-12 months, 1.5-2.6 kg) were prepared and kept in a room with free access to water and food. They were housed in a room at 24°C with a 12-h light/dark cycle. To induce anesthesia, each animal was intravenously administrated with 2% pentobarbital sodium (1.5 ml/ kg). Bone defects were created as reported by other researchers [23]. The animals were intramuscularly administrated with 1 mg/ kg of acepromazine and their left forelimbs were shaved from the middle of the arm to the end of the radius. To induce anesthesia, xylazine (8 mg/kg) and ketamine (70 mg/kg) were administered intramuscularly. Following the isolation of bone periosteum and soft tissues, a defect with a diameter and depth of 3 mm was created on the medial surface of the radius bone of the left forelimb of each rabbit. Soft tissue was overlapped on the defect and sutured. Cefazolin was intramuscularly administrated for three days. The animals subcutaneously received 0.5 mg/kg meloxicam, 1 mg/kg flunixin meglumine, and physiological serum (positive control) 12 h/once for six days and then 24 h/once for four days.

Radiographic investigations

Kamfar et al., IJVST 2023; Vol.15, No.1 DOI: 10.22067/ijvst.2023.79081.1199 Radiographic evaluations were conducted on days 0, 7, 14, 21, 28, 35, 42, 49, and 63 and were scored as follows; 0: complete defect and lack of radiopacity in the defect region, 1: slight increase in radiopacity in the defect region and initiating the filling defects, 2: defect region not clear and an increase in radiopacity, and 3: defect completely filled and/or defect region similar to adjacent bones.

Histopathological evaluations

Rabbits were sedated with ketamine/xylazine and euthanized by intravenous injection of sodium pentobarbital (120 mg/kg) [24]. For histopathological investigation, sections were placed in formalin 10%, transferred to the histology lab, and cut. Next, the samples were dehydrated using degrading alcohol 70°C-100°C. They were placed in paraffin and frozen. The specimens were prepared at a diameter of 5 μ m and deparaffinized and were stained with H&E and Goldner's trichrome. The sections were investigated by a light microscope.

Data analysis

The Shapiro-Wilk test was used to determine the normality of data distribution. Using SPSS software (version 21), the data were analyzed by the Mann-Whitney test. P < 0.05 was considered significant.

Authors' Contributions

Conceived and designed the experiments: HD, SS. Performed the experiments: SS. Analyzed the data: HD, SS, MMM, ARB. Research space and equipment: HD, MMM, ARB. Contributed reagents/materials/ analysis tools: HD. wrote the paper: SS, HD.

Acknowledgements

The authors thank the Vice Chancellor for Research of Islamic Azad University of Urmia for financial supports (Protocol Code: 3/ 29801). This article is the outcome of DVM student thesis. This study was supported by Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, Urmia Branch, Islamic Azad University, Urmia, Iran.

Conflict of interest

The authors declare that there is no conflict of interest.

References

- Perez JR, Kouroupis D, Li DJ, Best TM, Kaplan L, Correa D. Tissue engineering and cell-based therapies for fractures and bone defects. Frontiers in bioengineering and biotechnology. 2018; 6:105. Doi:10.3389/fbioe.2018.00105.
- 2- Fernandez de Grado G, Keller L, Idoux-Gillet Y, Wagner Q, Musset A-M, Benkirane-Jessel N. Bone substitutes: a review of their characteristics, clinical use, and perspectives for large bone defects management. Journal of tissue engineering. 2018; 9:241-9. Doi: 10.1177/2041731418776819.
- 3- Zeng J-H, Liu S-W, Xiong L, Qiu P, Ding L-H, Xiong SL. Scaffolds for the repair of bone defects in clinical studies: a systematic review. Journal of orthopaedic surgery and research.

2018; 13 (1):1-14. Doi: 10.1186/s13018-018-0724-2.

- 4- Claes L, Recknagel S, Ignatius A. Fracture healing under healthy and inflammatory conditions. Nature Reviews Rheumatology. 2012;8 (3):133-143. Doi: 10.1038/nrrheum.2012.1.
- 5- Batool F, Özçelik H, Stutz C, Gegout P-Y, Benkirane-Jessel N, Petit C. Modulation of immune-inflammatory responses through surface modifications of biomaterials to promote bone healing and regeneration. Journal of Tissue Engineering. 2021; 12:20-28. Doi: 10.1177/20417314211041428.
- 6- Khalil NY, Aldosari KF. Meloxicam. Profiles of drug substances, excipients and related methodology. 45: Elsevier. 2020.
- 7- Bekker A, Kloepping C, Collingwood S. Meloxicam in the management of post-operative pain: Narrative review. Journal of anaesthesiology, clinical pharmacology. 2018; 34 (4):450. Doi: 10.4103/joacp.JOACP-133-18.
- 8- Pawlukianiec C, Gryciuk ME, Mil KM, Żendzian-Piotrowska M, Zalewska A, Maciejczyk M. A new insight into meloxicam: assessment of antioxidant and anti-glycating activity in in vitro studies. Pharmaceuticals. 2020; 13 (9):240. Doi: 10.3390/ph13090240.
- 9- Ziegler A, Freeman C, Fogle C, Burke M, Davis J, Cook V. Multicentre, blinded, randomised clinical trial comparing the use of flunixin meglumine with firocoxib in horses with small intestinal strangulating obstruction. Equine veterinary journal. 2019; 51 (3):329-35. Doi: 10.1111/evj.13013.
- 10- Kleinhenz M, Van Engen N, Smith J, Gorden P, Ji J, Wang C. The impact of transdermal flunixin meglumine on biomarkers of pain in calves when administered at the time of surgical castration without local anesthesia. Livestock Science. 2018; 212:1-6.Doi: 10.1016/j.livsci.2018.03.016.
- 11- Adamička M, Adamičková A, Danišovič L, Gažová A, Kyselovič J. Pharmacological Approaches and Regeneration of Bone Defects with Dental Pulp Stem Cells. Stem Cells International. 2021. Doi: 10.1155/2021/4593322.
- 12- Almaawi A, Wang HT, Ciobanu O, Rowas SA, Rampersad S, Antoniou J. Effect of acetaminophen and nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs on gene expression of mesenchymal stem cells. Tissue engineering Part A. 2013; 19 (7-8):1039-46. Doi: 10.1089/ten.tea.2012.0129.
- 13- Lim G, Lin G-H, Monje A, Chan H-L, Wang H-L. Wound healing complications following guided bone regeneration for ridge augmentation: a systematic review and meta-analysis. International Journal of Oral & Maxillofacial Implants. 2018; 33 (1). Doi: 10.11607/jomi.5581.
- 14- Aisa MC, Datti A, Orlacchio A, Di Renzo GC. COX inhibitors and bone: A safer impact on osteoblasts by NO-releasing NSAI.Doi: 10.1016/j.lfs.2018.07.011.
- 15- Mohammad RF, Human T, Mostafa H, Mohammad AZ. Wound healing activity of flaxseed Linum usitatissimum L. in

Effects of meloxicam and flunixin on the repair of radial bone

IRANIAN JOURNAL OF VETERINARY SCIENCE AND TECHNOLOGY

rats. African Journal of Pharmacy and Pharmacology. 2011; 5 (21):2386-9. Doi: 10.5897/AJPP11.258.

- 16- Pourkarim R, Farahpour MR, Rezaei SA. Comparison effects of platelet-rich plasma on healing of infected and non-infected excision wounds by the modulation of the expression of inflammatory mediators: experimental research. European Journal of Trauma and Emergency Surgery. 2022; 1-9. Doi: 10.1007/s00068-022-01907-0.
- 17- Rajabloo Z, Farahpour MR, Saffarian P, Jafarirad S. Biofabrication of ZnO/Malachite nanocomposite and its coating with chitosan to heal infectious wounds. Scientific Reports. 2022; 12 (1):1-17. Doi: 10.1038/s41598-022-15768-5.
- 18- Kenkre J, Bassett J. The bone remodelling cycle. Annals of clinical biochemistry. 2018 ;55 (3):308-27. Doi: 10.1177/0004563218759371.
- 19- Copuroglu C, Calori GM, Giannoudis PV. Fracture nonunion: who is at risk? Injury. 2013; 44 (11), 1379-82.
- 20- Spiro AS, Timo Beil F, Baranowsky A, Barvencik F, Schilling AF, Nguyen K. BMP-7–induced ectopic bone formation and fracture healing is impaired by systemic NSAID application

in C57BL/6-mice. Journal of orthopaedic research. 2010; 28 (6), 785-791. Doi: 10.1002/jor.21044.

- 21- Welting T, Caron M, Emans P, Janssen M, Sanen K, Coolsen M. Inhibition of cyclooxygenase-2 impacts chondrocyte hypertrophic differentiation during endochondral ossification. Eur Cell Mater. 2011; 22 (420):36. Doi: 10.22203/eCM.v022a31.
- 22- Burd T, Hughes M, Anglen J. Heterotopic ossification prophylaxis with indomethacin increases the risk of long-bone nonunion. The Journal of bone and joint surgery British volume. 2003; 85 (5):700-5. Doi: 10.1302/0301-620X.85B5.13970.
- 23- Faot F, Deprez S, Vandamme K, Camargos GV, Pinto N, Wouters J, et al. The effect of L-PRF membranes on bone healing in rabbit tibiae bone defects: micro-CT and biomarker results. Scientific reports. 2017; 7 (1):1-10. Doi: 10.1038/ srep46452.
- 24- Via LE, Lin PL, Ray SM, Carrillo J, Allen SS, Eum SY, Taylor K, Klein E. Manjunatha U, Gonzales J, Lee EG. Tuberculous granulomas are hypoxic in guinea pigs, rabbits, and nonhuman primates. Infection and immunity. 2008; 76 (6):2333-40. Doi: 10.1128/IAI.01515-07.

COPYRIGHTS

©2023 The author(s). This is an open access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution (CC BY 4.0), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, as long as the original authors and source are cited. No permission is required from the authors or the publishers.



How to cite this article

Kamfar P, Alizadeh S, Hosseinchi MR. Radiographic and Histological Evaluations of the Effects of Meloxicam and Flunixin Meglumine on the Repair of Radial Bone Defects in a Rabbit Model. Iran J Vet Sci Technol.2023; 15(1): 20-30. DOI: https://doi.org/10.22067/ijvst.2023.79081.1199 URL:https://ijvst.um.ac.ir/article_43434.html

Kamfar et al., IJVST 2023; Vol.15, No.1 DOI: 10.22067/ijvst.2023.79081.1199


Iranian Journal of Veterinary Science and Technology

Received: 2022- Jan- 07 Accepted after revision: 2022- Jul- 12 Published online: 2023- Apr- 01

RESEARCH ARTICLE

DOI: 10.22067/ijvst.2023.74571.1108

Effects of Adding α-tocopherol to Brahman Bull Chilled Semen on Sperm Quality, Lipid Peroxidation, Membrane Integrity, and DNA Integrity

Nur Ducha, Dyah Hariani, Widowati Budijastuti, Trinil Susilawati, Aulanni'am, ^b Sri Wahyuningsih

^a Biology Department, Faculty of Mathematics and Science, State University of Surabaya, Surabaya, East Java, Indonesia.

c Reproduction Laboratory, Faculty of Animal Husbandry, Brawijaya University, Malang, East Java, Indonesia.

Biochemistry Laboratory, Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, Brawijaya University, Malang, East Java, Indonesia.

ABSTRACT

During storage at low temperatures, the spermatozoa quality changes due to cold shock and free radicals. Diluent supplementation with antioxidants is an effort to maintain the quality of spermatozoa during storage. This study aimed to evaluate the α -tocopherol effect in CEP extender on sperm quality, membrane integrity, and lipid peroxidation during storage at 4°C-5°C. This was a laboratory experiment that compared the use of 2 mM of α -tocopherol in CEP with no addition of α -tocopherol (as control) in five bulls. Semen was collected from Brahman bulls, diluted in CEP with and without α -tocopherol, and stored at 4°C-5°C. Sperm motility and viability were investigated by a light microscope at a ×400 magnification using Eosin-Nigrosin staining. Moreover, membrane integrity was evaluated by lipid peroxidation using the MDA assay and hypoosmotic swelling test. The sperm motility, viability, and membrane integrity were higher in CEP with α -tocopherol. Lipid peroxidation was significantly different between the treatment and control groups. The α -tocopherol supplementation in the diluent CEP could maintain the spermatozoa quality during storage at 4°C-5°C.

Keywords

 α -tocopherol, Brahman bull, Cauda epididymal plasma, Frozen, Spermatozoa

Abbreviations

AI: Artificial insemination BSA: Bovine serum albumin CEP: Cauda Epididymal Plasma EDTA: Ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid MDA: Malondialdehyde

https://IJVST.um.ac.ir

Number of Figures:	0
Number of Tables:	5
Number of References::	42
Number of Pages:	10

PCR: Polymerase chain reaction ROS: Reactive oxygen species SNI: Indonesian National Standard TBA: Thiobarbituric acid

Introduction

ome procedure in sperm preservation (stor-→age) is performed at 4°C-5°C and freezing conditions, which affects sperm quality [1, 2]. Therefore, fresh semen must comply with a standard quality to be frozen, such as 70%-80% of motility and 80%-90% of viability [3]. The storage of semen at a temperature of 4°C-5°C can maintain the quality of spermatozoa for up to 2-3 days [4]. Moreover, this method does not depend on the availability of liquid nitrogen as a preservation agent. However, by modifying the diluent media, the storage time can be extended. Several studies showed an extension of storage time by using INRA96 diluent which could maintain the quality of bovine spermatozoa for up to 4 days [5], in commercial diluent Megapor S.L. Spain was able to maintain the quality of boar spermatozoa for up to 10 days [6].

Spermatozoa preservation at low temperatures cannot prevent the presence of free radicals. It reduces the acrosome integrity, motility, plasmalemma function, and viability, and induces chromatin damage [7, 8]. The freezing of spermatozoa preservation has been also reported to decrease spermatozoa motility and viability. The spermatozoa head region surrounding the plasma membrane is most susceptible to gluttony. Spermatozoa heads have been reported to swell more than 50% [9]. Moreover, it triggers spermatozoa of RNA expression before and after freezing on its preservation [10]. Fresh semen commonly contains not only spermatozoa cells but also other cells, such as leukocytes and epithelial cells, before storage. These cells and immature spermatozoa are the sources of ROS [11].

Lipid peroxidation is caused by free radical and spermatozoa damage [12]. Lipids, proteins, and DNA oxidation are usually induced by high ROS levels in cells [2, 13]. There are high lipid membrane phospholipids in spermatozoa that lead to high ROS generation [14-16]. Spermatozoa with damaged and abnormal morphology produce higher ROS than spermatozoa with normal morphology [17]. Dead spermatozoa are the main source of ROS during storage at low temperatures [18, 19].

Antioxidants are required to reduce lipid peroxidation in the extender. Vitamin E (α -tocopherol) is one of the non-enzymatic antioxidants that protects polyunsaturated fatty acids, cell components, or cell membranes from oxidation by free radicals [20].

The addition of α -tocopherol in the semen diluent affects the spermatozoa quality at low-temperature conditions. It is able to maintain motility and protects spermatozoa from damage [21]. A study reported that the addition of α -tocopherol caused a significant change in the diluents of Madura bull spermatozoa [22]. Furthermore, α -tocopherol can maintain the integrity, motility, and viability of the spermatozoa membrane on the Simental bull after storage at 4°C-5°C. High-quality semen has a motility of \geq 70% and a viability of \geq 75%. The use of antioxidants in diluents is useful for maintaining spermatozoa quality [23].

The CEP diluent was first developed by Verberckmoes et al. [24] who used it to store bovine semen at a temperature of 4°C-5°C with the constituent components mimicking the physical and chemical conditions in the cauda epidydimal plasma of cattle [25]. They modified the concentration of egg yolk and replaced the antibiotic gentamicin with penicillin-streptomycin, and managed to maintain the quality of spermatozoa until day 8. The CEP diluent is also able to maintain the quality of sexed spermatozoa during storage at low temperatures [26]. This study aimed to evaluate the sperm quality, membrane integrity, and DNA integrity of Brahman bull that was stored in CEP with or without α -tocopherol at 4°C-5°C.

Results

As shown in Table 1, the mean percentage of sperm motility was not significantly different on days 0-3 between the control and treatment groups. However, a significant difference was found in spermatozoa motility in CEP with α -tocopherol compared to without α -tocopherol on days 4-7. Based on our study, sperm motility was better in CEP with α -tocopherol than without α -tocopherol. There were no significant differences (p > 0.05) in the viability percentage of sperms from day 0 to 4. However, on days 4-7, the percentage of sperm viability was higher (p < 0.05) in diluents with α -tocopherol than without α -tocopherol than without α -tocopherol than without α -tocopherol than be a sperme of sperm viability was higher (p < 0.05) in diluents with α -tocopherol than without α -tocopherol

Membrane Integrity

The motility and viability of spermatozoa were assessed along with spermatozoa function during storage based on their membrane integrity. The evaluations of membrane integrity percentage are illustrated in Table 2.

There was no significant difference in membrane integrity at the beginning of storage (days 0-4). On the other hand, there was a significant difference in membrane integrity in each treatment after day 5. The best results were in the CEP diluent using α -tocopherol on day 7.

Lipid Peroxidation

The MDA levels were measured to determine the existence of radicals inside and outside the cell. The MDA results can be seen in Table 3.

Table 1.

Effects of α -tocopherol addition to cauda epididymal plasma extender on sperm quality (Motility % and Viability %) during seven days (D) of storage at refrigerator temperature (4°C -5°C)

Tuesta ente	% Motility in days							
Treatments	D0	D1	D2	D3	D4	D5	D6	D7
CEP without	58.83ª ±	55.83 ª ±	52.50 ª ±	48.33 ^a ±	44.17 ^b ±	41.67 ª ±	38.33 ^b ±	35.00 ^b ± 0.00
α-tocopherol	0.84	0.83	1.43	1.66	0.96	1.67	0.85	
CEP + α-to-	56.67ª ±	55.00ª ±	$50.00^{ab} \pm 0.00$	50.00 ^a ±	49.17 ^a ±	46.67 ª ±	45.83 ^a ±	45.00 ^a ±
copherol	0.83	0.00		0.00	0.83	1.66	0.83	0.00
	% Viability in days							
CEP without	80.76ª ±	$70.94 \ ^{ab} \pm 0.76$	73.00 ^{ab} ±	69.54 ª ±	62.61 ^{ab} ±	49.46 b ±	47.17 ^ь ±	45.50 ^b ±
α-tocopherol	1.06		0.59	0.68	1.53	2.68	1.78	1.00
CEP + α-to-	79.2 ª ±	71.45 ª ±	69.77 ^ь ±	68.37 ^{ab} ±	64.13 ^a ±	60.58 a ±	58.44 a ±	56.10 a ±
copherol	0.20	0.82	0.77	0.43	0.31	1.31	0.47	0.11

CEP: Cauda epididymal plasma

 $^{a-b}$ uppercase letters in the same column indicate significant differences based on Student's T-test ($\alpha = 5\%$)

Table 2.

Effects of α -tocopherol addition to cauda epididymal plasma extender on membrane integrity % during seven days (D) of storage at refrigerator temperature(4°C-5°C)

Tuesta ente	Membrane integrity (%)							
Treatments	D0	D1	D2	D3	D4	D5	D6	D7
CEP without α-to-	79.59 ^a ±	72.61 ^a ± 0.72	71.76 ^a ±	68.93 ^{ab} ±	60.86 ^{ab} ±	48.55 ^b ±	46.41 ^b ±	43.98 ^b ±
copherol (control)	1.06		0.65	0.35	1.60	2.57	1.99	1.33
CEP + a-tocopherol	78.23 ^a ±	70.53 ^a ±	68.84 ^{ab} ±	67.69 ^a ±	65.92 ^a ±	65.66 ^a ±	60.91 ^a ±	56.29 ^a ±
	0.32	0.99	0.95	0.35	0.63	1.94	1.02	0.33

CEP: Cauda epididymal plasma

^{a-b} uppercase letters in the same column indicate significant differences based on Student's T-test ($\alpha = 5\%$)

Table 3.

Effects of α -tocopherol addition to cauda epididymal plasma extender on malondialdehyde values during four days (D) of storage at refrigerator temperature (4°C-5°C)

Turaturanta		MDA	value	
freatments	D1	D3	D5	D7
CEP without a-tocopher- ol (control)	0.222 ± 0.191 ^a	0.306 ± 0.179 ^a	0.390 ± 0.055 ^a	0.613 ± 0.234 ^a
CEP + a-tocopherol	0.116 ± 0.007 ^b	0.168 ± 0.168 ^b	0.175 ± 0.018 ^b	0.182 ± 0.008 ^b

CEP: Cauda epididymal plasma; MDA: malondialdehyde

a-b uppercase letters in the same column indicate significant differences based on Student's T-test (α =5%)

There were significant differences in MDA levels between treatments. A significant difference was found on days 1-7 of storage. The lowest MDA levels were shown in the α -tocopherol treatment, while the highest MDA levels were observed in the control group (CEP without α -tocopherol).

DNA Integrity

DNA integrity during storage may change due to the presence of free radicals. DNA integrity was assessed by sequencing a gene that controls spermatozoa motility (NAD1-1) (Table 4).

The α-tocopherol effect of Brahman bull

Ducha et al., IJVST 2023; **Vol.**15, **No.1** DOI:10.22067/ijvst.2023.74571.1108

Table 4.

5

α-tocopherol Day-

Data of NAD-1 sequences

		10	20	30	40	50	60	70	80
Control Day-1		GTTCTAGGCT	ACATACAACT	CCGAAAAGGC	CCAAATGTCG	TAGGCCCATA	TGGCCTACTT	CAACCTATCG	CCGATGCAAT
Control Day-3		GTTCTAGGCT	ACATACAACT	CCGAAAAGGC	CCAAATGTCG	TAGGCCCATA	TGGCCTACTT	CAACCTATCG	CCGATGCAAT
Control Day-5		GTTCTAGGCT	ACATACAACT	CCGAAAAGGC	CCAAATGTCG	T AGGCCCA T A	TGGCCTACTT	CAACCTATCG	CCGATGCAAT
Control Day-7		GTTCTAGGCT	ACATACAACT	CCGAAAAGGC	CCAAATGTCG	TAGGCCCATA	TGGCCTACTT	CAACCTATCG	CCGATGCAAT
α-tocopherol I	Day-	GTTCT AGGCT	ACATACAACT	CCGAAAAGGC	CCAAATGTCG	TAGGCCCATA	TGGCCTACTT	CAACCTATCG	CCGATGCAAT
α-tocopherol I 3	Day-	GTTCT AGGCT	ACATACAACT	CCGAAAAGGC	CCAAATGTCG	TAGGCCCATA	TGGCCTACTT	CAACCTATCG	CCGATGCAAT
α-tocopherol I	Day-	GTTCTAGGCT	ACATACAACT	CCGAAAAGGC	CCAAATGTCG	TAGGCCCATA	TGGCCTACTT	CAACCTATCG	CCGATGCAAT
α-tocopherol I 7	Day-	GTTCTAGGCT	ACATACAACT	CCGAAAAGGC	CCAAATGTCG	TAGGCCCATA	TGGCCTACTT	CAACCTATCG	CCGATGCAAT
		90	100						
Control Day 1		<i>)</i> 0	100	110	120	130	140	150	160
Control Day-1		CAAACTTTTC	ATTAAAGAAC	CACTACGACC	120 CGCCACATCT	130 TCAACCTCAA	140 TATTCATCCT	150 AGCACCCATT	160 TTAGCCCTAG
Control Day-1 Control Day-3		CAAACTTTTC CAAACTTTTC	ATTAAAGAAC ATTAAAGAAC	CACTACGACC CACTACGACC	120 CGCCACATCT CGCCACATCT	130 TCAACCTCAA TCAACCTCAA	140 TATTCATCCT TATTCATCCT	150 AGCACCCATT AGCACCCATT	160 TTAGCCCTAG TTAGCCCTAG
Control Day-3 Control Day-5		CAAACTTTTC CAAACTTTTC CAAACTTTTC	ATTAAAGAAC ATTAAAGAAC ATTAAAGAAC	CACTACGACC CACTACGACC CACTACGACC	120 CGCCACATCT CGCCACATCT CGCCACATCT	130 TCAACCTCAA TCAACCTCAA TCAACCTCAA	140 TATTCATCCT TATTCATCCT TATTCATCCT	150 AGCACCCATT AGCACCCATT AGCACCCATT	160 TTAGCCCTAG TTAGCCCTAG TTAGCCCTAG
Control Day-3 Control Day-5 Control Day-7		CAAACTTTTC CAAACTTTTC CAAACTTTTC CAAACTTTTC	ATTAAAGAAC ATTAAAGAAC ATTAAAGAAC ATTAAAGAAC	CACTACGACC CACTACGACC CACTACGACC CACTACGACC CACTACGACC	120 CGCCACATCT CGCCACATCT CGCCACATCT CGCCACATCT	130 TCAACCTCAA TCAACCTCAA TCAACCTCAA TCAACCTCAA	140 TATTCATCCT TATTCATCCT TATTCATCCT TATTCATCCT	150 AGCACCCATT AGCACCCATT AGCACCCATT AGCACCCATT	160 TTAGCCCTAG TTAGCCCTAG TTAGCCCTAG TTAGCCCTAG
Control Day-1 Control Day-3 Control Day-5 Control Day-7 a-tocopherol I	Day-	CAAACTTTTC CAAACTTTTC CAAACTTTTC CAAACTTTTC CAAACTTTTC	ATTAAAGAAC ATTAAAGAAC ATTAAAGAAC ATTAAAGAAC ATTAAAGAAC	TIO CACTACGACC CACTACGACC CACTACGACC CACTACGACC CACTACGACC	120 CGCCACATCT CGCCACATCT CGCCACATCT CGCCACATCT	130 TCAACCTCAA TCAACCTCAA TCAACCTCAA TCAACCTCAA TCAACCTCAA	140 TATTCATCCT TATTCATCCT TATTCATCCT TATTCATCCT	150 AGCACCCATT AGCACCCATT AGCACCCATT AGCACCCATT	160 TTAGCCCTAG TTAGCCCTAG TTAGCCCTAG TTAGCCCTAG

7	Duy	CAAACTTTTC	ATTAAAGAAC	CACTACGACC	CGCCACATCT	TCAACCTCAA	TATTCATCCT	AGCACCCATT	TTAGCCCTAG
		170	180	190	200	210	220	230	240
Control Day-	1	GCTTAGCCTT	AACCATGTGA	ATCCCCCTCC	CAATACCCTA	CCCTCTTATT	AACATAAATC	TAGGAATCCT	ATTTATACTA
Control Dav-	3	GCTTAGCCTT	AACCATGTGA	ATCCCCCTCC	CAATACCCTA	CCCTCTTATT	AACATAAATC	TAGGAATCCT	ATTTATACTA
Control Day-5	;	GCTTAGCCTT	AACCATGTGA	ATCCCCCTCC	CAATACCCTA	CCCTCTTATT	AACATAAATC	TAGGAATCCT	ATTTATACTA
Control Day-7	_	GCTTAGCCTT	AACCATGTGA	ATCCCCCTCC	CAATACCCTA	CCCTCTTATT	AACATAAATC	TAGGAATCCT	ATTTATACTA
α-tocopherol 1 α-tocopherol	Day-	GCTTAGCCTT	AACCATGTGA	ATCCCCCTCC	CAATACCCTA	CCCTCTTATT	AACATAAATC	TAGGAATCCT	ATTTATACTA
3	Duy	GCTTAGCCTT	AACCATGTGA	ATCCCCCTCC	CAATACCCTA	CCCTCTTATT	AACATAAATC	TAGGAATCCT	ATTTATACTA
α-tocopherol 5	Day-	GCTTAGCCTT	AACCATGTGA	ATCCCCCTCC	CAATACCCTA	CCCTCTTATT	AACATAAATC	TAGGAATCCT	ATTTATACTA
α-tocopherol 7	Day-	GCTTAGCCTT	AACCATGTGA	ATCCCCCTCC	CAATACCCTA	CCCTCTTATT	AACATAAATC	TAGGAATCCT	ATTTATACTA

CAAACTITTC ATTAAAGAAC CACTACGACC CGCCACATCT TCAACCTCAA TATTCATCCT AGCACCCATT TTAGCCCTAG

	-	250	260	270	280	290	300	310	320
Control Day-1		GCCATATCAA	GCCTAGCCGT	ATACTCTATC	CTCTGATCAG	GTTGAGCCTC	CAATTCAAAA	TACGCACTAA	TCGGAGCCCT
Control Day-3		GCCATATCAA	GCCTAGCCGT	ATACTCTATC	CTCTGATCAG	GTTGAGCCTC	CAATTCAAAA	TACGCACTAA	TCGGAGCCCT
Control Day-5		GCCATATCAA	GCCTAGCCGT	ATACTCTATC	CTCTGATCAG	GTTGAGCCTC	CAATTCAAAA	TACGCACTAA	TCGGAGCCCT
Control Day-7		GCCATATCAA	GCCTAGCCGT	ATACTCTATC	CTCTGATCAG	GTTGAGCCTC	CAATTCAAAA	TACGCACT AA	TCGGAGCCCT
α-tocopherol	Day-	GCCATATCAA	GCCTAGCCGT	ATACTCTATC	CTCTGATCAG	GTTGAGCCTC	CAATTCAAAA	TACGCACTAA	TCGGAGCCCT
3	Duy	GCCATATCAA	GCCTAGCCGT	ATACTCTATC	CTCTGATCAG	GTTGAGCCTC	CAATTCAAAA	TACGCACT AA	TCGGAGCCCT
a-tocopherol 5 a-tocopherol	Day-	GCCATATCAA	GCCTAGCCGT	ATACTCTATC	CTCTGATCAG	GTTGAGCCTC	CAATTCAAAA	TACGCACTAA	TCGGAGCCCT
7	Duy-	GCCATATCAA	GCCTAGCCGT	ATACTCTATC	CTCTGATCAG	GTTGAGCCTC	CAATTCAAAA	TACGCACT AA	TCGGAGCCCT

Control Day-1 ACGAGCAGTA GCACAAACAA TCTCATACGA AGTAACACTA GCAATTATCC TATTATCAGT GCTCCTAATA A Control Day-3 ACGAGCAGTA GCACAAACAA TCTCATACGA AGTAACACTA GCAATTATCC TATTATCAGT GCTCCTAATA A	370 380 390 400
Control Day-3 ACGAGCAGTA GCACAAACAA TCTCATACGA AGTAACACTA GCAATTATCC TATTATCAGT GCTCCTAATA A	ACTA GCAATTATCC TATTATCAGT GCTCCTAATA AGTGGGTCCT
	ACTA GCAATTATCC TATTATCAGT GCTCCTAATA AGTGGGTCCT
Control Day-5 ACGAGCAGTA GCACAAACAA TCTCATACGA AGTAACACTA GCAATTATCC TATTATCAGT GCTCCTAATA A	ACTA GCAATTATCC TATTATCAGT GCTCCTAATA AGTGGGTCCT
Control Day-7 ACGAGCAGTA GCACAAACAA TCTCATACGA AGTAACACTA GCAATTATCC TATTATCAGT GCTCCTAATA A	ACTA GCAATTATCC TATTATCAGT GCTCCTAATA AGTGGGTCCT
a-tocopherol Day- 1 ACGAGCAGTA GCACAAACAA TCTCATACGA AGTAACACTA GCAATTATCC TATTATCAGT GCTCCTAATA A a-tocopherol Day- ACGAGCAGTA GCACAAACAA TCTCATACGA AGTAACACTA GCAATTATCC TATTATCAGT GCTCCTAATA A a-tocopherol Day- ACGAGCAGTA GCACAAACAA TCTCATACGA AGTAACACTA GCAATTATCC TATTATCAGT GCTCCTAATA A a-tocopherol Day- ACGAGCAGTA GCACAAACAA TCTCATACGA AGTAACACTA GCAATTATCC TATTATCAGT GCTCCTAATA A a-tocopherol Day- ACGAGCAGTA GCACAAACAA TCTCATACGA AGTAACACTA GCAATTATCC TATTATCAGT GCTCCTAATA A 7 ACGAGCAGTA GCACAAACAA TCTCATACGA AGTAACACTA GCAATTATCC TATTATCAGT GCTCCTAATA A	ACTAGCAATTATCCTATTATCAGTGCTCCTAATAAGTGGGTCCTACTAGCAATTATCCTATTATCAGTGCTCCTAATAAGTGGGTCCTACTAGCAATTATCCTATTATCAGTGCTCCTAATAAGTGGGTCCTACTAGCAATTATCCTATTATCAGTGCTCCTAATAAGTGGGTCCT

Table 4 - Cont'd

7	Т	TACCCTCT
α-tocopherol	Day-	
α-tocopherol 5	Day- T	TACCCTCT
a-tocopherol 3	Day-	TACCCTCT
a-tocopherol	Day-	TACCCTCT
Control Day-7	Т	TACCCTCT
Control Day-5	Т	TACCCTCT
Control Day-3	Т	TACCCTCT
Control Day-1	Т	TACCCTCT

Discussion

At the beginning of storage, no significant differences were found between the control and treatment groups. It demonstrated that short storage time did not affect the spermatozoa quality. This result also indicated that the dilution process of semen in CEP with and without α -tocopherol was a success. Therefore, it did not cause a significant change in spermatozoa quality. It was also supported by the spermatozoa quality such as motility and viability become slowly.

In the present study, we revealed that the CEP media was very suitable for the storage of bull spermatozoa, although the semen was categorized as rejected semen. The CEP media could maintain the spermatozoa quality from the rejected semen during the storage process at 4°C-5°C. These findings are also in line with Verbeckmoes [24] and Ducha [25, 27, 28]. The CEP media provides chemical and physical conditions to store bulls' spermatozoa. The basic diluent of CEP was developed by imitating the physical and chemical conditions of bovine epidydimal plasm which has an osmolarity in the range of 290-300 mosm, contains ionic components Na, K, Ca, Cl, Mg, P, bicarbonate, energy source molecules (i.e., fructose and sorbitol), molecules for pH balance (i.e., tris and citric acid), as well as antibiotics and egg yolk [24, 27]. Another research [24] showed that CEP was able to maintain the quality of bovine spermatozoa for up to 6 days at a temperature of 4°C-5°C with the addition of 20% egg yolk. Furthermore, the replacement of gentamicin with penicillin-streptomycin showed that CEP could maintain the quality of bovine spermatozoa for up to 8 days [25].

The addition of α -tocopherol to the CEP diluent strengthens the ability to maintain the quality of Brahman bull spermatozoa during storage at 4°C-5°C. It was similar to the SNI for AI until the seventh day of storing Brahman bull semen. The CEP media without α -tocopherol keeps the quality of bull spermatozoa from the rejected semen until the fifth day of storage. The increase in free radicals during the storage of spermatozoa at low temperatures may be due to the production of free radicals from dead or abnormal spermatozoa. The addition of antioxidants into the diluent media tends to minimize the production of free radicals [19].

Sperm stored at a low temperature can be damaged by free radicals. a-tocopherol is known as an antioxidant that reduces free radicals and can improve the quality of spermatozoa. We found that the addition of a-tocopherol into the CEP extender did not protect the spermatozoa of the Brahman bull at the beginning of storage. We observed no significant difference between the control and treatment groups. Furthermore, free radicals in the diluent can be overcome by antioxidants in spermatozoa cells during five days of storage. Therefore, the extent of damage to cells was low. α-tocopherol plays the role of an antioxidant and protects the cells or other compounds against free radicals by donating one hydrogen atom from the OH group to free radical compounds, resulting in tocopheroxyl radical compounds that are more stable and non-damaging. It can stop the propagation process when lipid peroxidation occurs in the membrane of spermatozoa [29]. The concentration of α-tocopherol can vary considering the percentage of lipids in the environment, affecting the solubility of vitamin E and the morphology of spermatozoa. Therefore, the type and composition of the diluent media and the type of animal will influence the dose of α -tocopherol [30].

There were significant differences in membrane integrity, motility, and viability on the sixth day of storage. These conditions were caused by free radicals in the diluent. Antioxidants were unable to reduce free radicals in the cell, especially in CEP diluents without adding a-tocopherol. The decrease in spermatozoa quality, such as motility, viability, and membrane integrity was faster in diluents without a-tocopherol compared to diluents containing a-tocopherol. Brahman bull spermatozoa stored in CEP diluents without a-tocopherol showed a low quality of sperm on the fifth day of storage. It was due to the presence of free radicals in semen. This finding is similar to buffalo sperm which has a higher quality with an extender containing a-tocopherol or vitamin C [31]. These results indicate that a-tocopherol provides the best protection for the plasma membrane of spermatozoa. α -tocopherol is known as an antioxidant that prevents lipid peroxidation during storage in bovine spermatozoa [32].

The integrity of spermatozoa DNA during storage was assessed based on the profile of the genes encoding spermatozoa motility (NAD1-1). Spermatozoa motility was a major parameter in determining spermatozoa quality at the center of AI. The motility parameter is determined by the ability of spermatozoa to fertilize eggs. These results revealed no changes in genes during various treatments until day seven of storage. It indicated that the presence of free radicals during storage for up to seven days did not damage the cell and DNA structure. Gene sequences did not show any changes in either the control or treatment groups, before or after storage. The process of storing the liquid at 4°C-5°C was simpler than the freezing method and fewer free radicals existed in the liquid method than in the frozen technique. The freezing process can trigger damage to the integrity of the spermatozoa membrane, compared to storage at 4°C-5°C as happened in the freezing process of human spermatozoa. Freezing storage triggers damage in chromatin integrity by oxidative stress [33]. The storage of human spermatozoa at freezing temperatures damages DNA integrity [34]. DNA integrity did not damage after storage at 4°C-5°C, while DNA integrity was damaged after freezing [35].

Assessment of both sperm motility and sperm viability by light microscope was an important limitation of the present study. However, computer-aided sperm analysis technology (CASA) is more accurate for such assessments. Moreover, other concentrations of a-tocopherol or combinations of other antioxidants with α -tocopherol may be required to obtain better results on bull spermatozoa stored at 4°C-5°C. Therefore, further research is needed in this important field of research concerning spermatozoa preservations. It is necessary to study the effect of adding α-tocopherol to the CEP diluent in which each diluent has compositional characteristics, especially lipids that can affect α-tocopherol solubility. Consequently, it can influence the effectiveness of α -tocopherol in counteracting free radicals.

Conclusion

The sperm motility, viability, and membrane integrity were higher in CEP with the supplementation of α -tocopherol. Our present study showed that lipid peroxidation was significantly different between the treatment and control groups. The CEP with α -tocopherol supplementation could maintain the spermatozoa quality during storage at 4°C-5°C.

Materials & Methods

Preparation of Extender with α-tocopherol Addition

The CEP extender in the present study was prepared according to Verbeckmoes et al. [18, 27] with antibiotic, egg concentration, and a different method (water jacket method) [20]. The following compounds were included in the CEP extender: BSA 2.0 gr/l, CaCl2(H2O)2 3.0 mmol/l, citrate acid mmol/l, fructose 55 mmol/l, KH2PO4 20.0 mmol/l, KCl 7.0 mmol/l, NaH2PO4 8.0 mmol/l, NaHCO3 11.9 mmol/l, NaCl 15 mmol/l, MgCl2(H2O)6 3.0 mmol/l, penicillin 1000 IU, streptomycin 1 gr, sorbitol 1.0 gr/l, and tris 133.7 mmol/l. Next, 2 mM of α -tocopherol (Sigma, USA) was added to the CEP extender while the control group was not supplemented with α -tocopherol.

Bull Semen Collection and Preparation

Fresh semen of the bull was obtained from AI Center in Singosari, Malang, Indonesia by an artificial vagina. Bulls' semen was obtained twice a week to gain optimum semen quality. The fresh semen was observed to evaluate motility and viability before being diluted. The low quality of semen, according to the SNI, was continued for the process of dilution and freezing. If the quality was below the SNI, semen was rejected. According to the SNI, low-quality semen does not meet the requirements of the freezing process. For example, the motility of spermatozoa is less than 70% and the viability percentage is less than 75%, and it is called rejected semen. Fresh semen was diluted 25 times in a CEP extender with 2 mM α -tocopherol and without antioxidants as the control group. Spermatozoa were stored at refrigerator temperature (4°C-5°C) in darkness conditions at 25×106/ml concentration.

In the present study, we used fresh semen with low quality. We evaluated the level of spermatozoa degradation from fresh low-quality semen (rejected for the freezing process) during storage at low temperatures on CEP diluents with α -tocopherol as an antioxidant, compared to those without α -tocopherol.

Sperm Motility

Spermatozoa motility was measured by observing semen using a light microscope to determine the percentage of progressive motility. Spermatozoa were taken by a stick glass on days 0 and 8 in the CEP-2 extender with and without egg yolk. Next, it was placed on an object glass and covered with cover glass. The observation was conducted under a light microscope with $\times 200$ magnification. Evaluation of the motility-based method of Garner and Hafez [36] was performed by two people to determine sperm motility.

Sperm Viability

Sperm viability was assessed using Eosin-Nigrosin staining to gain the permanent slides. Nigrosin provides a dark background to recognize viable cells. Non-viable sperms had red or dark pink heads and viable sperms had white or faintly-pink heads.

Membrane Integrity

Membrane integrity was determined using the hypoosmotic swelling test. It was performed by incubating 100 μ l semen in the control and treatment groups with 1 ml of 125 mOsm/l hypoosmotic (0.31 g sodium citrate and 0.565 g fructose in 50 ml H2O) at 37°C for 30 min. Afterwards, 0.2 ml of the mixture was spread using a coverslip on a warm slide after incubation. The observation was performed using 200 sperms under light microscopy at a magnification of ×400. Sperms with swollen or coiled tails were recorded [37].

Lipid Peroxidation

Sperm oxidative levels were determined using the MDA assay-based TBA reaction. A total of 1 ml in each spermatozoa treatment (five technical replications) was incubated in 0.7 ml of tris buffer (100 mM, pH 7.4), 10 mM of iron sulfate, and 100 mM sodium ascorbate at 37°C for 60 min. This reaction was stopped by adding 1 ml of 10% trichloroacetic acid on ice for 15 min. Samples were immediately centrifuged at 7800 rpm for 15 min and the supernatant was removed. A total of 2 ml supernatant was add-

ed with 1 ml of 1% TBA into endogenous peroxidation. Next, the specimen was boiled for 10 min and kept in a cool condition. The absorbance levels were read by spectrometry at 530 nm [38, 39].

DNA Integrity

DNA extraction

DNA extraction was conducted according to the method of Silva et al. [40]. Each semen treatment was divided into three aliquots. DNA was extracted with phenol-chloroform according to Hanson and Ballantyne [41]. A total of 100 μ l of semen aliquots were centrifuged at 6000 rpm for 5 min. Pellet was resuspended using 1 ml Tris EDTA solution (1 mM EDTA, 100 mM NaCl, 100 mM Tris-HCl, pH 8.0) and centrifuged at 6000 rpm for 5 min.

A volume of 500 µl of lysis buffer containing 25 mM EDTA, 0.5% sodium dodecyl sulfate, 100 mM NaCl, and 10 mM Tris-HCl with a pH of 8.0 was added to the pellet, followed by 22 µl of 0.1 M dithiothreitol and 25 µl proteinase K (QIAGEN GmbH). Then, the sample was incubated at 55°C for 3 h, with a vortex in each hour. A total of 500 µl phenol was added, balanced with Tris at pH 7.8, and followed by a vortex. Centrifugation was conducted at 10000 rpm for 3 min. The supernatant was transferred to another tube, along with 300 µl phenol and 300 µl chloroform, followed by vortex and centrifugation at 10000 rpm for 3 min. The supernatant was placed into a new tube and 700 µl chloroform was added. The mixture was centrifuged and gently vortexed again. The supernatant was placed into a new tube containing 95% ethanol. Samples were incubated at -20°C for 4 h. Each sample was centrifuged at 10000 rpm for 10 min, and the supernatant was removed. Then, the DNA pellet was dried and resuspended with 50 µl 1X TE buffer (100 mM Tris-HCl, pH 7.5, 0.25 M EDTA), and stored at -20°C until further analysis.

DNA concentration and purity

Genomic DNA concentration and purity were assessed by measuring optical density in a Genesys Spectrophotometer. DNA absorbance was read at 260 nm to determine DNA concentration. DNA purity was evaluated by determining the A260/280 ratio and comparing it with a reference value of 1.8 [42].

DNA visualization on agarose gel

The existence and quality of DNA genomes were analyzed with a 0.8% agarose gel. Five microliters of sperm pellets were stained with 0.3 μ l of Blue-Green (LGC Biotecnologia, Cotia, SP, Brazil), and electrophoresis was performed on the agarose gel. The results were visualized under an ultraviolet transilluminator (Vilber Lourmat, Paris, France), and the image was digitalized (C7070; Olympus, Tokyo, Japan).

DNA amplification

Genomic DNA amplification with PCR used ND1 gene primers. The ND1 gene is 925 bp and the PE Biosystems ABI 3700 DNA Analyzer 96 capillary electrophoresis system could not accommodate the 925 bp sequence.

Table 5 presents the primers for segments 1 and 2 of the ND1 sequence.

The first segment of the ND1 sequence used the antisense primer $(3^{\circ}-5^{\circ})$, and the second segment used the sense primer $(5^{\circ}-3^{\circ})$ to align the two segments. Primers were selected specifically for mtDNA to distinguish between mitochondrial and nucleic DNA.

Data Analysis

Data including average motility, viability, and membrane integrity were analyzed by analysis of variance to determine whether the treatment caused an effect. Moreover, the Student's T-test (α = 5%) was utilized to assess the differences between treatments.

Fundings

This investigation was supported by a research grant from the Indonesian government.

Authors' Contributions

ND: Conceptualization, Supervision, Formal analysis, Writing original draft; DH : Writing original draft, Review and Editing. Data Curation; WB : Methodolgy, Formal Analysis, Review and Editing; TS : Data Curation, Formal Analysis, Writing Original Draft; AA : Formal Analysis, Writing-Review and Editing, Methodology; SW : Methodology, Data Curation, Writing-Review and Editing.

Acknowledgements

The authors give thanks to Brawijaya University, State Surabaya University, and Artificial Insemination (AI) Center in Singosari, for the contributions of this research.

Conflict of interest

The authors declared no conflict of interest for this research.

References

- Awad MM. Effect of some permeating cryoprotectants on CASA motility results in cryopreserved bull spermatozoa. Anim Reprod Sci. 2011;123(3–4):157–162. Doi: 10.1016/j. anireprosci.2011.01.003.
- 2. Kardirvel G, Kumar S and Kumaresan A. Lipid peroxidation, mitochondrial membrane potential and DNA integrity of spermatozoa relation to intracelluler reactive oxygen

Primers in the mtDNA	sequencing procedure
----------------------	----------------------

Segment		Sense/antisense primer	Primer sequence
1	457 hr (2121 2500)	BOVNADH1S (sense)	ATTCCCATCCTATTGGCC
1	457 bp (5151–5588)	BOVNADH1A(antisense)	GAGAGGGTAAAGGACCCACT
2	400 br (2567 4055)	BOVNADH1S (sense)	TAAGTGGGTCCTTTACCCTC
2	488 °p (3567–4055)	BOVNADH1A (^{antisense})	ATGTTTGTGGTGGGATGC

The α-tocopherol effect of Brahman bull

Ducha et al., IJVST 2023; **Vol.**15, **No.1** DOI:10.22067/ijvst.2023.74571.1108 species in liquid and frozen-thawed bufallo semen. Anim Reprod Sci. 2009;114(1-3):125-134. Doi: 10.1016/j.anireprosci.2008.10.002.

- Ax RL, Dally M, Didion BA, Lenz RW, Love CC and Varner DD et al. Semen Evaluation: Hafez/Reproduction in Farm Animals. In Hafez B, Hafez ESE. Reproduction in Farm Animals. 7th eds. Baltimore, Marryland. USA: Lippincott Williams & Wilkins; 82 – 96; 2008. Doi:10.1002/9781119265306. ch25.
- 4. Vishwanath R, Shannon P. Storage of bovine semen in liquid and frozen state. Anim. Reprod. Sci., 2000;62 (2000): 23-53. Doi: 10.1016/s0378-4320(00)00153-6.
- Murphy EM, Meara CO', Eivers B, Lonergan P and Fair S. Optimizing storage temperature of liquid bovine semen diluted in INRA96. J. Dairy Sci. 2018;101:5549–5558. Doi: 10.3168/ jds.2017-14205.
- Gaczarzewicz D, Udala J, Piasecka M, Blaszczyk B, Stankiewicz T. Turkish Journal of Biology. 2015;39: 582-594. Doi:10.3906/biy-1412-76.
- Ansari MS, Rakha BA, Malik MF, Andrabi SMH, Ullah N and Iqbal R et al. Effect of cysteine addit ion to the freezing extender on the progressive motility, viability, plasma membrane, and DNA integrity of nili-Ravi buffalo (Bubalus bubalis) bull spermatozoa. J Appl Anim Res. 2016;44(1):36–41. Doi: 10.1080/09712119.2014.987292.
- Guthrie HD, Welch GR, Theisen DD and Woods LC. Effects of hypothermic storage on intracellular calcium, reactive oxygen species formation, mitochondrial function, motility, and plasma membrane integrity in striped bass (Morone saxatilis) sperm. Theriogenology. 2011;75(5):951–961. Doi:10.1016/j. theriogenology.2010.10.037.
- Khalil WA, El-Harairy MA, Zaidan AEB and Hassan MAE. Elsaeed OM. Evaluation of bull spermatozoa during and after cryopreservation: Structural and ultrastructural insights. International Journal of Veterinary Science and Medicine. 2017;6(1): S49-S56. Doi: 10.1016/j.ijvsm.2017.11.001.
- Dai DH, Qazi IH, Ran MX, Liang K, Zang Y and Zhang M et al. Exploration of miRNA and mRNA Profiles in Fresh and Frozen-Thawed Boar Sperm by Transcriptome and Small RNA Sequencing. Int J Mol Sci. 2019;20(802):1-19. Doi:10.3390/ijms20040802.
- Cocuzza M, Sikka SC, Athayde KS and Agarwal A. Chemical relevance of oxidative stress and sperm chromatin damage in male infertility an evidence based analysis. Int Braz J Urol. 2007;33(5):603–621. Doi: 10.1590/s1677-55382007000500002.
- 12. Sanocka D, and Kurpisz M. Reactive Oxygen Species and Sperm Cells. Reprod Biol Endocrinol. 2004;2:12. Doi:10.1186/1477-7827-2-12.
- 13. Hezavehei M, Sharafi M, Kouchesfahani HM, Henkel R, Agarwal A, and Esmaeili V et al. Sperm cryopreservation.

A review on curent molecular cryobiology and advanced approaches. Reprod Biomed Online. 2018;37(3):327-339. Doi:10.1016/j.rbmo.2018.05.012.

- Marnett LJ. Oxy radicals, lipid peroxidation and and DNA damage. Toxicology. 2002;181–182:219–222. Doi: 10.1016/ s0300-483x(02)00448-1.
- Kim S, Lee YJ and Kim YJ. Changes in sperm membrane and ROS following cryopreservation of liquid boar semen stored at 15°C. Anim Reprod Sci. 2011;124(1–2):118–124. Doi: 10.1016/j.anireprosci.2011.01.014.
- Prapaiwan N, Tharasanit T, Punjachairpornpol S, Yamtang D, Roongsitthichai A and Moonarmart W et al. Low - Density lipoprotein improves cryopreserved epididymal spermatozoa. Asian-Australas J Anim Sci. 2016;29(5):646-651. Doi: 10.5713/ajas.15.0572.
- 17. Ball BA, Vo AT, Baumber J. Generation of reactive oxygen species by equine spermatozoa. AJVR, 2001;62(4). Doi:10.2460/ajvr.2001.62.508.
- Alomar M, Alzoabi M, Zarkawi M. Kinetics of hydrogen peroxide generated from live and dead ram spermatozoa and the effects of catalase and oxidase substrates addition. Czech J. Anim. Sci., 2016; 61(1): 1–7. Doi:10.17221/8662-CJAS.
- 19. Alomar M. Formation of Hydrogen Peroxide by Chilled Goat Spermatozoa and the Effects of Dead Spermatozoa on Motility Characteristics. Iranian Journal of Applied Animal Science. 2019;1(9): 79-85. Available at: https://ijas. rasht.iau.ir/article_663557.html.
- 20. Motemani M, Chamani M, Sharafi M and Masoudi R. Alpha-tocopherol improves frozen-thawed sperm quality by reducing hydrogen peroxide during cryopreservation of bull semen Mon. Span J Agric Res. 2017;15(1):1-7. Doi:10.5424/sjar/2017151-9761.
- 21. Kalthur G, Raj S, Thiyagarajan A, Kumar SK, Kumar P and Adiga SK. Vitamin E supplementation in semen-freezing medium improves the motility and protects sperm from freeze-thaw-induced DNA damage. Fertil Steril. 2011;95(3):1149-1151. Doi: 10.1016/j.fertnstert.2010.10.005.
- 22. Ratnani H, Ihsan MN, Ciptadi G and Suyadi S. Effect of α-tocopherol supplementation in the Extender on the Sperm Quality of Maduran Bull Before and After Quick Freezing. Int J Adv Res. 2017;5(7):1378-1389. Doi: 10.21474/IJAR01/4849.
- 23. Azura S, Ratnani H, Soepranianondo K, Susilowati S, Hariadi M and Samik A. Effect of α- tocopherol supplementation in diluents on motility, viability, and plasma membrane integrity of Simmental bull spermatozoa after cooling. Ovozoa [serial on the Internet]. [cited 2020 February 4] 2020;9(1):1-6. Available from: https://e-journal. unair.ac.id/OVZ/index.

The α-tocopherol effect of Brahman bull

- 24. Verberckmoes S, Van Soom A, Dewulf J, De Pauw I and de Kruif A. Storage of fresh bovine semen in diluent based on the ionic composition of cauda epididymal plasma. Reprod Domest Anim. 2004;39(6):1-7. Doi: 10.1111/j.1439-0531.2004.00521.x.
- 25. Ducha N, Susilawati T, Aulanni'am and Wahyuningsih S. Motilitas dan Viabilitas Sprematozoa Sapi Limousin Selama Penyimpanan pada Refrigerator dalam Pengencer CEP-2 dengan Suplementasi Kuning Telur. Indonesian Journal of Veterinary Sciences. 2013;7(1):2002-2005. Doi: 10.21157/j. ked.hewan.v7i1.555.
- 26. Firdaus F and Ratnawati D. Effectiveness of cauda epididymal plasma-2 and lecithin based diluents to minimize abnormality of sexing albumin spermatozoa during cold storage. Veterinary World, EISSN: 2231-0916; 2021. Doi:10.14202/ vetworld.2021.2543-2548.
- Ducha N, Hariani D and Budijastuti W. The relationship of physical and chemical quality before and after storage at temperature 4-5°C. J Phys Conf Ser. 2018;953(1):012208. Doi: 10.1088/1742-6596/953/1/012208.
- Ducha N, Susilawati T, Aulanni'am, Wahyuningsih S and Pangestu M. Ultrastructure and fertilizing ability of Limousin bull sperm after storage in CEP-2 extender with and without egg yolk. Pak J Biol Sci. 2012; 15(20). Doi: 10.3923/ pjbs.2012.979.985.
- 29. Bansal AK, dan Bilaspuri G, 2009. Antioxidant Effect of Vitamin E on Motility, Viability and Lipid Peroxidation of Cattle Spermatozoa Under Oxidative Stress. Jurnal Anim Sci Papand Rep. 27(1):11-13. Available at: https://www.researchgate.net/ publication/285767630_Antioxidant_effect_of_vitamin_E_ on_motility_viability_and_lipid_peroxidation_of_cattle_ spermatozoa_under_oxidative_stress#fullTextFileContent.
- Azzi A. Molecular mechanism of alpha-tocopherol action. Free. Radic. Biol. Med. 43:16-21. Doi:10.1016/j. freeradbiomed.2007.03.013; 2007.
- 31. Andrabi SMH, Ansari MS, Ullah N and Afzal M. Effect of non-enzymatic antioxidants in extender on post-thaw quality of buffalo (Bubalus bubalis) bull spermatozoa. Pakistan Vet J. 2008;28:159-162. Available at: https://www.researchgate.net/publication/26579329_Effect_of_non-enzymatic_antioxidants_in_extender_on_post-thaw_quality_of_buffalo_Bubalus_bubalis_bull_spermatozoa#fullTextFileContent.
- 32. Golden C, Rosenkrans CF, and Johnson Z. Effects of ascorbic acid and alpha-tocopherol on cryopreserved boar sperm. Ark Anim Sci Dep Rep. 2002;499;120-123. Available at: https://www.researchgate.net/publication/303173077_Effects_of_ascorbic_acid_and_alpha-tocopherol_on_cryopreserved_boar_sperm.
- Fraser L, Strzezek J and Kordan W. Effect of Freezing on Sperm Nuclear DNA. Reprod Domest Anim. 2011;46(Suppl 2):14-7. DOI: 10.1111/j.1439-0531.2011.01815.x.

- [34]. Lusignan MF, Li X, Herrero B, Delbes G and Chan PTK. Effects of different cryopreservation methods on DNA integrity and sperm chromatin quality in men. Andrology. 2018;6(6): 829-835. Doi: 10.1111/andr.12529.
- 35. Nandre R, Derashi H and Joshi C. Evaluation of Buffalo Bull Spermatozoa DNA Damage Using Single Cell Gel Electrophoresis. Int J Life Sci Pharma Res. 2011;(1):38-43. Available at: https://www.researchgate.net/publication/216021238_Evaluation_of_buffalo_bull_spermatozoal_DNA_damage_using_ single_cell_gel_electrophoresis#fullTextFileContent.
- Garner DL, and Hafez ESE. Spermatozoa and Seminal Plasma: Hafez/Reproduction in Farm Animals. In: ESE Hafez, Hafez B. Reproduction in farm Animal. 7th eds. Baltimore, Marryland. USA: Lippincott & Williams. Baltimore. pp. 96 109; 2008. Doi: 10.1002/9781119265306.ch7.
- Fonseca JF, Torres CAA, Maffili VV, Borges AM, Santos ADF and Rodrigues MT, et al. The hypoosmotic swelling test in fresh goat spermatozoa. Anim Reprod. 2005;2(2):139-144. Available at: https://www.researchgate.net/publication/267683023_The_hypoosmotic_swelling_test_in_fresh_ goat_spermatozoa#fullTextFileContent.
- Twigg J, Irvine DS and Aitken RJ. Oxidative damage to DNA in human spermatozoa does not preclude pronucleus formation at intracytoplasmic sperm injection. Hum Reprod. 1998;13(7):1864;1871. Doi:: 10.1093/humrep/13.7.1864.
- Breininger E, Beorlegui NB, O'Flaherty C and Beconi MT. Alpha-tocopherol improves biochemical and dynamic parameters in cryopreserved boar semen. Theriogenology.2005;63(8):2126-2135.Doi:10.1016/j.theriogenology.2004.08.016.
- 40. Silva EC, Pellinca MA, Acosta AC, Silva DMF, Filho GMA and Guerra MMP. Comparative study of DNA extraction methodologies from goat sperm and its effects on polymerase chain reaction analysis. Genet Mol Res. 2014;13(3):6070-6078. Doi: 10.4238/2014.August.7.21.
- 41. Hanson EK and Ballantyne. An Ultra-High Discrimination Y Chromosome Short Tandem Repeat Multiplex DNA Typing System. PlosOne. 2007; 2007(8):1-14. Doi:10.1371/journal. pone.0000688.
- 42. Santella RM. Approaches to DNA/RNA extraction and whole genome amplification. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev. 2006;15(9):1585-1587.Doi:10.1158/1055-9965.EPI-06-0631.

COPYRIGHTS

©2023 The author(s). This is an open access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution (CC BY 4.0), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, as long as the original authors and source are cited. No permission is required from the authors or the publishers.



How to cite this article

Ducha N, Hariani D, Budijastuti W, Susilawati T, Aulanni'am A, Wahyuningsih S. Effects of α-tocopherol addition to Brahman bull chilled semen on sperm quality, lipid peroxidation, membrane integrity and DNA integrity. Iran J Vet Sci Technol.2023; 15(1): 31-40. DOI: https://doi.org/ 10.22067/ijvst.2023.74571.1108 URL: https://ijvst.um.ac.ir/article_43434.html



Iranian Journal of Veterinary Science and Technology

Received: 2022- Oct- 15 Accepted after revision: 2023- Apr- 03 Published online: 2023-Apr- 23

RESEARCH ARTICLE

DOI: 10.22067/ijvst.2023.78900.1194

Effects of Oral Exposure to Titanium Dioxide Nanoparticles on the Liver, Small Intestine, and Kidney of Rats assessed by light microscopy and Transmission Electron Microscopy

Rahele Javaheri , Ahmad Reza Raji, Amir Moghaddam Jafari, Hossein Nourani

⁶ Department of Pathobiology, School of Veterinary Medicine, Ferdowsi University of Mashhad, Mashhad , Iran

ABSTRACT

The TiO2 NPs are widely used in many commercial products, nanomedicine, agriculture, personal care products, different industries, and pharmaceutical preparations with potential risks to human health and the environment. The present study investigated the effects of different doses of TiO2 NPs on the liver, small intestine, and kidney tissues in the rat. The TiO2 NPs were administrated daily through gavage at the doses of 10, 20, and 50 mg/kg BW for 2 months. A total of 32 male rats were divided into four groups. After 60 days, rats were euthanized with CO₂ gas (Code of Ethics: IR UM.REC.1400.327). Histopathological examination of the kidney, small intestine, and hepatic tissues treated with TiO2 NPs showed toxic changes compared to the control group. Histopathological examination and damage to the mitochondria in enterocytes. Further evaluations are needed to understand the impact of different doses of NPs on human health.

Keywords

Small intestine, Kidney, Liver, Rat, TiO2 nanoparticles

Abbreviations

LM: light microscope TEM: Transmission electron microscopy TiO2 NPs: Titanium dioxide nanoparticles

Number of Figures:	6
Number of Tables:	0
Number of References	35
Number of Pages:	8

^a PhD student of comparative Histology, School of veterinary medicine, Ferdowsi University of Mashhad, Mashhad, Iran.

^o Department of Basic Sciences, Faculty of Veterinary medicine, Ferdowsi University of Mashhad, Mashhad, Iran.

Introduction

urrently, the use of nanotechnology, includ-✓ing NPs, in various fields, such as medicine, cosmetics, energy, chemicals, and textile industries has increased significantly. The size of nanomaterials varies from 1 to 100 nm [2]. Some NPs, if they are based on certain metals, can interact with hydrogen peroxide present in cells, resulting in the production of hydroxyl radicals that can enter the nucleus and cause DNA damage. The TiO2 NPs are reported to be cytotoxic. Several reports have indicated that these NPs can induce oxidative stress and ROS leading to membrane and DNA damage. This structural damage causes apoptosis or genetic alteration in cells affecting the overall health of the organism [3]. NPs can enter through various routes such as the digestive or respiratory system and reach the blood or major organs. They can enter the body through various routes, such as the digestive or respiratory systems, and reach the blood or major organs. Therefore, it is necessary to understand the long-term effects of TiO2 NPs on various biological systems [4]. The TiO2 NPs are mostly used in a large panel of applications, such as manufacturing plastics, paints, cosmetics, sunscreens, and toothpaste, as an adjuvant in pharmaceutical pills, and as bleaching agents in the paper industry [3]. Oral absorption of TiO2 NPs depends on the particle type, size, surface charge, surface coating, protein binding, dose, and species. It may increase with smaller size, negative charge, and appropriate coatings. As for other engineering nanomaterials, the potential toxicological hazards of nano-sized TiO2 are related to intracellular bioaccessibility, the ability to react with macromolecules, and the generation of free radicals [4]. Toxicokinetic studies in rodents administered intravascular and oral NPs showed accumulation predominantly in the spleen, liver, intestine, and kidneys [5, 6]. Absorption of TiO2 can be different according to the exposure routes and there is little knowledge on how the kinetic relates to physicochemical characteristics, such as size [7]. Recent studies showed that TiO2 has very low oral bioavailability and slow tissue elimination which might result in the long run in tissue accumulation [8]. Moreover, a study performed on humans stated that TiO2 NPs are likely to agglomerate in gastric fluid, reducing the bioavailability in nanoform during oral exposure and there is no evidence of significant absorption regardless of particle size [9]. After short-term (5 days) oral exposure to TiO2 NPs (0, 1, and 2 mg/kg BW per day) in rats, deposition of TiO2 (aggregates of test nanomaterial) was shown in the spleen, selected as a putative indicator of TiO2 NP deposition in tissues [10, 11]. The gastrointestinal tract represents a route of entry for several NPs both directly through intentional ingestion or indirectly via NP dissolution from food contact materials or by the secondary ingestion of inhaled particles. In addition, the growing use of NPs may lead to increased environmental contamination and unintentional ingestion via water, food animals, or fish [12]. Due to the high use of NPs, we decided to study the histopathological effects of these particles on the intestinal, liver, and kidney tissues in the rat.

Results

The present study explored the potential effects of TiO2 NPs on the jejunum, liver, and kidney following repeated oral administrations in rats, at doses relevant to human dietary intake. Detailed histological and morphometrical examinations of the jejunum, kidney, and liver were performed in the control and treated rats. No mortality occurred in any of the investigated groups of the current study. No effects on animal health and weight gain were observed during the treatments.

Kidney Histopathology

Kidneys of all control rats demonstrated well-preserved and kept intact normal histological components of the glomeruli, renal tubules, and interstitial tissues of the cortex and medulla (Figure 1-A). Kidney histological analysis did not show any significant qualitative changes both in 10 and 20 mg/kg groups,

Figure 1.

stain (×400).

A: Light micrograph of the kidney in control rats demonstrating normal histological architecture. H & E stain (×400). B: Light micrograph of the kidney in rats exposed to 50 mg/kg TiO_2 NP_s, demonstrating Bowman's capsule swelling and dilatation (arrow). H & E



Javaheri et al., IJVST 2023; Vol.15, No.1 DOI:10.22067/ijvst.2023.78900.1194

Toxicity of Titanium Dioxide on Rat tissues



Figure 2.

A: Light micrograph of the liver in control rats demonstrating normal histological architecture. H & E stain (×400)

architecture. H & E stain (×400). B: Light micrograph of the liver of rats exposed to 10 mg/kg TiO2 NPs. H & E stain (×400). C: Light micrograph of the liver of rats exposed to 50 mg/ kg TiO2 NPs. CV: Central Vein congestion (arrow). H & E stain (×400). D: Light micrograph of the liver of rats exposed to 50 mg/kg TiO2 NPs. The obstruction of central veins (arrow). H & E stain (×400).

However, in the group that received 50 mg/kg of NPs, Bowmman's capsule swelling and dilatation were observed. This study indicated the dissociation of junctions between the glomeruli and the renal tubule and might be associated with free radicals induced by TiO2 NPs exposure (Figure 1-B).

Liver Histopathology

In the liver, no histopathological changes were observed in the untreated animals (Figures 2-A). After oral exposure, TiO2 NPs reached the liver via blood circulation. The NP aggregates were internalized in the Kupffer cells and probably into phagolysosomes localized in hepatic sinusoids as well as in the periphery of the portal tract. These different histological alterations occurred in animals exposed to the highest dose (50 mg/kg BW). In the histopathological study, no pathological lesion was observed and the liver had a normal appearance. Liver tissue was normal in the groups receiving 10 (Figures 2-B) and 20 mg/kg of NPs, but lesions, such as hyperemia and dilation in central veins, were observed in the group receiving 50 mg/kg (Figures 2-C and D).

Jejunum Histopathology

Jejunum was completely normal in the control group (Figure 3-A) and in the groups that received 10 and 20 mg/kg of NPs. However, in the group that received 50 mg/kg of NPs, crypt structures were injured, the mucosa was eroded, and jejunum villi were loosened. Our results showed that in the TiO2 NP-treated groups, injured crypt structure, mucosal erosion, and the loosening of intestinal villi were present. The straight line shows the villus height (Figure 3-B). Absorptive cells were long and cylindrical. Basally located nuclei were in harmony with the shape of the cell. Microvilli were located on the luminal side of the cells (Figure 4-A).

Examining Histological Changes by Electron Microscopy

After 60 days of oral exposure to TiO2, the ultrastructure of the absorptive cells showed significant changes. The most striking histopathological findings



Toxicity of Titanium Dioxide on Rat tissues

Javaheri et al., IJVST 2023; Vol.15, No.1 DOI:10.22067/ijvst.2023.78900.1194

Figure 3.

A: Light micrograph of the jejunum of control rats demonstrating normal histological architecture. H & E stain (×400). B: Light micrograph of the intestine of rats exposed to 50 mg/kg TiO2 NPs. H & E stain (×400). in the group of 50 mg/kg were distortion in microvilli and increased goblet cells and mast cells (Figure 5-A and B), mitochondrial elongation, along with excessive swelling of mitochondria and matrix dissolution (Figure 4-B).



Figure 4.

A: Electron micrograph of the jejunum of control rats demonstrating normal histological architecture. Microvilli and apically located mitochondria in the control group. mitochondria (M) and microvilli (mv) (×20.000). B: Electron micrograph of the jejunum of rats exposed to 50 mg/kg TiO2 NPs. Mitochondrial cristae loss (M). Alterations in microvilli can be observed (×20.000).



Figure 5.

A: Semi-thin micrograph of the jejunum of control rats demonstrating normal histological architecture. Goblet cells (G) and Mast cells (M) can be observed. B: Semi-thin micrograph of the jejunum of rats exposed to 50 mg/ kg TiO2 NPs. An increase in Goblet cell (G) and Mast cell (M) numbers can be observed.

Discussion

It is very challenging to draw firm conclusions on the toxicity of TiO2. Recent toxicity studies on TiO2 raised concerns for liver effects (fibrosis, steatosis, and edema) [13-18], and the potential promotion of intestinal tumors [16, 19-21] after ingestion. On the other hand, there are also toxicity studies showing no effect on the liver and intestine despite prolonged exposure and high doses [22, 23]. We included information from in vivo studies using advanced techniques to assess specific adverse effects in the liver, jejunum, and kidney. The toxic effects associated with TiO2 NPs in humans are mainly long-term effects resulting from chronic exposure by different routes (inhalation, ingestion, and transcutaneous passage from sun cream or internal production from titanium prostheses). The exposure of humans to TiO2 via different consumer products is estimated at 5 mg per person per day in occidental countries. Once incorporated into tissues, TiO2 nanoparticles are not eliminated and accumulate over time, which can lead to very high doses of several grams after several tens of years of exposure It is very difficult to recreate such chronic exposures in rodent models that have a short lifespan of no more than two years. Thus, most animal toxicity studies carried out on these NPs use different doses administered at a single time or over a relatively limited period. Daily, humans are exposed orally to TiO2 via food, food supplements, toothpaste (for young children), and medicines [24, 25]. Analysis of postmortem tissues indicated that these particles are taken up by the jejunum and are subsequently transported to secondary organs, such as the liver and kidney [26, 27]. Current legislation of the food additive E171 is based on the lack of effects in the chronic study by NCI (1979), investigating only traditional toxicological endpoints (NCI 1979). The small size of particles

enables them to enter and damage the organism by penetrating the physiological barriers traveling with circulatory systems [5]. A study found that oral exposure to the nano-forms of diverse particles was more toxic than micro-counterparts [28]. This study investigates the effect of TiO2 NPs on the kidney, jejunum and liver tissues.Nanoparticles can spread more in blood, kidney, liver and other organs [29]. This study agrees with Dhawan A et al. [30] who showed that oral exposure to TiO2 NPs causes apoptosis in the rat liver cells and induces severe oxidative stress. We concluded that TiO2 NPs can induce changes in the kidney, jejunum, and liver of rats. Liver damage may result from excess oral TiO2 NPs, which is in line with another study in 2012 [31]. The histo-toxicity of TiO2 NPs in high doses (50 mg/kg BW/day) was more than in low doses (10 mg/kg BW/day) in the kidney, jejunum, and liver tissues. Dietary exposure to TiO2 NPs caused liver toxicity [32]. Other investigations have demonstrated that pathogenic mechanisms initiated by some NPs were dominated by inflammation-driven effects, which occurred due to oxidative stress or DNA damage [5]. This explains the role of oxidative stress in cellular death by necrosis or degeneration in the rat kidney, jejunum, and liver treated with TiO2 NPs.

In the present study, animals were exposed to TiO2 NPs at different doses (10, 20, and 50 mg/kg BW). The rats were euthanized after 60 days to observe the chronic toxicological effects of TiO2. The range of doses used in our study was in accordance with other toxicological studies [33-35]. Morphological damage was induced by oral exposure to TiO2 NPs. In order to observe morphological changes, we opted for a high dose (50 mg/kg BW). The two lower doses (10 and 20 mg/kg BW) were used to detect histopathological changes.

Liver

The liver is the major distribution site due to its high blood circulation and the phagocytosis of NPs by Kupffer cells. The other major target organs are the spleen, kidneys, and lungs [8, 33, 34]. The amount of TiO2 NPs in the mouse liver, spleen, lung, and kidneys reached high levels 14 days after intraperitoneal administration. Wang et al. in 2007 [7] also reported the accumulation of TiO2 NPs in the liver, kidneys, intestine, and lungs following oral administration. These alterations were correlated with oxidative stress localized in the same area of the liver. It may be the reason why hepatocytes present around the central vein are particularly sensitive to oxidative stress induced by TiO2. In conclusion, the present study highlighted the fact that TiO2 NPs caused detectable histological changes only in animals treated with high

doses. In the liver, lesions affecting hepatocytes cells were related to oxidative stress.

Kidney

In the kidneys, morphological alterations entailed the swelling of the renal glomeruli and therefore, probably more exposure to oxidative stress induced by TiO2 [10]. Bowman's capsule was the most affected part following exposure to the high doses of TiO2 NPs. These alterations were accompanied by changes in renal and hepatic function parameters that persisted chronically. In contrast, animals treated with lower doses showed no histological changes by light microscopy or significant variation in renal and hepatic function parameters. However, the very sensitive metabolomics approach allowed us to demonstrate a very early change in metabolism, even in animals exposed to the lowest doses of TiO2.

Jejunum

At least four zones are distinguished in the intestinal tract, namely the duodenum, jejunum, ileum, and colon. The gut epithelium is composed of enterocytes and mucus-secreting cells (Goblet cells). The NPs are usually believed to be taken up by Goblet cells and M-cells, although this process is dependent on the particle size. In the current experiment, different doses of TiO2 were administered orally and electron microscopic assessments were carried out based on the control group to reveal the pathologic changes in the jejunum epithelium cells. Correlated with the exposure dose, the most significant changes were observed in mitochondria, goblet cells, and mast cells. Overall, the results of the present study showed that the gastrointestinal tract and enterocytes in particular may represent a target of TiO2 NPs toxicity following direct exposure. Ultrastructural changes in the intestine epithelial cells were observed using transmission electron microscopy, and severe structural damage was found in microvilli and mitochondria. It indicates that the possible site of the action of these TiO2 NPs is the cytoplasmic membrane and endomembrane system of the intestine epithelial cells. These findings provide a basis for the development of novel NPs active compounds with a novel mechanism of action. The intestinal compartment is highly chemically and physically complex. As a result, further studies are recommended to highlight the mechanism and mode of action for a reliable risk assessment of TiO2 NPs relevant to food safety.

Materials & Methods

Nanoparticles Characterization

The TiO2 NPs were purchased from Sigma-Aldrich, UK. The TiO2 NPs used in this study were titanium (IV) oxide and anatase with a purity of 99.7%. The TiO2 NPs were weighted and suspended in ultrapure water. In order to reduce the size of NP aggregates, NPs were sonicated in a probe sonicator for 3 runs of 30 min as detailed in the previous publications. Briefly, TiO2 NPs were characterized by a particle size analyzer and the titanium particle size was about 30 nm.

Animal and Treatment

Thirty-two adult male rats at 2 months of age weighing approximately 220 g were used in this study. The rats were housed in cages under a regulated light and dark schedule on a 12 h day/ night cycle and controlled ventilation, humidity, and temperature of $24^{\circ}C \pm 3^{\circ}C$ and were fed with standard laboratory rodent pelleted feed and water ad libitum. After 5 days of acclimatization, the rats were distributed in four experimental groups of eight animals each (n = 8).

Treatment Groups

Different doses of TiO2 were administered to experimental animals orally. The subjects were divided into four equal groups (n = 8). Doses were selected based on the available data on TiO2 NPs estimated human exposure and dispersibility of the test NPs in the selected medium, taking into account that the maximum volume administered by gavage to each rat cannot exceed 2 ml in aqueous solution. The TiO2 NPs were suspended in ultrapure water by sonication for 15 min and the dispersions were prepared daily. After 60 days, male rats were euthanized with CO2 gas (Code of Ethics: IR.UM.REC.1400.327). After dissecting the animals, tissue samples were taken from the liver, kidney, and intestine. The samples for LM were fixed in 10% buffered formalin. Next, the preparation of samples was performed by tissue processing. They were embedded in a paraffin dispenser, cut into 5-µm sections by semi-automatic microtome, and stained with Hematoxylin & Eosin. Briefly, the slides of tissues were examined by an image analysis system applied to an optical microscope. For electron microscopy, samples from jejunum were fixed in glutaraldehyde (3%) and osmium tetroxide. After the preparation of samples, they were blocked in Epon 812. Samples were cut by ultra-microtome and thin sections were double stained with saturated uranyl acetate (20 min) and lead citrate (10 min). Jeol JEM 100 CX-II electron microscope was used for examining the specimens.

Group I: Control animals received ultrapure water. Group II: Received 10 mg/kg TiO2 NPs for 60 days. Group III: Received 20 mg/kg TiO2 NPs for 60 days. Group IV: Received 50 mg/kg TiO2 NPs for 60 days.

Ethics approval

This study has the code of ethics (Code of Ethics for Study IR UM.REC.1400.327).

Authors' Contributions

R J: Investigation; Writing-original draft; RJ , A R , A M J, H N:Conceptualization; Supervision; Writing-review & editing. All authors have been involved in writing the article, and accept responsibility for its content.

Acknowledgements

The excellent assistances of histology department in the preparation of this article is greatly appreciated.

Conflict of interest

The authors declare that they have no conflict of interest

References

- Botelho MC, Costa C, Silva S, Costa S, Dhawan A, Oliveira PA, et al. Effects of titanium dioxide nanoparticles in human gastric epithelial cells in vitro. J Biomed Biotechnol. 2014;68(1):59-64. Doi: 10.1016/j.biopha.2013.08.006.
- Chen Z, Wang Y, Ba T, Li Y, Pu J, Chen T, et al. Genotoxic evaluation of titanium dioxide nanoparticles in vivo and in vitro. Toxicol Lett. 2014;226(3):314-9. Doi: 10.1016/j. toxlet.2014.02.020.
- Trouiller B, Reliene R, Westbrook A, Solaimani P, Schiestl RH. Titanium dioxide nanoparticles induce DNA damage and genetic instability in vivo in mice. Cancer Res. 2009;69(22):8784-9. Doi: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-09-2496.
- Chen J, Dong X, Zhao J, Tang G. In vivo acute toxicity of titanium dioxide nanoparticles to mice after intraperitioneal injection. J Appl Toxicol. 2009;29(4):330-7. Doi: 10.1002/ jat.1414.
- Weir A, Westerhoff P, Fabricius L, Hristovski K, Von Goetz N. Titanium dioxide nanoparticles in food and personal care products. Environ Sci Technol. 2012;46(4):2242-50. Doi. org/10.1021/es204168d
- Barlow S, Chesson A, Collins JD, Flynn A, Hardy A, Jany K-D, et al. The potential risks arising from nanoscience and nanotechnologies on food and feed safety. EFSA J. 2009;7(3).
- Wang J, Zhou G, Chen C, Yu H, Wang T, Ma Y, et al. Acute toxicity and biodistribution of different sized titanium dioxide particles in mice after oral administration. Toxicol Lett. 2007;168(2):176-85. Doi: 10.1016/j.toxlet.2006.12.001.
- Xie G, Wang C, Sun J, Zhong G. Tissue distribution and excretion of intravenously administered titanium dioxide nanoparticles. Toxicol Lett. 2011;205(1):55-61. Doi: 10.1016/j.toxlet.2011.04.034.
- Cho W-S, Kang B-C, Lee JK, Jeong J, Che J-H, Seok SH. Comparative absorption, distribution, and excretion of titanium dioxide and zinc oxide nanoparticles after repeated oral administration. Part Fibre Toxicol. 2013;10(1):1-9. Doi: 10.1186/1743-8977-10-9.
- Geraets L, Oomen AG, Krystek P, Jacobsen NR, Wallin H, Laurentie M, et al. Tissue distribution and elimination after oral and intravenous administration of different titanium dioxide nanoparticles in rats. Part Fibre Toxicol. 2014;11(1):1-

- 21. Doi: 10.1186/1743-8977-11-30.
- 11. Jones K, Morton J, Smith I, Jurkschat K, Harding A-H, Evans G. Human in vivo and in vitro studies on gastrointestinal absorption of titanium dioxide nanoparticles. Toxicol Lett. 2015;233(2):95-101. Doi: 10.1016/j.toxlet.2014.12.005.
- Chen J, Dong X, Zhao J, Tang G. In vivo acute toxicity of titanium dioxide nanoparticles to mice after intraperitioneal injection. J Appl Toxicol. 2009;29(4):330-7. Doi: 10.1002/ jat.1414.
- Fabian E, Landsiedel R, Ma-Hock L, Wiench K, Wohlleben W, Van Ravenzwaay B. Tissue distribution and toxicity of intravenously administered titanium dioxide nanoparticles in rats. Arch Toxicol. 2008;82(3):151-7. Doi: 10.1007/s00204-007-0253-y.
- Bergin IL, Witzmann FA. Nanoparticle toxicity by the gastrointestinal route: evidence and knowledge gaps. IJBNN. 2013;3(1-2). Doi: 10.1504/IJBNN.2013.054515.
- Azim SAA, Darwish HA, Rizk MZ, Ali SA, Kadry MO. Amelioration of titanium dioxide nanoparticles-induced liver injury in mice: possible role of some antioxidants. Exp Toxicol Pathol. 2015;67(4):305-14. Doi: 10.1016/j.etp.2015.02.001.
- Cui Y, Liu H, Zhou M, Duan Y, Li N, Gong X, et al. Signaling pathway of inflammatory responses in the mouse liver caused by TiO2 nanoparticles. J Biomed Mater Res A. 2011;96(1):221-9. Doi: 10.1002/jbm.a.32976.
- Shukla RK, Kumar A, Vallabani NVS, Pandey AK, Dhawan A. Titanium dioxide nanoparticle-induced oxidative stress triggers DNA damage and hepatic injury in mice. Nanomedicine. 2014;9(9):1423-34. Doi: 10.2217/nnm.13.100.
- Talamini L, Gimondi S, Violatto MB, Fiordaliso F, Pedica F, Tran NL, et al. Repeated administration of the food additive E171 to mice results in accumulation in intestine and liver and promotes an inflammatory status. Nanotoxicology. 2019;13(8):1087-101. Doi: 10.1080/17435390.2019.1640910.
- Valentini X, Deneufbourg P, Paci P, Rugira P, Laurent S, Frau A, et al. Morphological alterations induced by the exposure to TiO2 nanoparticles in primary cortical neuron cultures and in the brain of rats. Toxicol Rep. 2018;5:878-89. Doi: 10.1016/j.toxrep.2018.08.006.
- 20. Wang Y, Chen Z, Ba T, Pu J, Chen T, Song Y, et al. Susceptibility of young and adult rats to the oral toxicity of titanium dioxide nanoparticles. Small. 2013;9(9-10):1742-52. Doi: 10.1002/ smll.201201185.
- 21. Bettini S, Boutet-Robinet E, Cartier C, Coméra C, Gaultier E, Dupuy J, et al. Food-grade TiO2 impairs intestinal and systemic immune homeostasis, initiates preneoplastic lesions and promotes aberrant crypt development in the rat colon. Sci Rep. 2017;7(1):40373. Doi:10.1038/srep40373.
- 22. Proquin H, Jetten MJ, Jonkhout MC, Garduno-Balderas

LG, Briede JJ, de Kok TM, et al. Gene expression profiling in colon of mice exposed to food additive titanium dioxide (E171). Food Chem Toxicol. 2018;111:153-65. Doi: 10.1016/j. fct.2017.11.011.

- Urrutia-Ortega IM, Garduño-Balderas LG, Delgado-Buenrostro NL, Freyre-Fonseca V, Flores-Flores JO, González-Robles A, Pedraza-Chaverri J, Hernández-Pando R, Rodríguez-Sosa M, León-Cabrera S, Terrazas LI, van Loveren H, Chirino YI. Food-grade titanium dioxide exposure exacerbates tumor formation in colitis associated cancer model. Food Chem Toxicol. 2016 Jul;93:20-31. Doi: 10.1016/j.fct.2016.04.014.
- 24. Blevins LK, Crawford RB, Bach A, Rizzo MD, Zhou J, Henriquez JE, et al. Evaluation of immunologic and intestinal effects in rats administered an E 171-containing diet, a food grade titanium dioxide (TiO2). Food Chem Toxicol. 2019;133:110793. Doi: 10.1016/j.fct.2019.110793.
- Warheit D, Brown S, Donner E. Acute and subchronic oral toxicity studies in rats with nanoscale and pigment grade titanium dioxide particles. Food Chem Toxicol. 2015;84:208-24. Doi: 10.1016/j.fct.2015.08.026.
- Bachler G, von Goetz N, Hungerbuhler K. Using physiologically based pharmacokinetic (PBPK) modeling for dietary risk assessment of titanium dioxide (TiO2) nanoparticles. Nanotoxicology. 2015;9(3):373-80. Doi: 10.3109/17435390.2014.940404.
- Rompelberg C, Heringa MB, van Donkersgoed G, Drijvers J, Roos A, Westenbrink S, et al. Oral intake of added titanium dioxide and its nanofraction from food products, food supplements and toothpaste by the Dutch population. Nanotoxicology. 2016;10(10):1404-14. Doi: 10.1080/17435390.2016.1222457.
- Heringa MB, Geraets L, van Eijkeren JC, Vandebriel RJ, de Jong WH, Oomen AG. Risk assessment of titanium dioxide nanoparticles via oral exposure, including toxicokinetic considerations. Nanotoxicology. 2016;10(10):1515-25. Doi: 10.1080/17435390.2016.1238113.
- 29. Peters RJ, Oomen AG, van Bemmel G, van Vliet L, Undas AK, Munniks S, et al. Silicon dioxide and titanium dioxide particles found in human tissues. Nanotoxicology. 2020;14(3):420-32.Doi: 10.1080/17435390.2020.1718232.
- Dhawan A, Sharma V. Toxicity assessment of nanomaterials: methods and challenges. Anal Bioanal Chem. 2010;398(2):589-605. Doi: 10.1007/s00216-010-3996-x.
- Hillyer JF, Albrecht RM. Gastrointestinal persorption and tissue distribution of differently sized colloidal gold nanoparticles. J Pharm Sci. 2001;90(12):1927-36. Doi: 10.1002/ jps.1143.
- 32. Sharma V, Singh P, Pandey AK, Dhawan A. Induction of oxidative stress, DNA damage and apoptosis in mouse liver after sub-acute oral exposure to zinc oxide nanoparticles. Mutat Res Genet Toxicol Environ Mutagen. 2012;745(1-2):84-91. Doi: 10.1016/j.mrgentox.2011.12.009.

Toxicity of Titanium Dioxide on Rat tissues

- 33. Sanaa A, Maha Z, Samy A, Hebatallah A, Mai O. Roll of potent antioxidants in regulation of SMAD-2 transcription and TGF-B1 signaling in nano sized titanium dioxide-induced oxidative injury in mice liver. Inter. J Pharma. 2015;5:17-26.
- 34. Xiong D, Fang T, Yu L, Sima X, Zhu W. Effects of nano-scale TiO2, ZnO and their bulk counterparts on zebrafish: acute toxicity, oxidative stress and oxidative damage. Sci Total Environ. 2011;409(8):1444-52. Doi: 10.1016/j.scitotenv.2011.01.015.
- 35. Olmedo DG, Tasat D, Guglielmotti MB, Cabrini RL. Titanium transport through the blood stream. An experimental study on rats. J Mater Sci Mater Med. 2003;14(12):1099-103. Doi: 10.1023/b:jmsm.0000004007.26938.67.

COPYRIGHTS

©2023 The author(s). This is an open access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution (CC BY 4.0), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, as long as the original authors and source are cited. No permission is required from the authors or the publishers.



How to cite this article

Javaheri R, Raji AH, Moghaddam Jafari A, Nourani H. Effects of Oral Exposure to Titanium Dioxide Nanoparticles on the Liver, Small Intestine, and Kidney of Rats assessed by light microscopy and Transmission Electron Microscopy. Iran J Vet Sci Technol.2023; 15(1): 41-48.

DOI: https://doi.org/10.22067/ijvst.2023.78900.1194

URL: https://ijvst.um.ac.ir/article_43705.html



Iranian Journal of Veterinary Science and Technology

Received: 2022- sep-13 Accepted after revision: 2023- Apr- 09 Published online: 2023- Apr- 10

RESEARCH ARTICLE

DOI: 10.22067/ijvst.2023.78055.1175

Phenotypic and Genotypic Characterization of Colistin Resistance in Escherichia coli Isolated from Bovine Mastitis

Mohamadhadi Zare^a, Saeid Hosseinzad^b, Hadi Mohebalia^c, Mohammad Azizzad^a, Kiana Irandoosti, Babak Khoramian

^a Department of Clinical Sciences, Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, Ferdowsi University of Mashhad, Mashhad, Iran.

^b Department of Food Hygiene and Public Health, Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, Shiraz University, Shiraz, Iran.

^c Department of Pathobiology, Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, Ferdowsi University of Mashhad, Mashhad, Iran.

ABSTRACT

Mastitis is a global disease occurring in dairy cows, causing notable economic losses. Extensive use of antibiotics could allow the emergence of mobile antimicrobial resistance genes in mastitis-causing pathogens. This study aimed to investigate the prevalence and characterization of colistin resistance genes in E. coli recovered from bovine mastitic milk. A total of 74 E. coli isolates were investigated for antimicrobial resistance. The presence of mcr-1, mcr-2, mcr-3, mcr-4, and mcr-5 plasmid-mediated resistance genes, as the most crucial contributors to resistance to colistin, was examined by Multiplex PCR. Antimicrobial susceptibility patterns of all isolates to the seven most common antibiotics applied in dairy herds, including colistin, ceftriaxone, ampicillin, tetracycline, gentamicin, enrofloxacin, and trimethoprim-sulfamethoxazole were determined by the DD test. Among all samples, 70 isolates (94.6%) were resistant to colistin. In the MIC test, all isolates were also resistant to colistin, which was in agreement with the DD test. None of the E. coli isolates carried plasmid-mediated colistin resistance mcr-1 to 5 genes in Multiplex PCR. Despite the important role of food-producing animals in the transfer of antibiotic resistance, mastitis-causing E. *coli* isolates were not the source of *mcr* 1 to 5 genes in this study. The present research showed a high level of phenotypic resistance to colistin, while there was no agreement with their genotypic resistance. Consumption of polymyxins in dairy calves and the probable existence of other more effective resistance genes could be the reason for this high rate of phenotypic resistance.

Keywords

Bovine mastitis, Colistin resistance, Escherichia coli, mcr gene, MDR

Abbreviations

E. coli: Escherichia coli DD: Disk agar diffusion MIC: Minimum inhibitory concentration LPS: lipopolysaccharide https://IJVST.um.ac.ir Number of Figures:2Number of Tables:3Number of References::39Number of Pages:9

ESBL: Extended spectrum beta-lactamase MDR: multi-drug resistant CLSI: Clinical and Laboratory Standards Institute

Introduction

Mastitis is considered a critical global condition in the dairy industry, causing notable economic losses due to various detriments, especially a significant reduction in milk production. The effects of mastitis on reproduction and product quality have been also documented [1]. Furthermore, clinical mastitis induces a vast range of symptoms from mild or moderate to severe with generalized signs, such as fever, anorexia, and pain, which are emergencies and should be instantly treated [2]. *E. coli* is one of the primary causative pathogens of mastitis, responsible for more than 80% of acute mastitis cases [3].

Colistin (also known as polymyxin E), which is a polypeptide with bactericidal activity against different species of Enterobacteriaceae, such as E. coli, targets the lipid A component of the LPS in the outer layer of Gram-negative bacteria [4, 5]. Oral formulations of colistin are usually used for intestinal disorders in calves. Intra-mammary colistin compounds also exist in the market to treat mastitis. Polymyxin resistance happens following changes in the lipid A moiety in the structure of LPS by either mutation in chromosomal genes or acquired resistance genes resulting in a more cationic LPS [3, 4]. Until 2016, chromosomal mechanisms leading to LPS modification, including augmented 4-amino-4-deoxy-L-arabinose (L-Ara4N), 2-aminoethanol, and phosphoethanolamine (PetN), or other approaches, such as capsule synthesis and efflux pump were considered the major reasons for colistin resistance attainment within Enterobacteriaceae [6]. The activation of PmrCAB and the two-constituent system PhoP/PhoQ due to mutation, inactivation, or mutation of the regulatory mgrB gene and consequent adverse feedback of the PhoP/PhoQ system causing lipid A modification in the LPS were recognized in animal E. coli isolates [3, 7]. The mgrR and etk encoding a tyrosine-kinase are other genes inducing colistin resistance in E. coli by altering the LPS charge [6].

Following the first record of the mcr-1 gene in 2016, many papers showed the presence of plasmid-mediated polymyxin resistance gene, which is coding mcr-1 phosphoethanolamine transferase on different plasmids in the isolates of animal, human, or environmental source in most countries [3, 4, 6, 8, 9]. Few retrospective studies have been conducted to separate mcr-1-positive isolates in the samples derived from chickens and calves in the 1980s and 2006, respectively. These studies revealed that the development of mcr-1-positive strains seemed to be a silent distribution of mcr genes during preceding decades rather than a current disaster [10, 11]. However, the growth of mcr-1 prevalence to 30% in 2014 from 5.2% in 2009 represented a striking raise in mcr-1 prevalence emphasized through the preceding years (11). The acquisition of the plasmid-mediated *mcr-1* gene currently has become the main reason for polymyxin resistance in *E. coli* as 98% of colistin-resistant *E. coli* can be described by the carriage of the plasmid-borne mcr-1 gene [12-14].

The announcement of a vast range of mcr-1-carrying plasmids in *E. coli* from various regions explains the potential of this gene to spread [13]. The mcr genes might spread quickly within important human pathogens due to the very high in vitro transfer of mcr-carrying plasmid among *E. coli* strains. The coexistence of *mcr-1* and genes encoding ESBLs and carbapenemases, namely CTX-M-55, CTX-M-15, and blaNDM, was observed in various sequences of *E. coli* isolates originated from several reservoirs [8, 11, 13,15]. Haenni et al. reported that 21% of recovered ESBL-producing *E. coli* samples had the mcr-1 gene with a higher frequency in veal calves [16].

The addition of transferrable *mcr-1* plasmid-mediated colistin resistance in carbapenem-resistant *E. coli* isolates, even in the absence of polymyxins' selective pressure, could be a global hazard of pan-drug resistant isolates development. However, the attainment of mcr-1 by *E. coli* could be a consequence of the substantial consumption of colistin in veterinary [3, 7, 14].

Co-occurrence of the *mcr-1* gene and resistance to various antibiotics, such as ampicillin, gentamicin, chloramphenicol, sulfonamides, trimethoprim, cephalosporins, and tetracyclines, has been reported [6, 11]. Extensive application of these antibiotics in veterinary medicine may have a role in distributing *mcr-1* and colistin resistance [11]. A 4- to 8-fold rise in the MICs of polymyxins may result from the presence of *mcr-1* in *E. coli* [4]. Considering the importance of colistin as the last-resort option for human infections caused by MDR bacteria and its broad consumption in veterinary medicine, the identification of mcr genes in food-producing animals is noteworthy in terms of public health concern that colistin resistance might be transmittable to humans [3, 4, 8].

Our study aimed to evaluate phenotypic resistance to colistin, the prevalence of plasmid-mediated colistin resistance genes (*mcr-1* to 5 genes), the relatedness of phenotypic and genotypic resistance, and also the agreement between two different phenotypic susceptibility tests in mastitis-causing *E. coli* isolates in a dairy farm.

Results

Antimicrobial susceptibility tests

A) Disk Diffusion: Based on the DD test, 70 E. coli isolates (94.6%) showed phenotypical resistance to colistin (zone diameter < 14 mm), which was the most prevalent resistance among all seven different antimicrobial agents. Enrofloxacin was the most effective agent compared to other antibiotics. Enrofloxacin inhibited bacterial growth in 62 isolates (83.8%) among all E. coli isolates. More details of phenotypical susceptibility to all seven antimicrobial agents are summarized in Table 1. Our study also revealed that 6 (8.1%) isolates were resistant to all seven antibiotics. Among all isolates (n = 74), 21 samples (28.4%) were known as MDR due to phenotypical resistance against at least three examined antibiotics other than colistin. Details of antibiotic susceptibility patterns to different antibacterial agents are summarized in Figure 1.

B) Minimum Inhibitory Concentration to colistin The MICs of isolates on cation-adjusted Mueller Hinton broth (Mueller Hinton broth 2) showed that all isolates were resistant to colistin (MIC > 8 μ g/ml). Results also revealed that almost 42% of isolates (31 isolates) had MICs greater than 128 μ g/ml.

Agreement between antimicrobial susceptibility

tests

MICs demonstrated that all isolates were phenotypically resistant to colistin, while DD results showed that 70 isolates (94.6%) were colistin-resistant (Table 2). There was a significant agreement between the two phenotypical susceptibility tests. The details are shown in Figure 2.

Occurrence of mcr genes in E. coli isolates

In order to investigate the existence of mcr-1 to 5 resistance genes, Multiplex PCR was carried out, and the obtained results revealed that among all mastitis-causing E. coli isolates, none of the isolates carried *mcr-1*, *mcr-2*, *mcr-3*, *mcr-4*, and *mcr-5* plasmid-mediated resistance genes.

Discussion

The phenotypic colistin resistance of *E. coli* isolates in this research was 94.6% and 100% in DD and MIC, respectively. These two phenotypically colistin resistance tests had great concordance in our study. However, most studies showed that the DD test is unreliable and introduced standard broth microdilution as the golden standard for colistin resistance detection [17, 18]. There is a wide range of colistin resistance



Figure 1. Antibiotic Susceptibility Patterns of E.coli Clinical Isolates

Colistin Resistance in E.coli Isolated from Mastitis

Zarei et al., IJVST 2023; Vol.15, No.1 DOI:10.22067/ijvst.2023.78055.1175

Table 1.

Comparison of phenotypic E. coli isolates susceptibility to 7 different antibiotics.

Antibiotic Name	Susceptible (S)	Intermediate (I)	Resistant (R)
Tetracycline (TE) (30 µg)	53 (71.6%)	4 (5.4%)	17 (23%)
Trimethoprim-Sulfamethoxazole (SXT) (1.25+23.75 μg)	51 (68.9%)	2 (2.7%)	21 (28.4%)
Colistin (CL) (10 µg)	4 (5.4%)	34 (45.9%)	36 (48.7%)
Gentamicin (GM) (10 µg)	61 (82.4%)	7 (9.5%)	6 (8.1%)
Enrofloxacin (NFX) (5 µg)	62 (83.8%)	3 (4%)	9 (12.2%)
Ampicillin (AM) (10 µg)	22 (29.7%)	23 (31.1%)	29 (39.2%)
Ceftriaxone (CRO) (30 µg)	61 (82.4%)	4 (5.4%)	9 (12.2%)

Table 2.

Comparison of two phenotypically colistin resistance tests (Disk diffusion and MIC).

			Disk diffusion results			T- 4-1
			susceptible	Intermediate	Resistant	Total
MIC (µg/ml)	8	Count	1	0	0	1
		% of Total	1.4%	.0%	.0%	1.4%
	16	Count	0	2	2	4
		% of Total	.0%	2.7%	2.7%	5.4%
	32	Count	1	11	6	18
		% of Total	1.4%	14.9%	8.1%	24.3%
	68	Count	0	4	9	13
		% of Total	.0%	5.4%	12.2%	17.6%
	128	Count	0	5	2	7
		% of Total	.0%	6.8%	2.7%	9.5%
	> 128	Count	2	12	17	31
		% of Total	2.7%	16.2%	23.0%	41.9%
		Count	4	34	36	74
10(a)		% of Total	5.4%	45.9%	48.6%	100.0%

reported from different animals in various origins and locations, including five continents and forty countries [4, 8, 13, 15, 19]. High resistance to colistin (> 50%) was reported from piglets in Thailand. It was observed that 4.6% of avian E. coli isolates were colistin-resistant in Morocco. Resistance to colistin (3%-5%) in *E. coli* isolates from small animals was low in Sweden. Colistin resistance in bovine samples in Europe was 2% [8, 20, 21]. In Vietnam, 11% of the MDR *E. coli* strains derived from food animals were resistant to colistin [9]. The high rate of resistance to colistin in the current study compared to other investigations might result from orally administrated compounds of polymyxins to treat calves' intestinal disorders.

The screening of *E. coli* isolates from various animal species during 2000-2014 revealed that 1% of samples were classified as colistin-resistant cases. Generally, 0.4% of *E. coli* from several regions of the world were colistin-resistant cases (MIC \geq 4 mg/L), whereas 32.2% of colistin-resistant isolates (overall prevalence: 0.1%) had *mcr-1* gene in 2014 and 2015 (13). A survey during 2010-2015 in Germany showed that 3.8% of *E. coli* isolates from various origins were resistant to colistin, while 79.8% of them had the *mcr*- TT 1 1 1



Figure 2. Agreement between antimicrobial susceptibility tests

Table 5.			
Primers and PCR conditions for m	olecular confirmation of	f isolates and mcr 1	to 5 detection.

Constintenset	Duine ou	Drimon converse $(5^2, 2^2)$	Annealing	Amplicon
Genetic target Primer		Primer sequence (5 - 5)	temp. (⊠C)	size (bp)
226DNIA	Eco223-F	ATCAACCGAGATTCCCCCAGT	64	232
235 rRNA	Eco455-R	TCACTATCGGTCAGTCAGGAG	64	
	mcr1-fw	AGTCCGTTTGTTCTTGTGGC		220
mcr-1 gene	mcr1-rev	AGATCCTTGGTCTCGGCTTG		320
mcr-2 gene	mcr2-fw	CAAGTGTGTTGGTCGCAGTT		715
	mcr2-rev	TCTAGCCCGACAAGCATACC		
mcr-3 gene	mcr3-fw	AAATAAAAATTGTTCCGCTTATG	E 4	929
	mcr3-rev	AATGGAGATCCCCGTTTTT	54	
mcr-4 gene	mcr4-fw	TCACTTTCATCACTGCGTTG		1116
	mcr4-rev	TTGGTCCATGACTACCAATG		
mcr-5 gene	mcr4-fw	ATGCGGTTGTCTGCATTTATC		1644
	mcr4-rev	TCATTGTGGTTGTCCTTTTCTG		1077

1 gene. The *mcr-1* was also observed in 73.68% (14/19) of *E. coli* isolates collected from dairy cows in China.

The role of food-producing animals in spreading the mcr genes, even in healthy calves, was revealed in different countries [22]. In Belgium, the *mcr-1* to *mcr-5* genes were detected in healthy cattle, pigs, and poultry with the highest frequency of 77.5% (31 from 40 isolates) found for the *mcr-1* gene, 27 (67.5%) of which were carried out from cattle in 40 phenotypically colistin-resistant samples. In our study, although most isolates phenotypically were resistant to colistin, none of them had *mcr-1* to 5 genes [22, 23].

Amongst different sources, the prevalence of mcr genes in veal calves was low, and *mcr-1* was not detected in beef cattle, which is in agreement with our results [12]. The absence of mcr-positive isolates in our research was similar to other reports in human and animal specimens, such as bovine isolates, where these genes were not detected or the detection rate was low [8, 13, 24]. The mcr genes were reported the highest in the porcine and poultry collected isolates [25-27]. In contrast, the Islamic countries had no *mcr*

genes isolation or very low prevalence of mcr genes due to the lack of pig industry [28, 29]. In Saudi Arabia, mcr genes were not detected until the first report in 2016 [29]. In Iran, the first mcr-1 gene detection from an animal source was in 2021 from a cow rectal swab, whereas no mcr-2 to mcr-6 genes were detected [30]. Ilbeigi et al. did not detect mcr-1 and mcr-2 genes in 36 bovine mastitis-causing and other 571 E. coli isolates of animal origin in Iran [28]. However, the presence of mcr-1 in E. coli isolates recovered from cattle mastitis was reported in Egypt, Japan, and currently Greece [31-33]. Phenotypic resistance to colistin (with MIC \geq 4 µg/mL) has been reported at 4% in bovine mastitis-causing Pseudomonas aeruginosa, and the mcr-2 gene was also detected in two colistin-resistant isolates in Iran [34]. The prevalence of mcr-1-harboring E. coli isolated from bovine mastitic milk in China was 2% [24]. The first report of mastitis caused by ESBL-producing, mcr-1-harboring E. coli was recently in Greece, where the *mcr-1* gene was detected in 1.5% of isolates, while 22.25% of milk samples were phenotypically resistant to colistin [19, 31]. The high rate of phenotypic colistin resistance in our study could be related to its use in calves' digestive disorders treatment. Colistin constant consumption as well as other antibiotics, namely cephalosporins, cause the transfer of other resistance genes [7, 8, 11].

Although the detection of colistin-resistant E. coli isolates from ruminants or their products was not witnessed in some research, in 2014 the percentage of colistin resistance was estimated to be less than 2.5% for isolates from calves following cattle mastitis. The latter finding is contrary to the results of this study that only 5.4% of isolates were susceptible to colistin. In mastitis-causing Klebsiella pneumoniae strains, resistance to colistin was also reported by 1% in France [35].

Extensive use of cephalosporins, sulfonamides, and tetracyclines in veterinary medicine may also play a part in colistin resistance cases and even the distribution of mcr genes. Moreover, the co-occurrence of mcr genes with tetracyclines and sulfonamides resistance encoding genes was recorded [16]. Porcine mcr-1-harboring colistin-resistant E. coli isolates which simultaneously were resistant to ampicillin, gentamicin, sulfonamides, chloramphenicol, trimethoprim, tetracycline, or cefotaxime have also been reported [6]. Emerging colistin and carbapenems resistance in bovine mastitis-causing Pseudomonas aeruginosa was also recorded in Iran [34]. In our study, the higher percentage of MDR and pan-drug resistant isolates also confirmed resistance to colistin and other antibiotics. High rates of colistin resistance have been also noted among the strains of K. pneumoniae producing carbapenemase in Brazil and Italy but they lack mcr genes, which is in line with our results that phenotypic and genotypic resistance patterns were not compatible [36]. This is evidence of PCR limitation in which a negative result in PCR does not indicate susceptibility to colistin. PCR cannot exclude the chromosomal mechanisms of resistance, such as mutations, or even novel mcr genes not possessed in the test. Therefore, a negative PCR result for mcr genes would have insufficient predictive value for a colistin-susceptible phenotype [36].

Conclusion

The current study indicated high phenotypic resistance to colistin in E. coli isolates from bovine mastitic milk and the significant concordance between two phenotypically colistin susceptibility tests MIC and DD. However, phenotypic and genotypic resistance patterns were not compatible. The high rate of colistin resistance may result from colistin use in dairy calves and its potential to induce resistance in mastitis-causing pathogens, such as E. coli. Despite the frequent usage of colistin in farm animals, the lack of mcr genes revealed that these genes were not widespread in veterinary and human clinical isolates in Iran, consistent with previous studies. Further investigations are also needed to understand the role of other colistin-resistance genes. The selection pressure of polymyxins in the dairy industry, even in calves, could provide a source of colistin resistance. Consequently, the possibility of other colistin-resistance genes' presence and their ability to spread to humans could be a global risk for public health. Hence, it should be noted that significant interruptions are required to lessen the spread of resistance to colistin in food animals.

Materials & Methods

Sample collection

The current retrospective cohort study was planned to investigate the prevalence of mcr-positive isolates among E. coli (n = 74) samples from mastitic cows in a dairy farm collected from October 2018 to February 2019. The severity status of all cases had been evaluated and recorded during sample collection. All isolates were collected based on National Mastitis Council guidelines. All milk samples were quickly transported on ice to the laboratory for microbiological culture.

Isolation and identification of E. coli

Conventional bacteriological culture was performed based on the National Mastitis Council (1999). To this aim, 0.01 ml of milk was primarily overlaid on McConkey and Blood agar and incubated aerobically for 24 and 48 h at 37°C, respectively. A milk sample was described as positive if at least two colonies of any pathogen were observed on the plate. Plates with more than two different colony types were reported as contaminated samples. After morphological analysis of colonies, isolates were investigated by Gram staining. Supplementary metabolic and biochemical evaluations were performed as

needed applying particular microbiological analyses.

McConkey-positive samples were then subcultured on eosin methylene blue agar. In addition, sucrose and glucose fermentation, citrate, gas and H_2S production, indole, and motility tests were performed to screen the samples for the existence of *E. coli*. Seventy-four *E. coli* confirmed isolates were finally selected to be included in the study.

Molecular confirmation of E. coli isolates

To confirm the presence of *E. coli*, biochemically-positive samples were reanalyzed by PCR. For DNA extraction, 250 μ l lysis buffer (0.2 M NaOH, 1% SDS, pH=8) and 250 μ l Tris-EDTA buffer (100 mM Tris, 10 mM EDTA, pH=8) was first added to 200 μ l of milk samples. Next, 550 μ l phenol was added to the mixture. The supernatant was rinsed twice with phenol after 5 min centrifugation at 6000 rpm. Following the addition of 0.1 of 3.0 M sodium acetate (pH = 5.2), DNA was precipitated by ethanol and redissolved in distilled water after drying. Afterwards, 1 μ g of extracted DNA was used to perform PCR. The primers were synthesized according to Riffon et al. (37). The details are given in Table 3.

Antimicrobial susceptibility testing

A) Disk Diffusion Test: A total of 74 E. coli samples confirmed by bacteriological tests were selected to evaluate antibiotic susceptibility status to ceftriaxone (30 µg), colistin (10 µg), ampicillin (10 µg), tetracycline (30 µg), gentamicin (10 µg), enrofloxacin (5 µg), and trimethoprim-sulfamethoxazole (1.25+23.75 µg) disks by DD method. The diluted samples were equivalent to a 0.5 McFarland standard cultured on Mueller Hinton agar media. After overnight incubation at 37°C, the inhibitory zone was measured, and the susceptibility of samples was recorded by comparing to the standards of the CLSI and García-Meniño et al. study for colistin (17). However, the CLSI recommended the broth microdilution method as the gold standard for colistin susceptibility testing. We included the DD test in our with the cut-off value of \leq 13 mm suggested by García-Meniño et al. to evaluate agreement with the gold standard method. Using a cut-off value of \leq 13 mm, as inhibition zone diameter, have increased the sensitivity to 100% with a specificity of 98.7% (17). Isolates with antimicrobial resistance against at least three examined antibiotics other than colistin were considered MDR.

B) Evaluation of minimum inhibitory concentrations of isolates: To determine the MIC of isolates, the broth microdilution method was performed based on ISO standards for coliforms. Pure colistin sulfate powder (Sigma-Aldrich, Merck KGaA, Germany) was dissolved in distilled water and then kept at -80°C until the test, at the final dose of 1024 µg/ml. Cation-adjusted Mueller Hinton broth culture medium was poured into polyester pellets after preparation. For each of the tested isolates, eight serial concentrations of colistin from 1 to 128 µg/ml were added to the media. After overnight incubation, 50 µl of each sample equal to the standard concentration of 0.5 McFarland was added to each well and then incubated for 16-20 h at a temperature of $35^{\circ}C \pm 2^{\circ}C$. The MIC value was calculated based on the lowest concentration that completely inhibited bacterial growth.

Molecular detection of mcr-1 to 5 resistance genes

The presence of *mcr-1*, *mcr-2*, *mcr-4*, and *mcr-5* genes in all the isolates were analyzed by Multiplex PCR to evaluate the plasmid-mediated colistin resistance genes. All reactions were accomplished in a 6. final volume of 25 μ l. Multiplex PCR screened the existence of mcr-1 to 5 in isolates with the primers synthesized based on Rebelo et al. study (38). A volume of 1 μ l of extracted DNA templates was added to 12.5 μ l of master mix buffer solution, 10 pmol of each 10 forward

and reverse primers, and 9.5 μ l of distilled water in a 0.5 ml microfuge tube. After applying a pre-PCR step at 94°C for 15 min, 25 cycles were run under the following condition: denaturation at 94°C for 30 sec, annealing at 58°C for 90 sec, and extension at 72°C for 60 sec. To finalize the reaction, the preparation was held at 72°C for 10 min following the last cycle. The details of the PCR protocol are summarized in Table 3. A 1.7% agarose gel stained with 0.5 mg of ethidium bromide/ml was used, and the agarose gel was finally visualized under UV light.

Authors' Contributions

M.Z., S.H., H.M., M.A., and B.KH. conceived and planned the experiments. M.Z., S.H., and B.KH. carried out the experiments. M.Z. and K.I contributed to sample preparation. M.Z., M.A., and B.KH. contributed to the interpretation of the results. M.Z. took the lead in writing the manuscript. All authors provided critical feedback and helped shape the research, analysis and manuscript.

Acknowledgements

This study was conducted by financial support of Ferdowsi University of Mashhad, Mashhad, Iran.

Conflict of interest

The authors declare that there is no conflict of interest.

References

- Ruegg PL. A 100-Year Review: Mastitis detection, management, and prevention. J Dairy Sci. 2017;100(12):10381-97. Doi: 10.3168/jds.2017-13023.
- Ruegg PL. Making antibiotic treatment decisions for clinical mastitis. Vet. Clin. N. Am. - Food Anim. Pract. 2018;34(3):413-25. Doi: 10.1016/j.cvfa.2018.06.002.
- Poirel L, Madec JY, Lupo A, Schink AK, Kieffer N, Nordmann P, et al. Antimicrobial resistance in Escherichia coli. Antimicrobial Resistance in Bacteria from Livestock and Companion Animals. Microbiol Spectr. 2018:289-316. Doi: 10.1128/ microbiolspec.arba-0026-2017.
- Poirel L, Jayol A, Nordmann P. Polymyxins: antibacterial activity, susceptibility testing, and resistance mechanisms encoded by plasmids or chromosomes. Clin Microbiol Rev. 2017;30(2):557-96. Doi: 10.1128/cmr.00064-16.
- Falagas ME, Rafailidis PI, Matthaiou DK. Resistance to polymyxins: mechanisms, frequency and treatment options. Drug Resist Update. 2010;13(4-5):132-8. Doi: 10.1016/j. drup.2010.05.002.
- Delannoy S, Le Devendec L, Jouy E, Fach P, Drider D, Kempf I. Characterization of colistin-resistant Escherichia coli isolated from diseased pigs in France. Front Microbiol. 2017;8:2278. Doi: 10.3389%2Ffmicb.2017.02278.

- Liu Y-Y, Wang Y, Walsh TR, Yi L-X, Zhang R, Spencer J, et al. Emergence of plasmid-mediated colistin resistance mechanism mcr-1 in animals and human beings in China: a microbiological and molecular biological study. Lancet Infect Dis. 2016;16(2):161-8. Doi: 10.1016/s1473-3099(15)00424-7.
- Brennan E, Martins M, McCusker MP, Wang J, Alves BM, Hurley D, et al. Multidrug-resistant Escherichia coli in bovine animals, Europe. Emerg Infect Dis. 2016;22(9):1650. Doi: 10.3201%2Feid2209.160140.
- Tada T, Nhung PH, Shimada K, Tsuchiya M, Phuong DM, Anh NQ, et al. Emergence of colistin-resistant Escherichia coli clinical isolates harboring mcr-1 in Vietnam. Int J Infect Dis. 2017;63:72-3. Doi: 10.1016/j.ijid.2017.07.003.
- Shen Z, Wang Y, Shen Y, Shen J, Wu C. Early emergence of mcr-1 in Escherichia coli from food-producing animals. Lancet Infect Dis. 2016;16(3):293. Doi: 10.1016/s1473-3099(16)00061-x.
- Haenni M, Métayer V, Gay E, Madec J-Y. Increasing trends in mcr-1 prevalence among extended-spectrum-β-lactamase-producing Escherichia coli isolates from French calves despite decreasing exposure to colistin. Antimicrob Agents Chemother. 2016;60(10):6433-4. Doi: 10.1128/aac.01147-16.
- Irrgang A, Roschanski N, Tenhagen B-A, Grobbel M, Skladnikiewicz-Ziemer T, Thomas K, et al. Prevalence of mcr-1 in E. coli from livestock and food in Germany, 2010–2015. PloS One. 2016;11(7):e0159863. Doi: 10.1371/journal. pone.0159863.
- Jeannot K, Bolard A, Plesiat P. Resistance to polymyxins in Gram-negative organisms. Int J Antimicrob Agents. 2017;49(5):526-35. Doi: 10.1016/j.ijantimicag.2016.11.029.
- 14. Wang R, Liu Y, Zhang Q, Jin L, Wang Q, Zhang Y, et al. The prevalence of colistin resistance in Escherichia coli and Klebsiella pneumoniae isolated from food animals in China: coexistence of mcr-1 and blaNDM with low fitness cost. Int J Antimicrob Agents. 2018;51(5):739-44. Doi: 10.1016/j.ijantimicag.2018.01.023.
- 15. Schwarz S, Johnson AP. Transferable resistance to colistin: a new but old threat. J Antimicrob Chemother. 2016;71(8):2066-70. Doi: 10.1093/jac/dkw274.
- 16. Haenni M, Poirel L, Kieffer N, Châtre P, Saras E, Métayer V, et al. Co-occurrence of extended spectrum β lactamase and mcr-1 encoding genes on plasmids. Lancet Infect Dis. 2016;16(3):281-2. Doi:10.1016/s1473-3099(16)00007-4.
- García-Meniño I, Lumbreras P, Valledor P, Díaz-Jiménez D, Lestón L, Fernández J, et al. Comprehensive Statistical Evaluation of Etest[®], UMIC[®], MicroScan and Disc Diffusion versus Standard Broth Microdilution: Workflow for an Accurate Detection of Colistin-Resistant and mcr-Positive E. coli. Antibiotics. 2020;9(12):861. Doi: 10.3390%2Fantibiotics9120861.
- 18. Maalej S, Meziou M, Rhimi F, Hammami A. Comparison of disc diffusion, Etest and agar dilution for susceptibility testing

of colistin against Enterobacteriaceae. Lett Appl Microbiol. 2011;53(5):546-51. Doi: 10.1111/j.1472-765x.2011.03145.x.

- Valiakos G, Kapna I. Colistin resistant mcr genes prevalence in livestock animals (swine, bovine, poultry) from a multinational perspective. A systematic review. Vet Sci. 2021;8(11):265. Doi:10.3390/vetsci8110265.
- Kempf I, Jouy E, Chauvin C. Colistin use and colistin resistance in bacteria from animals. Int J Antimicrob Agents. 2016;48(6):598-606. Doi: 10.1016/j.ijantimicag.2016.09.016.
- Rahmatallah N, El Rhaffouli H, Laraqui A, Sekhsokh Y, Lahlou-Amine I, El Houadfi M, et al. Saudi J Pathol Microbiol. (SJPM) ISSN 2518-3362 (Print). chemotherapy.60(5):3257-8. Doi: 10.21276/sjpm.2018.3.12.10.
- Zhang S, Abbas M, Rehman MU, Wang M, Jia R, Chen S, et al. Updates on the global dissemination of colistin-resistant Escherichia coli: An emerging threat to public health. . Sci Total Environ. 2021;799:149280. Doi: 10.1016/j.scitotenv.2021.149280.
- 23. Timmermans M, Wattiau P, Denis O, Boland C. Colistin resistance genes mcr-1 to mcr-5, including a case of triple occurrence (mcr-1,-3 and -5), in Escherichia coli isolates from faeces of healthy pigs, cattle and poultry in Belgium, 2012–2016. Int J Antimicrob Agents. 2021;57(6):106350. Doi: 10.1016/j.ijantimicag.2021.106350.
- 24. Liu G, Ali T, Gao J, ur Rahman S, Yu D, Barkema HW, et al. Co-occurrence of Plasmid-Mediated Colistin Resistance (mcr-1) and Extended-Spectrum β-Lactamase Encoding Genes in Escherichia coli from Bovine Mastitic Milk in China. Microb Drug Resist. 2020;26(6):685-96. Doi: 10.1089/ mdr.2019.0333.
- 25. Kieffer N, Aires-de-Sousa M, Nordmann P, Poirel L. High rate of mcr-1-producing Escherichia coli and Klebsiella pneumoniae among pigs, Portugal. Emerg. Infect. Dis. 2017;23(12):2023. Doi: 10.3201%2Feid2312.170883.
- 26. Yamamoto Y, Calvopina M, Izurieta R, Villacres I, Kawahara R, Sasaki M, et al. Colistin-resistant Escherichia coli with mcr genes in the livestock of rural small-scale farms in Ecuador. BMC Res. Notes. 2019;12(1):1-5.
- 27. Zhang J, Chen L, Wang J, Yassin AK, Butaye P, Kelly P, et al. Molecular detection of colistin resistance genes (mcr-1, mcr-2 and mcr-3) in nasal/oropharyngeal and anal/cloacal swabs from pigs and poultry. Sci. Rep. 2018;8(1):1-9.
- 28. Ilbeigi K, Askari Badouei M, Vaezi H, Zaheri H, Aghasharif S, Kafshdouzan K. Molecular survey of mcr1 and mcr2 plasmid mediated colistin resistance genes in Escherichia coli isolates of animal origin in Iran. BMC Res. Notes. 2021;14(1):1-5.
- 29. Alqasim A. Colistin-resistant gram-negative bacteria in Saudi Arabia: a literature review. J. King Saud Univ. Sci. 2021;33(8):101610.Doi:10.1016/j.jksus.2021.101610.
- 30. Nikkhahi F, Robatjazi S, Niazadeh M, Javadi A, Shahbazi

Colistin Resistance in E.coli Isolated from Mastitis

G, Aris P, et al. First detection of mobilized colistin resistance mcr-1 gene in Escherichia coli isolated from livestock and sewage in Iran. NMNI. 2021;41:100862. Doi: 10.1016/j. nmni.2021.100862.

- Filioussis G, Kachrimanidou M, Christodoulopoulos G, Kyritsi M, Hadjichristodoulou C, Adamopoulou M, et al. Bovine mastitis caused by a multidrug-resistant, mcr-1-positive (colistin-resistant), extended-spectrum β-lactamase-producing Escherichia coli clone on a Greek dairy farm. J Dairy Sci. 2020;103(1):852-7. Doi: 10.3168/jds.2019-17320.
- 32. Khalifa HO, Ahmed AM, Oreiby AF, Eid AM, Shimamoto T, Shimamoto T. Characterisation of the plasmid-mediated colistin resistance gene mcr-1 in Escherichia coli isolated from animals in Egypt. Int J Antimicrob Agents. 2016;47(5):413-4. Doi: 10.1016/j.ijantimicag.2016.02.011.
- Suzuki S, Ohnishi M, Kawanishi M, Akiba M, Kuroda M. Investigation of a plasmid genome database for colistin-resistance gene mcr-1. Lancet Infect Dis. 2016;16(3):284-5. Doi: 10.1016/s1473-3099(16)00008-6.
- 34. Zomorodi AR, Mohseni N, Hafiz M, Nikoueian H, Hashemitabar G, Salimizand H, et al. Investigation of mobile colistin resistance (mcr) genes among carbapenem resistance Pseudomonas aeruginosa isolates from bovine mastitis in Mashhad, Iran. Gene Rep. 2022;29:101695. Doi: 10.1016/j.

genrep.2022.101695.

- Kieffer N, Poirel L, Nordmann P, Madec J-Y, Haenni M. Emergence of colistin resistance in Klebsiella pneumoniae from veterinary medicine. J Antimicrob Chemother. 2015;70(4):1265-7. Doi: 10.1093/jac/dku485.
- 36. Organization WH. Global Antimicrobial Resistance Surveillance System (GLASS): the detection and reporting of colistin resistance. World Health Organization, 2018.
- Riffon R, Sayasith K, Khalil H, Dubreuil P, Drolet M, Lagacé J. Development of a rapid and sensitive test for identification of major pathogens in bovine mastitis by PCR. J Clin Microbiol. 2001;39(7):2584-9. Doi: 10.1128/jcm.39.7.2584-2589.2001.
- CLSI. Performance Standards for Antimicrobial Susceptibility Testing. 30th ed. CLSI supplement M100. Wayne, PA: Clinical and Laboratory Standards Institute; 2020.
- Rebelo AR, Bortolaia V, Kjeldgaard JS, Pedersen SK, Leekitcharoenphon P, Hansen IM, et al. Multiplex PCR for detection of plasmid-mediated colistin resistance determinants, mcr-1, mcr-2, mcr-3, mcr-4 and mcr-5 for surveillance purposes. Euro Surveill. 2018;23(6):17-00672. Doi: 10.2807/1560-7917.es.2018.23.6.17-00672.

COPYRIGHTS

©2023 The author(s). This is an open access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution (CC BY 4.0), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, as long as the original authors and source are cited. No permission is required from the authors or the publishers.



How to cite this article

Zarei M, Hosseinzadeh S, Mohebalian H, Azizzadeh M, Irandoosti K, Khoramian B. Phenotypic and Genotypic Characterization of Colistin Resistance in Escherichia coli Isolated from Bovine Mastitis. Iran J Vet Sci Technol.2023; 15(1): 49-57. DOI: https://doi.org/ 10.22067/ijvst.2023.78055.1175 URL: https://ijvst.um.ac.ir/article_43768.html



Iranian Journal of Veterinary Science and Technology

Received: 2022- Sep-28 Accepted after revision: 2023- Jan- 16 Published online: 2022- Jan- 21

CASE REPORT

DOI: 10.22067/ijvst.2023.78146.1178

Ectopic migration of Fasciola sp. in the lung of a water buffalo *(Bubalus bubalis)*

^a ^b ^c ^d Mirjalal Seyedrasouli, Yaser Nozohour, Daryoush Mohajeri, Monireh Khordadmehr, Alicia Rojas, Alireza Sazmand

^a Tabriz Industrial Abattoir, Tabriz, Iran.

^b Department of Internal Medicine and Clinical Pathology, Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, Urmia University, Urmia, Iran.

^c Department of Pathobiology, Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, Tabriz Islamic Azad University, Tabriz, Iran.

^d Department of Pathobiology, Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, University of Tabriz, Tabriz, Iran.

^e Laboratory of Helminthology, Centro de Investigación en Enfermedades Tropicales, University of Costa Rica, San José, Costa Rica.

^f Department of Pathobiology, Faculty of Veterinary Science, Bu-Ali Sina University, Hamedan, Iran.

ABSTRACT

There are few reports of ectopic fasciolosis in the lungs of ruminants. Here, we report a rare case of ectopic pulmonary migration of *Fasciola sp.* in a water buffalo (*Bubalus bubalis*). In October 2021, during the routine veterinary inspection of the carcass and edible offal of a 3-year-old female buffalo in Tabriz industrial slaughterhouse, Iran, a severe liver infection with *Fasciola* parasites was observed. They were diagnosed as *Fasciola hepatica* based on size and gross morphology. One 3-cm fluke was recovered from the caudal lobe of the buffalo's right lung. Histopathologically, chronic active pneumonia, along with mild interstitial fibrosis, alveolar septa and pleura thickening, and necrosis associated with severe mixed inflammatory cell infiltration was observed in the affected lung. This case was observed for the first time in over 15 years of buffalo carcass inspection in the study area, indicating that pulmonary fasciolosis is rare in *Bubalus bubalis*.

Keywords

Buffalo, Fasciola, Ectopic, Lung

Number of Figures:2Number of Tables:0Number of References::16Number of Pages:4

Abbreviations

No abbreviations

Introduction

Fasciolosis is a worldwide distributed zoonotic food- and waterborne infection. A wide range of domestic and wild animals as well as humans get infected mainly with *F. hepatica* and *F. gigantica* [1]. In addition, intermediate forms that occur after interspecific hybridization between these two species are present in geographical areas in which both species are endemic [2]. The economic impact of fasciolosis on livestock production, which is estimated to exceed 3 billion USD/year, results from sudden death due to acute infections, high condemnation of infected livers at abattoir inspection, costs of anthelmintic treatments, as well as a reduction in body condition score, milk yield, and live weight gains [2].

Mammalian hosts acquire the infection via ingesting food or water contaminated with metacercariae. Once in the small intestine, metacercariae excyst within an hour in the duodenum, releasing the juvenile stage, which penetrates the host's intestinal wall and appears in the abdominal cavity in approximately 2 hours. Most worms reach the liver within 6 days and migrate through the liver parenchyma for 5-6 weeks, preferentially feeding directly on the liver tissue. They eventually enter the bile duct where they mature sexually and initiate egg production [3]. Furthermore, it has been suggested that immature flukes may enter the bloodstream and be carried to various parts of the body or may reach the liver by traveling up in the bile duct. If the flukes fail to reach the hepatic biliary tree, they die in the abdominal cavity and other parts of the body [4].

Normally, the metacercariae of Fasciola cross the duodenal wall, migrate actively across the peritoneal cavity, and reach the bile ducts by penetrating Glisson's capsule and the liver parenchyma. However, some are lost on the way and occasionally grow in the peritoneal cavity or other ectopic foci. In humans, ectopic lesions are reported more frequently in the gastrointestinal tract and subcutaneous tissues. However, they are also found in the heart, blood vessels, pleural cavity, lung, abdominal wall, peritoneum, pancreas, spleen, stomach, appendix, cervical and inguinal lymph nodes, skeletal muscle, brain, eyes, and epididymis [3]. In ruminants, there have been few reports of ectopic fasciolosis in the lungs of cattle [5-8], sheep [9], and goats [10]. A relationship between foodborne trematodes and proximity to fresh water has already been demonstrated [11], which matches the habits of water buffaloes (Bubalus bubalis). To our knowledge, there are only two reports of erratic parasitism found in the lungs of water buffaloes in India, indicating the rarity of its occurrence [12, 13].

According to the latest official reports, nearly

224,000 water buffaloes live in 16 of 31 provinces of Iran. Almost 94% of buffaloes are reared in four provinces of Khoozestan, West Azerbaijan, Ardabil, and East Azerbaijan. They are raised traditionally and are used for meat and milk production. In 2020, approximately 27% (6549/24275) of slaughtered buffaloes were from East Azerbaijan province [14]. Herein, we report a case from a slaughtered buffalo in East Azerbaijan province, Iran.

Case Presentation

In October 2021, during the routine veterinary inspection of the carcass and edible offal of a 3-yearold female buffalo in the Tabriz industrial slaughterhouse, a severe liver infection with *Fasciola* parasites was observed. Based on the size and gross morphology, the parasites were diagnosed as *F. hepatica*. One mature *Fasciola* trematode ca. 3 cm was recovered from the caudal lobe of the buffalo's right lung (Figure 1). The lung tissue samples were collected for histopathological evaluation. The tissue was fixed in 10% buffered formalin, processed routinely, sectioned at 5 µm thickness, stained with hematoxylin and eosin (H&E), and finally, studied using a light microscope.

Microscopically, chronic active pneumonia in the affected lung was observed. in addition, mild interstitial fibrosis increased alveolar wall and pleura thickness, and necrosis associated with mixed inflammatory cell infiltration was found. Inflammatory cells included lymphocytes, macrophages, plasma cells, neutrophils, and eosinophils (Figure 2). Although no parasite sections were observed, the histopathological lesions were suggestive of a parasitic infection.



Figure 1.

Mature *Fasciola* helminth ca. 3 cm isolated from the caudal lobe of the right lung of water buffalo (*Bubalus bubalis*); A) prominent anterior cone (arrow) and B) anterior end in focus. Note the oral sucker (arrow) and the acetabulum (asterisk).



Figure 2.

Chronic active pneumonia was observed in the lung of the patient, H&E staining. Mild fibrosis (a: arrow), increased alveolar wall (b: small arrow) and pleura thicknesses (b: large arrow), and necrosis (c: small arrow) associated with mixed inflammatory cell infiltration (c: large arrows) were found. Inflammatory cells included lymphocytes, macrophages, plasma cells, neutrophils, and eosinophils (d: arrows).

Discussion

Here, we report a rare case of ectopic migration of *Fasciola* sp. in the lung of a water buffalo (*Bubalus bubalis*). Ectopic manifestations usually appear shortly after infection. However, the route of migration toward ectopic sites is still unknown, and different hypotheses have been proposed. For instance, it has been suggested that migration occurs during the acute phase through blood vessels or soft tissues [8]. Further experimental studies using different infectious doses of metacercariae are needed to elucidate the mechanisms underlying ectopic migrations.

This case was observed for the first time during 15 years of buffalo carcass inspection in the study area, indicating that pulmonary fasciolosis is rare in *Bubalus bubalis*. There is only scarce information on the frequency of pulmonary fasciolosis in water buffaloes in the literature [12, 13]. In cattle, the predominant location of ectopic fasciolosis is the lung, and pulmonary fasciolosis has been observed in 2.2% of examined animals in Sudan, of which, one also showed pancreatic involvement [15]. Other researchers have reported erratic pulmonary fasciolosis in 3.7% and 4.1% of slaughtered cattle in Peru [5] and the US [8], respectively. The lower frequency of lung migrations in buffaloes needs further investigation.

Although the live fluke in this study did not reach the laboratory safely for morphometric and molecular examinations, based on the size and morphology (e.g., very prominent anterior cone), the worm could represent a young form of *F. hepatica* (Figure 1). It has been reported that ectopic flukes achieve maturity

Fasciola sp. in the lung of water buffalo

only rarely [3]. However, small lung nodules isolated from experimentally-infected calves were found either calcified or containing live specimens of *F. hepatica* [16]. In the latter study, live flukes recovered from the lungs were stunted in their development but sometimes contained mature eggs [16]. In contrast, in an abattoir-based study in Peru, flukes were pale pink to greyish-brown and sized 10.36 ± 3.44 mm long and 4.31 ± 0.97 mm wide, with no evidence of oviposition [5], suggesting that despite maturation in size, the flukes may not reach sexual maturity in the lungs.

Pathological lesions in this study were not specific, and no migratory track was present. In ectopic lesions, the common pathologic effects are due to the migratory tracks that cause tissue damage with inflammation and fibrosis. Flukes may then be calcified or contained in a granuloma [3]. In cattle and sheep, lung pathological alterations result from chronic irritation of the alveoli which are somehow related to the loss of their respiratory function followed by the thickening of the interalveolar septa or occlusion of the alveoli by foreign materials [6, 16]. Furthermore, secondary viral and bacterial infections may occur due to parasite migration into the lung parenchyma [6, 8] which were not observed in this case.

Authors' Contributions

M.S. and Y.N. contributed to sample preparation. Y.N., M.S., D.M., M.K., A.R., and A.S. contributed to the interpretation of the results. A.S. took the lead in writing the manuscript.

Acknowledgements

We thank the technical staff of the Veterinary Hospital of Tabriz Islamic Azad University. The authors are also thankful to Dr. Alireza Nourian (Bu-Ali Sina University) for proofreading the manuscript.

Conflict of Interests

The authors declare that there is no conflict of interest.

References

- Mas-Coma S, Bargues M, Valero M. Human fascioliasis infection sources, their diversity, incidence factors, analytical methods and prevention measures. Parasitology. 2018;145(13):1665-99. Doi: 10.1017/S0031182018000914.
- Calvani NED, Šlapeta J. Fasciola species introgression: just a fluke or something more? Trends Parasitol. 2021;37(1):25-34. Doi: 10.1016/j.pt.2020.09.008.
- Mas-Coma S, Agramunt VH, Valero MA. Neurological and ocular fascioliasis in humans. Adv Parasitol. 2014;84:27-149. Doi: 10.1016/B978-0-12-800099-1.00002-8.
- World Health Organization. Progress in assessment of morbidity due to Fasciola hepatica infection: a review of recent literature [Internet]. Schistosomiasis Control Unit. 1990. https://apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/61432.
- Torrel Pajares TS, Díaz Vásquez K, Rojas Moncada J, Coronado León JF, Aguilar Guevara CN, García Barjoveanu CT, et al. Fasciola hepatica ectópica en pulmón de bovinos sacrificados en el Centro de Beneficio Municipal de Cajamarca, Perú. Rev Investig Vet Perú. 2020;31(3). Doi: 10.15381/rivep. v31i3.18721.
- Hussein M, Haroun E. Pulmonary fascioliasis in Sudanese cattle. Br Vet J. 1977;133(3):316-7. Doi: 10.1016/s0007-

1935(17)34100-3.

- Moya F, Velázquez-Maldonado J. Forma errática de Fasciola hepatica en bovinos. Revista de Ciencias. 1983;5(1):27-30.
- Pillers AN. Fasciola hepatica Linnæus 1758 in the lungs of cattle. Vet J. 1930;86(5):172-5.Doi: 10.1016/S0372-5545(17)41066-2.
- Yoshihara S, Hung N, Hung N, Goto N. An erratic parasitism found in the lungs of sheep during experimental infection with Fasciola gigantica (Japanese strain). J Helminthol. 1998;72(3):227-30. Doi: 10.1017/s0022149x00016485.
- Hashemnia M, Rezaei F, Nikousefat Z, Ghashghaii A. Acute caprine fasciolosis: a case with unusual migration to lung. J Parasit Dis. 2015;39(3):514-7. Doi: 10.1007/s12639-013-0387-1.
- 11. Keiser J, Utzinger J. Emerging foodborne trematodiasis. Emerg Infect Dis. 2005;11(10):1507–14. Doi: 10.3201/ eid1110.050614.
- 12. Rao M, Choudary C. An aberrant location of Fasciola gigantica in spleen and lung of Indian buffaloes (Bubalus bubalis) and pathological study. Indian Vet J. 1979;56(10):890-1.
- Dwivedi J, Singh C. The occurrence of Fasciola gigantica in the lungs of Indian buffaloes (Bos bubalis). Indian Vet J. 1965;42(9):662-3.
- 14. Ministry of Agriculture, Annual production report [in Persian], Tehran, Iran, 2020.
- Haroun E, Hussein M. Clinico-pathological studies on naturally-occurring bovine fascioliasis in the Sudan. J Helminthol. 1975;49(3):143-52. Doi: 10.1017/s0022149x00023567.
- 16. Boray JC. Experimental fascioliasis in Australia. Adv Parasitol. 1969;7:95-210. Doi: 10.1016/s0065-308x(08)60435-2.

COPYRIGHTS

©2023 The author(s). This is an open access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution (CC BY 4.0), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, as long as the original authors and source are cited. No permission is required from the authors or the publishers.



How to cite this article

Seyedrasouli M, Nozohour Y, Mohajeri D, Khordadmehr M, Rojas A, Sazmand A. Ectopic Migration of *Fasciola* sp. in the Lung of a Water Buffalo (*Bubalus bubalis*). Iran J Vet Sci Technol.2023; 15(1): 58-61. DOI: https://doi.org/10.22067/ijvst.2023.78146.1178

URL:https://ijvst.um.ac.ir/article_43367.html



Iranian Journal of Veterinary Science and Technology

Received: 2023- Jan- 24 Accepted after revision: 2023- Apr-05 Published online: 2023- Apr-08

CASE REPORT

DOI: 10.22067/ijvst.2023.80548.1224

Uterine Horn Intussusception in a Chihuahua Bitch

Samaneh Ghasemi , Mohammad Reza Emami , Ali Mirshahi, Pouria Khanzadeh, Sina

Yal Beyranvand, Mohammad Mahdi Zarezadeh

Department of Clinical Sciences, Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, Ferdowsi University of Mashhad, Mashhad, Iran.

ABSTRACT

Uterine horn intussusception has rarely been reported in bitches. However, the pathogenesis is not entirely clear and the incidence of uterine intussusception in bitches is unknown. This disorder occurs during the postpartum period and is a challenging clinical condition in terms of presentation, diagnosis, and management. In this report, a case of uterine horn intussusception is described in a four-year-old female Chihuahua bitch, which presented with abdominal pain, lethargy, anorexia, tremors, recumbency, and ongoing reddish vaginal discharge 20 days after whelping two pups. All the hematological and biochemical test results were within normal ranges except for a decreased calcium level. Ultrasonographic examination revealed the multilayered appearance of the uterine wall. The midline laparotomy confirmed the invagination of a proximal segment of the uterine horn into its distal segment near the uterine body. Ovariohysterectomy was performed as the recommended treatment. This case highlights the importance of assessing abdominal pain to avoid delay in diagnosis and management. Moreover, uterine intussusception should be considered as a differential diagnosis in bitches with the symptoms of abdominal pain during the postpartum period.

Keywords

Bitch, Intussusception, Postpartum period, Uterine horn

Abbreviations

Number of Figures:	2
Number of Tables:	0
Number of References::	.20
Number of Pages:	4

Introduction

ifferent acquired disorders can affect the canine uterus during the postpartum period. Some of them include hemorrhage, retained placenta, sub-involution of placental sites, metritis, uterine prolapse, and rupture [1, 2]. Uterine intussusception is a rare acquired disorder in bitches [3]. Therefore, its incidence cannot be estimated exactly. The pathogenesis of uterine intussusception is not very clear. Physiological changes of the uterus during the postpartum period, such as uterus involution and hormonal changes or some pathological conditions, namely dystocia and retention of fetal membranes, may lead to uterine intussusception [3-7]. Diagnosis of this problem is a challenge because of the nonspecific clinical signs and symptoms. This report describes a case of uterine horn intussusception in a Chihuahua Bitch.

Case Presentation

A four-year-old female Chihuahua was referred with a 24-hour history of lethargy, anorexia, tremors, and recumbency. The patient had a delivery 20 days before with an ongoing reddish vaginal discharge post-parturition. Her two previous pregnancies had been uncomplicated. She had no known trauma history. The bitch was nursing her puppies. On the physical examinations, although panting was initially observed, heart rate and rectal temperature were normal. In addition, some stiffness in her limbs and inability to stand was observed, and the palpation of the abdominal region was painful.

For hematological and biochemical assessment, blood samples were collected by venipuncture of the cephalic vein. The results of routine hematological and biochemical tests were within the normal range, except for a decreased calcium level (5.99 mg/dl, reference value: 9-10.8). In caudal abdominal ultrasonography, the multilayered appearance of the uterine wall (concentric rings) was obvious which represented the superimposed wall layers of intussusceptum and intussuscipiens. Furthermore, echogenic mesenteric fat was noticed in this view. The ultrasonographic findings were suggestive of uterine intussusception (Figure 1a). The surgeons advised a laparotomy, and the dog underwent surgery after her condition was stabilized by fluid therapy, perioperative pain management, oxygen therapy, and intravenous antibiotics. Confirmed surgical findings revealed the invagination of a proximal segment of the right uterine horn into its distal segment near the uterine body which confirmed uterine horn intussusception (Figure 1b). The manual reduction of intussusception was successfully performed by gentle pulling and the retrograde milking of the intussusceptum out of the intussuscipiens (Figure 2a). The intussuscipiens segment was distended without any significant abnormalities in the appearance of the affected uterine horn, and no adherence areas were observed (Figure 2b). An ovariohysterec-



Figure 1.

a) Transverse ultrasonographic image of uterine intussusception, the inner uterine wall is identified within the outer uterine wall surrounded by echogenic mesenteric fat; b) Right uterine horn intussusception (arrow) near the uterine body



Figure 2.

a) Manual reduction of the invaginated uterine horn segment by a combination of milking and pulling; b) Uterine horn after the manual reduction of intussusception presenting a slight distention (arrow)

tomy was performed following obtaining the owner's consent.

Discussion

Uterine intussusception is a rare condition in small animals, which has only been described in a few cases. To date, only less than ten case reports of bitches with this condition were published in the literature. Among these cases, only three were described in the English literature [3, 8, 9], while Brazilian veterinarians have reported three cases in Portuguese [3, 4, 8, 10, 11] and one case in Spanish [12]. The female dogs affected by uterine intussusception have been of various breeds, including Chow Chow [8], Golden Cocker [12], Yorkshire Terrier [10], crossbred [11], American Bully [3], Shih Tzu [4], German Shepherd [9], and Chihuahua. Uterine intussusception has also been previously reported in a nulliparous sheep [13] and a Thoroughbred broodmare [14].

The possible pathogenesis and complete clinical manifestations are not very clear due to the rarity of this condition. The tubular anatomical structure of the uterus and its ability for contraction and expansion may predispose it to intussusception [3]. In the cases of Chow Chow [8] and Yorkshire Terrier [10], the bitches were in the proestrus phase and imminent delivery, respectively. In other case reports [3, 4, 12], uterine intussusception was described in the postpartum period, as for a Chihuahua described in this paper. Therefore, it seems that uterine intussusception predominantly occurs during the postpartum period. This period is characterized by uterine involution which is completed when the uterus diameter re-

turns to the original non-pregnant size. Furthermore, it was suggested that the normal involution process of the uterus is slow in the bitches and can last about 3 months [15]. During the postpartum period, physiological changes, involving the regeneration of the uterine tract [5], distention of uterine ligaments [3], and hormonal changes, including decreased or increased estrogen concentration [4], may be associated with uterine intussusception in this period. Moreover, uncoordinated peristalsis along the uterine tube may contribute to this condition [13, 16]. Uterine horn intussusception may be associated with prolonged dystocia because of the more atonic condition of the uterus [11]. Retained fetal membranes combined with prolonged straining and injudicious traction on a retained fetal membrane are other predisposing factors in this regard. The traction of a retained fetal membrane can invert the tip of the uterine horn, thereby leading to the progression of prolapse [3, 7]. However, in the reported case, parturition was normal.

In the Chihuahua Bitch presented in this paper, abnormally low levels of calcium were observed. Calcium is an essential element for the proper contractions of muscles, including the uterine muscles [17]. Low blood calcium is the leading cause of the poor contraction of the uterus, also known as uterine atony or inertia [2, 18]. Therefore, it seems that hypocalcemia may be implicated in the development of uterine intussusception via uterine inertia. Other hematological and biochemical values were normal in the case presented here. In a previous case of uterine intussusception, decreased hematocrit, the total number of red blood cells, and hemoglobin levels were found [3]. In contrast, in another case report, blood laboratory analysis showed no changes in the parameters [9].

Uterine intussusception associated with non-specific symptoms makes it challenging to diagnose. The most commonly observed symptoms in previous cases [3, 4, 8-12] and the present case report are weakness, muscle tremors, dyspnea, abdominal pain, and vaginal discharge. Uterine prolapse was another concurrent clinical sign in a bitch [3]. Abdominal discomfort related to uterine intussusception may be caused by compromised circulation and pressure on nerve endings [7]. The uterine intussusception was detected in the right horn of the current case. This condition may develop either on the right horn or the left horn of the uterus. Uterine intussusception was previously reported three times in the right [3, 10, 11] and left [4, 8, 12] uterine horn.

In some previous case reports, the ultrasonography of the abdominal cavity was not performed or was not possible, and a definitive diagnosis was obtained by laparotomy [4, 10]. No signs of uterine intussusception were observed in one case of uterine intussusception in ultrasonography examination [3]. Therefore, it seems that pre-operative diagnosis is rather difficult in such cases. In contrast, the abnormal view of the uterus was visible in our case as the telescoping of concentric rings in ultrasonography was confirmed at surgery. A similar appearance in the abdominal cavity was reported in a case of uterine body intussusception in a bitch [9].

In large animals, such as horses, the manual reduction is often recommended for resolving uterine horn intussusception in affected mares. If the cases become nonresponsive, surgical intervention, including partial or total hysterectomy, is required [7, 19]. There is no defined non-surgical treatment for this condition in bitches. Ovariohysterectomy is the treatment of choice in small animals [20].

In conclusion, uterine intussusception must be considered as a differential diagnosis for abdominal pain in bitches during the postpartum period. This condition is quite rare, which limits the overall knowledge and understanding of this problem. Research on uterine intussusception epidemiology, pathophysiology, and diagnosis is required for effective management.

Ethical Approval

This case reports details the management of a clinical case that was a part of clinical caseload. The owner understood procedure and agrees that results related to investigation or treatment and the high veterinary care has been performed with the consent of the animal owner.

Authors' Contributions

All authors have been involved in writing the article, and accept responsibility for its content.

Acknowledgments

The authors gratefully acknowledge the support and facility provided by the Veterinary Teaching Hospital of Ferdowsi University of Mashhad, Iran.

Conflict of Interests

The authors declare that there is no conflict of interest.

References

- Purohit GN, Bihani DK, Gauri AA. Management of post-partum genital complications in the bitch. 9-11. In, Proceeding of Indian Society for the advancement of canine practice, International Canine Conference. 9-11 February, Bikaner, Rajasthan, India, 2012.
- 2. Singh GY, Dutt RA, Kumar SA, et al. Gynaecological problems in she dogs. Haryana Veterinarian. 2019;58(S.I.):8-15.
- da Silva MF, Ilkiu AM, Rossi ES, et al. Uterine intussusception in immediate postpartum in bitches: case report. Braz J Vet Res Anim Sci. 2020;57(1):e158398-e158398.Doi:10.11606/ issn.1678-4456.bjvras.2020.158398.
- de Oliveira Néia R, de Mello SS, Gonçalves LPR, et al. Intussuscepção uterina em fêmea canina Shih tzu: Relato de caso (Uterine intussusception in canine female Shih Tzu: Case Report). Pubvet. 2021;15(6):181.Doi:10.31533/pubvet. v15n03a767.1-5.
- Braga Paiano R, Becker Birgel D, Harry Birgel Junior E. Uterine involution and reproductive performance in dairy cows with metabolic diseases. Animals. 2019;9(3):93. Doi: 10.3390/ ani9030093.
- Turner RM. Post-partum problems: the top ten list. 306-319. In, Proceedings of the 53rd Annual Convention of the American Association of Equine Practitioners. 1-5 December, Orlando, Florida, USA, 2007.
- Frazer GS: Post-partum complications in the mare. Part 1: Conditions affecting the uterus. Equine Vet Educ. 2003;15(1):36-44. Doi: 10.1111/j.2042-3292.2002.tb01793.x.
- Gorham MF, Spink RR. Uterine intussusception in a chow chow. Mod Vet Pract. 1975;56(1):35.
- 9. Antonov A. A rare case of uterine body intussusception in a bitch. EJ-VETMED. 2022;2(4):1-3. Doi: 10.24018/ ejvetmed.2022.2.4.41.
- 10. Pinto Filho STL, Carus DS, Dalmolin F, et al. Intussuscepção uterina em uma cadela Yorkshire Terrier (Uterine intussus-

CASE REPORT

IRANIAN JOURNAL OF VETERINARY SCIENCE AND TECHNOLOGY

ception in a Yorkshire terrier bitch). Arq Bras Med Vet Zootec. 2015;67(1):37-40. Doi: 10.1590/1678-6590.

- Silva DF, Carmo LM, Sousa AG, et al. Intussuscepção uterina em uma cadela sem raça definida-relato de caso (Uterine intussusception in a crossbred female dog - case report). Arq Bras Med Vet Zootec. 2019;71(05):1531-1534. Doi: 10.1590/1678-4162-10938.
- 12. Izquierdo D, Cueto E. Intususcepción uterina. Relato de un caso clínico. Selecciones Veterinarias. 2013;21.
- Smith C, Parkinson TJ, Long SE. Abattoir survey of acquired reproductive abnormalities in ewes. Vet Rec. 1999;144(18):491-146. Doi 10.1136/vr.144.18.491.:
- 14. Yang JH, Yang YJ, Kim HS. Intussusception of the uterine horn associated with dystocia in a Thoroughbred broodmare. Korean J Vet Res. 2004;44(1):121-124.
- Orfanou DC, Ververidis HN, Pourlis A, et al. Post-partum involution of the canine uterus–gross anatomical and histological features. Reprod Domest Anim. 2009;44(2):152-155. Doi: 10.1111/j.1439-0531.2009.01388.x.

- Palmieri C, Schiavi E, Della Salda L. Congenital and acquired pathology of ovary and tubular genital organs in ewes: A review. Theriogenology. 2010;75(3):393-410. Doi: 10.1016/j. theriogenology.2010.09.020.
- Pehlivanoğlu B, Bayrak S, Doğan M. A close look at the contraction and relaxation of the myometrium; the role of calcium. J Turk Ger Gynecol Assoc. 2013; 14(4): 230. Doi: 10.5152/jtgga.2013.67763.
- Frehner BL, Reichler IM, Keller S, et al. Blood calcium, glucose and haematology profiles of parturient bitches diagnosed with uterine inertia or obstructive dystocia. Reprod Domest Anim. 2018;53(3):680-687. Doi: 10.1111/rda.13157.
- Tibary A, Pearson LK: Medical problems in the immediate postpartum period. 362-369. In, Proceedings of the 58th Annual Convention of the American Association of Equine Practitioners, 1-5 December, Anaheim, California, USA, 2012.
- 20. Slatter DH: Textbook of Small Animal Surgery. Vol. 2, 3rd ed., 1495, Elsevier Health Sciences, London, 2007.

COPYRIGHTS

©2023 The author(s). This is an open access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution (CC BY 4.0), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, as long as the original authors and source are cited. No permission is required from the authors or the publishers.



How to cite this article

Ghasemi S, Emami MR, Mirshahi A, Khanzadeh P, Yal Beyranvand S, Zarezadeh MM. Uterine Horn Intussusception in a Chihuahua Bitch . Iran J Vet Sci Technol.2023; 15(1): 63-67. DOI: https://doi.org/10.22067/ijvst.2023.80548.1224 URL: https://ijvst.um.ac.ir/article_43706.html
Received: 2022- jun-26 Accepted after revision: 2022- Oct- 14 Published online: 2022- Nov-19

Abstracts (in Persian)

شناسایی مورفولوژی و ژنتیکی استروس اویس در گوسفندان در مناطق مختلف آب و هوایی ایران

سپیده رجبی، موسی توسلی*، بیژن اسمعیل نژاد

گروه پاتوبيولوژي، دانشكده دامپزشكي، دانشگاه اروميه، اروميه، ايران.

یکیدہ

استروزیس یک نوع میاز بینی میباشد که در اثر هجوم لارو مگس استروس اویس به وجود می آید. ترشحات بینی و عطسه شایع ترین علائم بالینی در حیوانات آلوده است. لاروها به طور جدی سلامت میزبان را تحت تأثیر قرار می دهند و باعث کاهش تولید شیر، گوشت و پشم می شوند. این مطالعه بر روی گوسفند و بزهای سه منطقه آب و هوایی ایران (نواحی ساحلی دریای خزر، نواحی فلات کوهستانی و جلگه مسطح اطراف خلیج فارس) انجام شد. لاروها بر اساس کلیدهای تشخیصی معتبر شناسایی شدند. در مرحله بعد استخراج DNA از لاروهای جمعآوری شده انجام گردید. تکثیر ژن میتوکندریایی CO1 به منظور شناسایی تفاوتهای ژنتیکی و آنالیز فیلوژنی از که تکثیر قطعه ۶۱۰ فروی شده انجام گردید. تکثیر ژن میتوکندریایی الا م ی استخراج شده لاروها انجام شد همچنین مطالعات هاپلوتیپ و درخت فیلوژنی در توالیهای ژن ذکر شده انجام گردید. واکنش RCR ی استخراج شده لاروها انجام شد همچنین مطالعات هاپلوتیپ و درخت فیلوژنی در توالیهای ژن ذکر شده انجام گردید. واکنش که تکثیر قطعه ۶۱۰ جفت باز ژن میتوکندریایی CO1 را هدف قرار داد، گونه مورد نظر را تایید کرد. توالیهای نوکلئوتیدی ION آمده از این مطالعه در بانک ژن جهانی ثبت و سپس شمارههای دسترسی به آنها اختصاص داده شد. نتایج توالییایی جدایههای استروس اویس از مغز گوسفندان در این مطالعه نشان داد که تفاوتی در ژن CO1 در بین جدایهها وجود ندارد و شباهت زیادی با توالیهای اویس از مغز موسفندان در این مطالعه نشان داد که تفاوتی در ژن ا

واژگان کلیدی

فیلوژنی و توالی ،PCR ، استروس اویس، گوسفند، سیتوکروم اکسیداز ۱

» نویسنده مسئول: موسی توسلی m.tavassoli@urmia.ac.ir



Abstracts (in Persian)

Received: 2022- Oct-12 Accepted after revision: 2022- Dec-14 Published online: 2022- Dec-22

توزیع مقاومت ضد میکروبی و برخی از ژن های شایع بتالاکتاماز وسیع الطیف در فیلوگروه های مختلف جدایه های اشرشیا کلی تولید کننده سم شیگا (STEC) با منشأ نشخوارکنندگان

رویده طعمه، مهدی عسکری بدوئی، غلامرضا هاشمی تبار*، حمیده کلاته رحمانی

گروه پاتوبيولوژی، دانشکده دامپزشکی،دانشگاه فردوسی مشهد، مشهد، ايران.

چکیدہ

واژگان کلیدی

اشرشيا كلى،STEC، افلا $^{\circ}_{
m CTEM}$ ، اشرشيا كلى،STEC، افلا $^{\circ}_{
m CTX-M}$ ، فيلوگروه

* نویسنده مسئول: غلامحسین هاشمی تبار

hashemit@um.ac.ir

Received: 2022- Oct-16 Accepted after revision: 2023- Jan-30 Published online: 2023- Jan-30

Abstracts (in Persian)

ارزیابی رادیوگرافی و بافت شناسی اثرات ملوکسیکام و فلونیکسین مگلومین بر روند ترمیم نقیصهی تجربی استخوان زند زبرین خرگوش

پوریا کامفر^۱، سیامک علیزاده^۲*، محمدرضا حسین چی^۳

۱ دانش آموخته دکترای حرفهای دامپزشکی، دانشکده دامپزشکی، واحد ارومیه، دانشگاه آزاد اسلامی، ارومیه، ایران. ۲ گروه علوم درمانگاهی، دانشکده دامپزشکی، واحد ارومیه، دانشگاه آزاد اسلامی، ارومیه، ایران. ۳ گروه علوم پایه، دانشکده دامیزشکی، واحد ارومیه، دانشگاه آزاد اسلامی، ارومیه، ایران.

چکیدہ

هدف از این مطالعه بررسی اثرات داروهای ملوکسیکام و فلونیکسین مگلومین بر روند ترمیم طبیعی استخوان زند زبرین خرگوش متعاقب نقیصهی تجربی بود. در این مطالعه نود سر خرگوش نر سفید نژاد نیوزیلندی با میانگین سنی ۱۲–۱۰ ماه و محدوده وزنی نقیصهای به قطر و عمق ۳ میلیمتر در سه گروه قرار داده شدند. متعاقب بیهوشی هریک از خرگوشها با کوکتل زایلازین و کتامین، و در گروه دوم فلونیکسین مگلومین و در گروه کنترل مثبت، سرم فیزیولوژی در یک دوره درمانی ۱۰ روزه به شکل زیر جلدی تجویز شد. ارزیابی ترمیم نقیصهها با اخذ رادیوگرافها و تهیه مقاطع هیستوپاتولوژی در یک دوره درمانی ۱۰ روزه به شکل زیر جلدی تجویز در روزهای صفر و هفت در هر سه گروه کنترل مثبت، سرم فیزیولوژی در یک دوره درمانی ۱۰ روزه به شکل زیر جلدی تجویز شد. ارزیابی ترمیم نقیصهها با اخذ رادیوگرافها و تهیه مقاطع هیستوپاتولوژی انجام گرفت. ارزیابی تصاویر رادیوگرافی نشان داد که در روزهای صفر و هفت در هر سه گروه اثری از تشکیل کالوس در موضع نقیصهی استخوانی مشاهده نشد. آغاز روند پر شدن نقیصه ملوکسیکام نسبت به گروه فلونیکسین مگلومین از نظر تشکیل کالوس و پرشدگی نقیصه، استخوانی امتیازی بیشتری کسب نمود اما این مولوکسیکام نسبت به گروه فلونیکسین مگلومین از نظر تشکیل کالوس و پرشدگی نقیصه، میانگین امتیازی بیشتری کسب نمود اما این میانگین امتیازی در گروه فلونیکسین مگلومین از نظر تشکیل کالوس و پرشدگی نقیصه، میانگین امتیازی بیشتری کسب نمود اما این میانگین امتیازی در گروه فلونیکسین مگلومین در روز ۲۸ بیش از گروه ملوکسیکام بود و بعد از آن این نسبت تا انتهای مطالعه در گروه

واژگان کلیدی

راديوگرافى، ھيستوپاتولوژى، ملوكسيكام، فلونيكسين مگلومين، خرگوش

« نویسنده مسئول: سیامک علیزاده Si.Alizadeh@iau.ac.ir

Effects of meloxicam and flunixin on the repair of radial bone



Received: 2022-Oct- 15 Accepted after revision: 202-Apr-03 Published online: 2023 Apr- 23

Abstracts (in Persian)

اثرات مواجهه خوراکی با نانوذرات دی اکسید تیتانیوم بر کبد، روده کوچک و کلیه در موش صحرایی توسط میکروسکوپ نوری و الکترونی

راحله جواهری '،احمد رضا راجی*۲ ، امیر مقدم جعفری۲ ، حسین نورانی۳

ٔ دانشجوی دکتری تخصصی، گروه علوم پایه، دانشکده دامپزشکی، دانشگاه فردوسی مشهد، مشهد، ایران.

^۲ گروه علوم پایه، دانشکده دامپزشکی، دانشگاه فردوسی مشهد، مشهد، ایران.

^۳ گروه پاتوبیولوژی، دانشکده دامپزشکی، دانشگاه فردوسی مشهد، مشهد، ایران.

چگید

نانو ذرات دی اکسید تیتانیوم به طور گسترده در بسیاری از محصولات تجاری، نانو پزشکی، کشاورزی، صنایع مختلف و فرآورده های دارویی با خطرات بالقوه برای سلامت انسان و محیط زیست استفاده می شود. مطالعه حاضر اثرات غلظت های مختلف تیتانیوم را بررسی کرد. نانوذرات دی اکسید تیتانیوم بر روی بافت کبد، روده کوچک و کلیه در موش صحرایی به عنوان دوز خوراکی روزانه (۱۰، ۲۰، ۵۰ میلی گرم بر کیلوگرم وزن بدن) به صورت گاواژ به مدت ۲ ماه تجویز شد. ۳۲ موش صحرایی محرایی نر به عنوان دوز خوراکی روزانه (۱۰، ۲۰، ۲۰ میلی گرم بر کیلوگرم وزن بدن) به صورت گاواژ به مدت ۲ ماه تجویز شد. ۳۲ موش صحرایی محرایی نر به چهار گروه تقسیم شدند. پس از ۶۰ روز، موشها با گاز دی اکسید کربن کشته شدند (IR). روسی کرده کوچک و کلیه در موش صحرایی صحرایی نر به چهار گروه تقسیم شدند. پس از ۶۰ روز، موشها با گاز دی اکسید کربن کشته شدند (IR). روسی در ای کیلوگرم تغییرات محرایی نر به مورت تانو درات دی اکسید تیتانیوم تغییرات دی اکسید تیمار شده با نانو ذرات دی اکسید تیتانیوم تغییرات روسی نر به چهار گروه کنترل نشان داد. نتایج هیستوپاتولوژیک خون ریزی در کبد، تورم گلومرول در کلیه، التهاب و آسیب به سیس را در مقایسه با گروه کنترل نشان داد. نتایج هیستوپاتولوژیک خون ریزی در کبد، تورم گلومرول در کلیه، التهاب و آسیب به سمیت را در مقایسه با گروه کنترل نشان داد. برای دانستن تأثیر دوزهای مختلف نانو ذرات بر سلامت انسان به مطالعات بیشتری نیاز است.

واژگان کلیدی

روده کوچک، کلیه، کبد، موش صحرایی، نانو ذرات دی اکسید تیتانی

» نویسنده مسئول:احمدرضا راجی

rajireza@um.ac.ir :

Received: 2022- Sep-13 Accepted after revision: 2023- Apr-09 Published online: 2023- Apr-10

Abstracts (in Persian)

خصوصیات فنوتیپی و ژنوتیپی مقاومت به کلستین در اشرشیاکلای جدا شده از ورم پستان گاوی

محمدهادی زارعی^۱، سعید حسین زاده ^۲، هادی محب علیان^۳ ، محمد عزیززاده ^۱ ، کیانا ایراندوستی^۱، بابک خرمیان^{* ۱}

^۱گروه علوم درمانگاهی، دانشکده دامپزشکی، دانشگاه فردوسی مشهد، مشهد، ایران.

^۲ گروه بهداشت دام، دانشکده دامپزشکی، دانشگاه شیراز، شیراز، ایران.

^۳ گروه پاتوبیولوژی، دانشکده دامپزشکی، دانشگاه فردوسی مشهد، مشهد، ایران.

چکیدہ

ورم پستان یک بیماری جهانی قابل ملاحظه است که در گاوهای شیری باعث خسارات اقتصادی چشمگیری می شود. استفاده گسترده از آنتی بیوتیک ها می تواند باعث ظهور و گسترش ژن های مقاومت آنتی بیوتیکی در عوامل بیماری زای ایجاد کننده ورم پستان شود. این مطالعه با هدف بررسی شیوع و خصوصیات ژن های مقاومت به کلستین در نمونه های *E. coli* جدا شده از شیر گاوهای درگیر ورم پستان انجام شد. در این مطالعه، مجموعا ۷۴ جدایه *E. coli جهت م*قاومت آنتی بیوتیکی مورد بررسی قرار گرفت. گاوهای درگیر ورم پستان انجام شد. در این مطالعه، مجموعا ۷۴ جدایه *E. coli جهت م*قاومت آنتی بیوتیکی مورد بررسی قرار گرفت. حضور ژن های *I mor 1* تا 5 نیز، به عنوان مهمترین عامل مقاومت در برابر کلستین، با روش Multiplex-PCR بررسی شد. گرفت. حضور ژن های تا تا تا تا 5 نیز، به عنوان مهمترین عامل مقاومت در برابر کلستین، با روش Multiplex بررسی شد. الگوهای حساسیت آنتی بیوتیکی همه جدایه ها به هفت آنتی بیوتیک متداول در گله های گاو شیری، از جمله کلستین، سفتریاکسون، آمپی سیلین، تتراسایکلین، جنتامایسین، انروفلوکساسین و تری متوپریم-سولفامتوکسازول با تست دیسک آنتی بیوتیکی (DD) تعیین شد. در میان تمام جدایه ها، هفتاد نمونه (DD) تعین مقاوم بودند. در آزمون تعیین حداقل غلظت مهاری، همه نمونه (DD) تعین مقاوم بودند. در آزمون تعیین حداقل غلظت مهاری، همه نمونه آمپی سیلین، تتراسایکلین، جنتامایسین، انروفلوکساسین و تری متوپریم-سولفامتوکسازول با تست دیسک آنتی بیوتیکی (DD) تعیین شد. در میان تمام جدایه ها، هفتاد نمونه (PC) درصد) به کلستین مقاوم بودند. در آزمون تعیین حداقل غلظت مهاری، همه نمونه شد. در میان تمام جدایه ها، هفتاد نمونه (PC) درصد) به کلستین مقاوم بودند. در آزمون تعیین حداقل غلظت مهاری همام همونه شد. در مای مقاومت و در می می میوند (DD) معین موامل در می مقاوم بودند. در آزمون تعیین حداقل غلظت مهاری هو می می میونه و مراز برای می موامل در می موامل در می مقاومت آنتی میوتیکی، عوامل و مای مقاومت از مولی معاور در تقال مقاومت آنتی میوتیکی، عوامل های می مقاومت و حسی می در قولی مهم میوانت و می می میواند در این مطالعه نبودند. این مطالعه بودند. این مطالعه بودند. این می می میوتیکی مولی می می میوتیکی مولی می و در این مولیم مولی می مولی در این می در قولی می مولی در می می میون و در می می می و مولی می و در می

واژگان کلیدی

ورم پستان گاوی، مقاومت به کلستین، ژن mcr ،اشرشیاکلای , MDR

» نویسنده مسئول: بابک خرمیان khoramian@um.ac.ir

Received: 2023- jan-24 Accepted after revision: 2023- Apr- 05 Published online: 2023- Apr-08

Abstracts (in Persian)

درهم روی شاخ رحم در یک قلاده سگ ماده شیهواهوا

سمانه قاسمی*، محمدرضا امامی، علی میرشاهی، پوریا خانزاده، سینا یل بیرانوند، محمدمهدی زارعزاده

گروه علوم درمانگاهی، دانشکده دامپزشکی دانشگاه فردوسی مشهد، مشهد، ایران

چکیدہ

درهمروی شاخ رحم بهندرت در سگهای ماده گزارش شده است که پاتوژنز آن بهطور کامل آشکار نیست. بههر حال بروز درهمروی شاخ رحم در سگهای ماده ناشناخته است. این اختلال در طی دوره پس از زایمان رخ میدهد و از نظر تظاهر، تشخیص، و مدیریت وضعیت بالینی چالشبرانگیز است. در این گزارش، یک مورد از درهمروی شاخ رحم در یک سگ ماده شیهواهوا چهارساله که با درد شکمی، بیحالی، بیاشتهایی، لرزش، زمین گیریف و ترشحات واژنی قرمزرنگ مداوم بیست روز پس از زایمان دو توله مراجعه کرده بود، شرح داده میشود. تمامی نتایج هماتولوژی و بیوشیمی به جز کاهش سطح کلسیم در محدوده نرمال بودند. معاینه سونو گرافی، نمای چندلایه دیواره رحم را نشان داد. لاپارتومی خط وسط فرورفتگی قطعه بالایی را در داخل قطعه پایینی نزدیک بدنه رحم تایید کرد. اواریوهیسترکتومی بهعنوان درمان توصیه شده انجام شد. این مورد اهمیت ارزیابی درد شکمی را بهمنظور تاخیر در تشخیص و مدیریت

واژگان کلیدی

سگ ماده، درهمروی، دوره پس از زایمان، شاخ رحم

» نویسنده مسئول: سمانه قاسمی م

s.ghasemi@um.ac.ir

AUTHOR INDEX

RANIAN JOURNAL OF VETERINARY SCIENCE AND TECHNOLOGY

Author index

Α	
Adah, Deborah Arimiei	29
Adah, Sylvanus Adakole	29
Azizzadeh, Mohammad	39
В	
Baghbanzadeh, Ali	9
D	
David, Susan Mosebolatan	29
Delshad, Sina	45
F	
Farajli Abbasi, Mehdi	45
Farajli Abbasi, Mohammad	45
Fathi, Behrooz	20
J	
Jaaferi, Maehdi	45
Jalilzadeh Amin, Ghader	50
Jamshidi, Abdollah	20
К	
Keshavarz, Maryam	9
Khodadadi, Mina	9
Khoramian, Babak	20
Khoramian Toosi, Babak	39
L	
Lawal, Saidu	29
М	
Mahdavi, Kimia	9
Mahdavi, Mahdie	20
Moradian, Alireza	50
Ν	
Nozohour, Yaser	50

0

Obisesan, Omodolapo Morohunranti	29
Oniye, Sonnie	29
Ρ	
Pirkhezranian, Zana	1
R	
Rahmani, Behrouz	9
Rajabioun, Masoud	39
Rezaie, Sajjad	50
Roshanak, Sahar	1
S	
Sekhavati, Mohammad Hadi	1
Shahabi, Majid	9
Shahidi, Fakhri	1
Shojaei, Bahador	45
Soradeghi Toopkanloo, Atefeh	1
Т	
Tehrani, Ali-Asghar	50
V	
Valizadeh, Behnam	39
Ζ	
Zendehdel, Morteza	9





IRANIAN JOURNAL OF VETERINARY SCIENCE AND TECHNOLOGY

Guide for authors

SCOPE

Iranian journal of Veterinary Science and Technology (IJVST) publishes important research advances in veterinary medicine and subject areas relevant to veterinary medicine including anatomy, physiology, pharmacology, bacteriology, biochemistry, biotechnology, food hygiene, public health, immunology, molecular biology, parasitology, pathology, virology, large and small animal medicine, poultry diseases, diseases of equine species, and aquaculture. Articles can comprise research findings in basic sciences, as well as applied veterinary findings and experimental studies and their impact on diagnosis, treatment, and prevention of diseases. IJVST publishes four kinds of manuscripts: Research Article, Review Article, Short Communication, and Case Report.



IRANIAN JOURNAL OF VETERINARY SCIENCE AND TECHNOLOGY

GENERAL GUIDELINES

- 1. Submitted manuscripts should not be previously published elsewhere and should not be under consideration by any other journal.
- 2. The corresponding author should provide all co-authors with information regarding the manuscript, and obtain their approval before submitting any revisions.
- 3. The submitted manuscript should be accompanied by a written statement signed by the corresponding author on behalf of all the authors that its publication has been approved by all co-authors, stating that the whole manuscript or a part of it has not been published.
- 4. Ethics: Authors must state that the protocol for the research project has been approved by the Ethics Committee of the institution within which the work was undertaken. Authors are responsible for animal welfare and all statements made in their work.

OPEN ACCESS POLICY

Iranian Journal of Veterinary Science and Technology is a fully Open Access journal in which all the articles are available Open Access. There is no cost to the reader or author. All costs are covered by the Ferdowsi University of Mashhad Press.

COPYRIGHT

Copyright on any open access article in the Iranian Journal of Veterinary Science and Technology, published by Ferdowsi University of Mashhad Press is retained by the author(s).

- Authors grant Ferdowsi University of Mashhad Press a license to publish the article and identify itself as the original publisher.
- Authors also grant any third party the right to use the article freely as long as its integrity is maintained and its original authors, citation details, and publisher are identified.

The Creative Commons Attribution License 4.0 formalizes these and other terms and conditions of publishing articles. The Copyright assignment form can be downloaded from the IJVST website.

SUBMISSION

Authors should submit their manuscript in electronic format directly through the IJVST website (ijvst.um.ac.ir) along with a letter to the editor signed by the author to whom correspondence should be addressed. Please ensure that Email addresses are university/governmental addresses and full postal addresses are included on the title page of the manuscript. The following files and forms can be downloaded from the IJVST website:

Manuscript (template file can be downloaded from the IJVST website)

Title page (template file can be downloaded from the IJVST website)

Tables (template file can be downloaded from the IJVST website)

Endnote manuscript library file (Vancouver style can be downloaded from the IJVST website)

IRANIAN JOURNAL OF VETERINARY SCIENCE AND TECHNOLOGY

Copyright assignment form (can be downloaded from IJVST website) Conflict of interest and author agreement form (can be downloaded from the IJVST website)

For further information, please contact the Editorial Office: Iranian Journal of Veterinary Science and Technology Email: ijvst@um.ac.ir; Tel: +98 51 3880-3742

PREPARATION OF MANUSCRIPT

Manuscripts should be written in English, with Abstract in both English and Persian (where applicable), typewritten in MS Word program, double-spaced, in 12-point "Times New Roman" font on A4 paper size. Authors are requested to reserve margins of 2.5 cm all around the pages. Manuscript should also have line numbers. All pages of the manuscripts should also be enumerated.

Research Articles should contain Title page, Abstract, Keywords, List of Abbreviations, Introduction, Results, Discussion, Materials and methods, References, and Figure legends. Tables and figures should be appended as individual files.

Review Articles should contain Title page, Abstract, Keywords, List of Abbreviations, Introduction, appropriate sections dependeing to the subject, Conclusions and future directions. Tables and figures should be appended as individual files. The review article should provide an update on recent advances in a particular field. Authors wishing to submit review articles should contact the Editor with an outline of the proposed paper prior to submission.

Case Reports should include Title page, Abstract, Keywords, List of Abbreviations, Introduction, Case Presentation, Results and Discussion, and References. Case reports should not exceed 2000 words (excluding the references) and should include no more than two tables or figures. Tables and figures should be appended as individual files.

Short Communications should not exceed 2000 words (excluding the references) and include no more than two tables or figures. They should include Title page, Abstract, Keywords, List of Abbreviations, the text summarizing results with no other divisions, and References. Tables and figures should be appended as individual files.

Title Page

Full Title Page should include title (concise and informative), author(s) (including the complete name, department affiliation, and institution), running head (condensed title) (\leq 50 characters, including spaces), name and address of the authors to whom correspondence and reprint requests

IRANIAN JOURNAL OF VETERINARY SCIENCE AND TECHNOLOGY

should be addressed, Acknowledgements, Author contributions, and Conflict of interest.

Acknowledgements: Personal acknowledgement, sources of financial support, contributions and helps of other researchers and everything that does not justify authorship should be mentioned in this section, if required.

Author contributions: Authors are required to include a statement to specify the contributions of each author. The statement describes the tasks of individual authors referred to by their initials. Listed below is an example of author contributions statement:

Conceived and designed the experiments: HD, SS. Performed the experiments: SS. Analyzed the data: HD, SS, MMM, ARB. Research space and equipment: HD, MMM, ARB. Contributed reagents/mate-rials/analysis tools: HD. wrote the paper: SS, HD.

Conflict of interest: All authors must disclose any financial and personal relationships with other people or organizations that could inappropriately influence (bias) their work. Examples of potential conflicts of interest include employment, consultancies, stock ownership, honoraria, paid expert testimony, patent applications/registrations, and grants or other funding. If there are no conflicts of interest then please state 'The authors declare that there is no conflict of interest'. This form can be downloaded from the IJVST website.

Abstract

Abstract (in English and Persian) no more than 250 words should contain the purpose of the study, findings and the conclusion made on the basis of the findings. Authors who are not native Persian speakers may submit their manuscript with an abstract in English only. Abbreviations and reference citations may not be used in the abstracts.

Keywords

For indexing purposes, each submitted manuscript should include three to seven keywords, following the abstract and preferably chosen from the Medical Subject Headings (MESH). Keywords should express the precise content of the manuscript.

Introduction

Introduction should be as concise as possible, and clearly explain the main objective and hypothesis of the investigation.

Results

Results indicate the results of an original research in a clear and logical sequence. Do not repeat data that are already covered in tables and illustrations. In manuscripts describing more than one animal, all animals should be assigned a case number.

Discussion

Discussion should include the answer to the question proposed in the introduction and empha-

IRANIAN JOURNAL OF VETERINARY SCIENCE AND TECHNOLOGY

size the new and important aspects of the study and the conclusions that follow from them. It could include the implication, application, or speculation of the findings and their limitations, relate the observations to other relevant studies, and links the conclusions with the goals of the study. Recommendations, when appropriate, may be included.

Materials and methods

Materials and methods should be described in sufficient details to allow other researchers to reproduce the results. Specify any statistical computer programs used .The methods of data collection and use of statistical analysis will be checked by the referees and if necessary, a statistician. Drugs and therapeutic agents, reagents, softwares and equipments should be given in the format: name (trade name, manufacturer name, city, country), e.g. Statview 5 (SAS Institute, Inc., Cary, NC, USA).

Animals: All animal experiments should comply with the ARRIVE (https://arriveguidelines.org/) guidelines and the authors should clearly indicate in the manuscript the ethical code of the study.

Gene names: The standard gene names, as provided by HGNC (HUGO Gene Nomenclature Committee) should be used. Gene names must be italicized. If the case of mammalian species and if gene names refer to rodent species, they must be upper case; if they refer to non-rodent species they must be written in capitals. If they refer to other species, they must written lower case. Protein names are written in capitals and are not italicized. As an example:

Mouse beta actin gene: *Actb* Bovine beta actin gene: *ACTB* Chicken beta actin gene: *actb* Beta actin protein: ACTB

Quantitative PCR: If the quantitative PCR method has been used, the related section in Materials and Methods must be written following the reference:

Bustin SA, Benes V, Garson JA, Hellemans J, Huggett J, Kubista M, Mueller R, Nolan T, Pfaffl MW, Shipley GL, Vandesompele J, Wittwer CT. The MIQE guidelines: minimum information for publication of quantitative real-time PCR experiments. Clin Chem. 2009 Apr;55(4):611-22.

The following information must be provided in the section:

Protocol for DNA/RNA extraction, including quantification and determination of purity;

Reverse transcription (if used): amount of RNA, concentration of all reagents: primers concentration (either random primers or oligonucleotides), reverse transcriptase and master mix components;

qPCR: sequence of forward and reverse primers, probes, amplicon size, accession number of Genebank; thermocycler parameters (i.e. denaturation, annealing and extension steps, number of cycles, melting curves); validation of PCR products; non-template controls for reverse transcription and qPCR should be included in all reactions; and

Data analysis: details for the quantitative or relative analysis.

Use of antibodies: Authors must show that the antibodies are validated and their specificity sis con-

IJVST 2023; VOLUME 15; NO. 1

IRANIAN JOURNAL OF VETERINARY SCIENCE AND TECHNOLOGY

firmed.

References

Must be up-to-dated and limited to those that are necessary. Lists of references should be given in numerical order in the text, and in the reference list. Please use Vancouver style. To download the Vancouver Style follow the link in the IJVST website which could be used in the Endnote software.

Example piece of text and reference list :

An unhealthy diet, obesity and physical inactivity play a role in the onset of type 2 diabetes, but it has been shown that increased physical activity substantially reduces the risk [1], and participation in regular physical activity is one of the major recommendation of the evidence based guidelines for the primary prevention of diseases [2]. According to the 2004-05 National Health Survey, more than half a million Australians (3.5% of the population) have diabetes mellitus which had been medically diagnosed and most of these people have the Type 2 condition [3]. Gestational diabetes is also on the increase, rising steadily between 2000-01 and 2005-06 [4]. Approximately two thirds of those with diabetes have been prescribed medication [3], but it is of concern that a recent review of the literature found that many people do not take their medication as prescribed [5]. Many patients also self monitor the disease by measuring their blood glucose levels with a glucose meter but Song and Lipman [6] have concerns about how well this is managed.

References for the above example:

1. Hull J, Forton J, Thompson A. Paediatric respiratory medicine. Oxford: Oxford University Press; 2015.

2. Eckerman AK, Dowd T, Chong E, Nixon L, Gray R, Johnson S. Binan Goonj: bridging cultures in Aboriginal health. 3rd ed. Chatswood, NSW: Elsevier Australia; 2010.

3. Johnson C, Anderson SR, Dallimore J, Winser S, Warrell D, Imray C, et al. Oxford handbook of expedition and wilderness medicine. Oxford: Oxford University Press; 2015.

4. McLatchie GR, Borley NR, Chikwe J, editors. Oxford handbook of clinical surgery. Oxford: Oxford University Press; 2013.

5. Petitti DB, Crooks VC, Buckwalter JG, Chiu V. Blood pressure levels before dementia. Arch Neurol. 2005; 62(1):112-6. Doi: 10.1001/archneur.62.1.112.

6. Liaw S, Hasan I, Wade, V, Canalese R, Kelaher M, Lau P, et al. Improving cultural respect to improve Aboriginal health in general practice: a multi-perspective pragmatic study. Aust Fam Physician. 2015; 44(6):387-92. Doi: 10.1001/archneur.62.1.110.

Tables

Please submit tables as individual files and editable text and not as images. Place all table notes below the table body. Each table should have a title which is followed by explanation of results shown in the table. Use of vertical rules must be avoided. Tables should be self-explanatory, and clearly arranged. Tables should provide easier understanding and not duplicate information already included in the text or figures. Each table should be typewritten with double spacing on a separate file and numbered in order of citation in the text with Arabic numerals. Each table should have a concise heading that makes it comprehensible without reference to the text of the article. Explain any non-standard abbreviations in a footnote to the table.

IRANIAN JOURNAL OF VETERINARY SCIENCE AND TECHNOLOGY

Figures

Figures must be submitted in individual files (format: TIFF, Dimensions: Width: 789 – 2250 pixels at 300 dpi Height maximum: 2625 pixels at 300 dpi, Resolution: 300 – 600 dpi, file size: less than 10 MB, Text within figures: Arial or Symbol font only in 8-12 point). The text and other labels should be placed in the figure as un-compressed layers. Each figure should have a title which is followed by explanation of results shown in the figure. Figures should be numbered in order of citation in the text with Arabic numerals.

For the use of bar diagrams the following publication should be consulted:

Weissgerber TL, Milic NM, Winham SJ, Garovic VD. Beyond bar and line graphs: time for a new data presentation paradigm. PLoS Biol. 2015; 13(4):e1002128.

The bar diagrams should be provided in color and in a well-designed and professional format. Please do not use different shades of gray. The axes of diagrams should have titles and units. Also, the source file of the image (Excel etc.) should be provided for typesetting.

Illustrations should be numbered as cited in the sequential order in the text, with a legend at the end of the manuscript. Color photographs are accepted at no extra charge. The editors and publisher reserve the right to reject illustrations or figures based upon poor quality of submitted materials.

If a published figure is used, the publisher's permission needs to be presented to the office, and the figure should be referenced in its legend.

Use of Italics

Gene symbols, Latin terms (i.e. *in vivo, in vitro, ex vivo, in utero, in situ*, and etc.) and species scientific names (using the binomial nomenclature), should be typed in italics, while the first letter of the genus name must be capitalized (i.e. *Homo sapiens*).

PUBLICATION ETHICS

IRANIAN JOURNAL OF VETERINARY SCIENCE AND TECHNOLOGY

PUBLICATION ETHICS

Iranian Journal of Veterinary Science and Technology is aligned with COPE's (Committee on Publication Ethics) best practice guidelines for dealing with ethical issues in journal publishing and adopts the COPE guidelines. The journal members (editor, editorial board and the journal manager) have agreed to meet the purposes and objectives of the Journal.

Ethical guidelines for authors:

Authorship Criteria

IJVST requires authors to confirm that they and their co-authors meet all four criteria for authorship based on the guidelines of The International Committee of Medical Journal Editors (ICMJE) (verbatim as follows):

1. Substantial contributions to the conception or design of the work; or the acquisition, analysis, or interpretation of data for the work; AND

2. Drafting the work or revising it critically for important intellectual content; AND

3. Final approval of the version to be published; AND

4. Agreement to be accountable for all aspects of the work in ensuring that questions related to the accuracy or integrity of any part of the work are appropriately investigated and resolved.

The section "Author Contributions" in the manuscript should illustrate and clarify who contributed to the work and how. If a contributor does not meet all four above criteria should be acknowledged in the "Acknowledgements" section of the article.

Author agreements and conflict of interest

Written authorization from all authors for publication of the article is mandatory for IJVST to start the review process. This form entitled "Conflict of interest declaration and author agreement form" must be signed and completed by all authors. This statement and signatures certifies that all authors have seen and approved the manuscript being submitted. Also, the authors by signing this form warrant that the article is the Authors' original work, that the article has not received prior publication and is not under consideration for publication elsewhere, and that the corresponding author shall bear full responsibility for the submission.

Editors and members of editorial board as authors

Editor and members of editorial board are excluded from publication decisions when they are authors or have contributed to a manuscript.

PUBLICATION ETHICS

IRANIAN JOURNAL OF VETERINARY SCIENCE AND TECHNOLOGY

Ethical guidelines for Peer reviewers

Iranian Journal of Veterinary Science and Technology (IJVST) follows and adheres to COPE Ethical Guidelines for Peer Reviewers. IJVST peer reviews all submitted manuscripts with contents in the scope of the journal. The process has been explained in the section "Peer Review Process".

Ethical guidelines for Editor

Iranian Journal of Veterinary Science and Technology regarding the responsibilities of the editors follows and adheres to COPE Ethical Guidelines for editors. The main guidelines are summarized in the guide to ethical editing from COPE.

PEER REVIEW PROCESS

IRANIAN JOURNAL OF VETERINARY SCIENCE AND TECHNOLOGY

PEER REVIEW PROCESS

Iranian Journal of Veterinary Science and Technology peer reviews all submitted manuscripts with contents within the scope of the journal.

Initial assessment

The submitted manuscript will be subjected to a primary review by the editor or a member of the editorial board for suitability and relevance of the findings to the scope of the journal and quality of the science presented in the paper (sufficient originality, having a message that is important to the general field of Veterinary Medicine, quality of data, novelty, English language, and overall manuscript quality) within two weeks. If the paper is evaluated to be relevant to the scope of the journal and having enough scientific rigor and novelty, it will be sent for the next stage. Otherwise, those manuscripts which are evaluated as not-appropriate in the initial review will be rejected at this stage.

Initial screen

The initial screen will be performed by the editorial office for the structure and format of the manuscript.

Peer review (double-blind)

The manuscripts which are found to be appropriate after the initial screen will be sent for external review by experts in the related field. We have prepared a checklist for reviewers that summarizes their evaluation of the manuscript. The items in this checklist are:

- 1. TITLE is clear and adequate
- 2. ABSTRACT clearly presents objects, methods, and results.
- 3. INTRODUCTION well-structured and provides a rationale for the experiments described.
- 4. MATERIALS AND METHODS are sufficiently explained and is detailed enough to be reproduced.
- 5. RESULTS are clearly presented and supported by figures and tables.
- 6. DISCUSSION properly interprets the results and places the results into a larger research context, and contains all important references.
- 7. Conclusions are logically derived from the data presented.
- 8. English Language/style/grammar is clear, correct, and unambiguous.
- 9. Figures and tables are of good quality and well-designed and clearly illustrate the results of the study.
- 10. References are appropriate.

11. Regarding this article are you concerned about any issues relating to author misconduct such as plagiarism and unethical behavior.

12. Comments on the importance of the article.

Final Decision

Based on the reviewers' recommendations a final decision is made by the editor and if needed the help of a member of the editorial board (depending on the field of study). Decisions will include accept, minor revision, major revision with and without re-review, and reject. We aim to reach a final decision on each manuscript as soon as their review results are available.





Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, Ferdowsi University of Mashhad, Azadi Square, Mashhad, IRAN P.O. Box: 1793; Postal Code: 9177948974

Tel: 0098 51 3880 3742 Fax: 0098 51 3876 3852

Web: ijvst.um.ac.ir Email: ijvst@um.ac.ir